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PROLOGUE


 


 


Talia Montero’s
boots crunched against the frost-covered grass as she made her way across the
sprawling Wyoming ranch. The moon hung low and heavy in the night sky, casting
long shadows across the rolling landscape. A chill wind whispered through the
nearby cottonwoods, carrying with it the promise of the harsh winter to come.


She pulled her
jacket tighter around her body, her breath visible in the crisp air. The ranch
had seemed like such a good investment when she’d signed the papers eleven
months ago. A chance to diversify her portfolio and stake a claim in the heart
of cattle country. Now, as she trudged through the darkness toward the agitated
lowing of her herd, Talia wondered if she’d made a terrible mistake.


It wasn’t the
first time she’d been called out to the pastures in the middle of the night.
The cattle had been restless for the past few nights, spooking at shadows and
breaking through fences. Her ranch hands were exhausted, and the veterinarians
were baffled. Tonight, she’d decided to see for herself what was causing all
the commotion.


As she crested a
small rise, Talia caught sight of the herd. Even in the dim moonlight, she
could see their massive forms shifting uneasily, packed tightly together near
the far end of the pasture, against the fence. The sound of their distress
carried clearly across the open plain, a chorus of low, anxious moos that set
her nerves on edge.


“Easy there,” she
murmured, more to herself than the distant cattle. Talia reached into her
pocket, fingers closing around the cool metal of the flashlight she’d brought.
She hesitated before turning it on, not wanting to startle the already agitated
animals.


A sudden movement
at the edge of her vision made her freeze. Talia squinted into the darkness,
trying to make out what had caught her eye. Was it just a shadow? A trick of
the moonlight on the swaying grass?


There it was
again. Something large, moving with purpose along the tree line that bordered
the pasture. Talia’s heart began to race. A predator, maybe? A wolf or mountain
lion could certainly explain the cattle’s unease. But as she watched, the
figure seemed to straighten, rising to a height that no four-legged creature
could match.


Talia’s mouth went
dry. A person. There was someone out there.


She should call
for help. The sensible thing would be to turn around, head back to the ranch
house, and alert her security team. But Talia hadn’t built a business empire by
being sensible. She’d gotten where she was by tackling problems head-on, by
being the one willing to do what others wouldn’t.


Taking a deep
breath, Talia clicked on her flashlight and strode forward.


“Hey!” she called
out, her voice carrying across the open space. “This is private property.
Identify yourself!”


The figure at the
edge of the woods went still. For a long moment, neither of them moved. Then,
slowly, it began to turn toward her.


Talia’s flashlight
beam caught the stranger, illuminating a tall, broad-shouldered form dressed in
dark clothing. The face remained in shadow, but she could make out the glint of
eyes watching her. A coil of rope hung from one hand.


“I said identify
yourself,” Talia repeated, injecting as much authority into her voice as she
could muster. Her free hand slipped into her jacket pocket, fingers wrapping
around her cell phone. “I’m calling the police if you don’t—”


The stranger moved
with shocking speed. One moment they were standing at the edge of the woods,
the next they were sprinting toward her with long, powerful strides. Talia
stumbled backward, nearly losing her footing on the uneven ground. She fumbled
with her phone, trying to unlock it with suddenly clumsy fingers.


A hand closed
around her wrist, wrenching the flashlight from her grasp. It fell to the
ground, the beam spinning crazily as it rolled down the gentle slope. Talia
opened her mouth to scream, but a gloved hand clamped down, muffling her cries.


She struggled,
kicking and thrashing against her attacker, all for nothing. Then, with a surge
of desperate strength, Talia managed to wrench her head free. “Help!” she
screamed, her voice echoing across the empty pasture. “Somebody help m—”


Something hard
struck the side of her head, sending explosions of light across her vision.
Talia’s knees buckled, and she found herself being dragged across the
frost-covered ground. Through the ringing in her ears, she could hear the
continued lowing of the cattle, their cries seeming to take on a mournful
quality.


“Why?” Talia
gasped as her attacker hauled her to her feet. “What do you want?”


The figure said
nothing, but Talia felt the loop of rope settling around her neck. Panic clawed
at her chest as understanding dawned. This wasn’t a robbery or a kidnapping.
This was something far worse.


Still, she had to
try to dissuade this person.


“Please,” she
whispered, her voice breaking. “I have money. I can pay you whatever you want.
Just let me go.”


For the first
time, her attacker spoke. The voice was low, distorted, impossible to tell if
it belonged to a man or a woman. “This isn’t about money, Ms. Montero. This is
about justice.”


“Justice?” Talia
repeated, confusion momentarily overriding her fear. “I don’t understand. What
are you talking about?”


The figure
tightened the rope, forcing Talia to stand on her tiptoes to avoid choking. “You
will,” they growled. “But first, you need to pay for what you’ve done.”


“I haven’t done
anything!” Talia protested. Was this about a business deal gone wrong? A
disgruntled employee seeking revenge? She’d made her share of enemies over the
years, but nothing that warranted this level of violence.


Her attacker
laughed, a chilling sound devoid of any real mirth. “That’s what they all say.
But the land remembers, Ms. Montero. And it demands a reckoning.”


Before Talia could
respond, she was being pulled forward. In the distance, she could see the
hulking shape of the barn looming against the starry sky.


“Where are you
taking me?” she asked, struggling to keep her footing as they moved across the
uneven ground. The rope around her neck made each step a precarious balancing
act.


“To meet your
fate,” the figure replied cryptically. “And to leave your mark on this land,
just as it’s left its mark on you.”


They reached the
barn, and Talia’s captor pushed open the heavy wooden door. The smell of hay
and livestock washed over them as they stepped inside. Talia’s eyes, adjusted
to the darkness outside, were momentarily overwhelmed by the warm glow of the
security lights.


As her vision
cleared, Talia saw something that made her blood run cold. In the center of the
barn floor, illuminated by the harsh fluorescent lights, was a symbol burned
into the wooden planks. It was unlike anything she’d ever seen before—a complex
interweaving of lines and curves that seemed to shift and writhe the longer she
stared at it.


“What is that?”
Talia whispered, unable to tear her gaze away from the unsettling design.


Her attacker didn’t
answer. Instead, they moved behind her, gripping the rope with both hands.
Talia felt the pressure on her neck increase, cutting off her air supply.


“Please,” she
gasped, tears streaming down her face. “Whatever you think I’ve done, we can
talk about this. There has to be another way.”


The figure leaned
in close, their breath hot on her ear. “There is no other way,” they said
softly. “The cycle must continue. The land must have its due.”


Talia struggled,
her fingers clawing desperately at the rope around her neck. But her attacker
was strong, their grip unyielding. Black spots danced in her vision as her
lungs screamed for air.


In the distance,
she heard the wail of a police siren. Hope flared briefly in her chest, only to
be extinguished as the sound faded away, passing them by.


As consciousness
began to slip away, Talia’s gaze fixed on the strange symbol burned into the
barn floor. In her oxygen-deprived state, it seemed to pulse and move as if
alive. With dawning horror, she realized that this symbol would be the last
thing she ever saw.


“For justice,” her
attacker whispered, as the darkness closed in around her.











CHAPTER ONE


 


 


Rory Wood’s eyes
snapped open a full minute before her alarm was set to go off. She lay still
for a moment, listening to the wind whistle through the eaves of her small
ranch house. The pre-dawn Wyoming sky was just beginning to lighten outside her
window, promising another crisp autumn day.


With a sigh, Rory
swung her legs over the side of the bed and silenced her phone before it could
start blaring. No point in waking the ghosts, she thought wryly,
glancing at the framed photo on her nightstand. Her mother’s smile beamed back
at her, arm slung around a teenage Rory’s shoulders. Just out of frame, Rory
knew, was her sister, Ramona.


The familiar ache
settled in her chest as she padded to the bathroom. Ten years since the
accident that took her mother’s life and Ramona’s…well, Rory still wasn’t sure
what had happened to her sister. The not knowing was sometimes worse than
grief.


Shaking off the
melancholy thoughts, Rory focused on her morning routine. She showered quickly,
the hot water sluicing away the last vestiges of sleep. As she toweled off, she
caught sight of her reflection in the mirror. At twenty-eight, she still had the
lean, athletic build of her rodeo days. Her honey-blonde hair was cropped short
now, practical for her job as assistant sheriff. But her eyes—a deep, stormy
blue—were older somehow. They’d seen too much.


Rory dressed
efficiently in her tan uniform, checking her belt to ensure her gun, radio, and
other equipment were secure. She’d long since stopped feeling the weight of the
badge on her chest, but she never forgot the responsibility it represented.


The coffeemaker
gurgled in the kitchen as Rory pulled on her boots. She poured the steaming
liquid into a travel mug, adding a splash of cream. The rich aroma filled the
small space, chasing away the last of the morning chill.


Outside, the vast
Wyoming landscape stretched in every direction. Rory paused on her porch,
taking a moment to breathe it all in. The sun was just peeking over the distant
mountains, painting the sky in brilliant oranges and pinks. A hawk circled
lazily overhead, riding the thermals as it searched for breakfast.


Rory’s weathered
pickup truck started with a familiar rumble. She eased down the long driveway,
gravel crunching under the tires. The county sheriff’s office was a good
thirty-minute drive, but Rory never minded. These quiet morning drives, with
nothing but the radio and her thoughts for company, were often the most
peaceful part of her day.


As she drove, Rory’s
mind wandered to the day ahead. She’d be partnered with Evan Tate again, as she
had been for the past few months. Evan was…well, complicated was probably the
kindest way to put it.


They’d known each
other since high school, back when Rory was the rodeo queen and Evan was the
shy kid who always sat in the back of the class. Now, as a fellow deputy, he
looked at her with a mixture of admiration and something else—something Rory
wasn’t quite ready to name.


Evan was a good
cop, there was no denying that. He had sharp instincts and a way of talking to
people that put them at ease. But there were times when his insecurity shone
through, moments when he seemed to be waiting for Rory’s approval before making
a decision.


It was exhausting,
if she was honest with herself. Sometimes, she just wanted a partner who could
stand on their own two feet without leaning on her.


The sheriff’s
office came into view, a squat, brick building that had seen better days. Rory
parked her truck and grabbed her coffee, nodding a greeting to Deputy Sarah
Lightfoot as she climbed the steps.


Inside, the
bullpen was already humming with activity. Dispatch radios crackled, phones
rang, and the smell of stale coffee hung in the air. It was a far cry from the
glitz and excitement of the rodeo circuit, but Rory had found a different kind
of thrill in this work.


“Howdy, Wood,”
Sheriff Don Harlan called from his office. “Tate’s waiting for you in the
briefing room.”


Rory acknowledged
him with a quick salute of her coffee mug. She liked Harlan—he was tough but
fair, and he’d been a reliable source of advice as she navigated the transition
from rodeo star to law enforcement.


She found Evan
poring over a stack of reports in the briefing room. He looked up as she
entered, a smile lighting up his boyish features. “Hey, Rory. Ready to keep the
peace in Bearclaw County?”


“Always,” Rory
replied, settling into a chair across from him. “What’s on the docket for
today?”


Evan shuffled
through his papers. “Looks like a pretty standard lineup. We’ve got a noise
complaint out on Ridge Road—probably just old man Henderson’s rooster again.
Then there’s a report of some teenagers loitering around the abandoned Simmons
place. Oh, and we need to swing by the high school, do a follow-up on that
vandalism case from last week.”


Rory nodded,
mentally plotting out their route. It was shaping up to be a quiet day—the kind
where the biggest excitement might be helping Mrs. Abernathy get her cat out of
a tree again. But Rory had learned long ago never to take the calm for granted.
In her experience, trouble had a way of finding you when you least expected it.


They headed out to
the patrol car, Rory automatically sliding into the driver’s seat. As they
pulled out of the parking lot, Evan fiddled with the radio, settling on a
country station playing softly in the background.


“So,” he said, a
note of hesitation in his voice. “Did you, uh, have a good weekend?”


Rory glanced at
him, sensing the loaded question beneath the casual inquiry. “It was fine,” she
said carefully. “Caught up on some chores around the house, took my horse out
for a ride. You?”


“Oh, you know.
Same old,” Evan replied, his cheeks flushing slightly. “I, uh, I was wondering
if maybe sometime you’d like to—”


The crackle of the
police radio cut him off, much to Rory’s relief. “All units, we’ve got a 415 at
1242 Pine Street. Caller reports a domestic disturbance.”


Rory flipped on
the sirens as Evan responded to dispatch. The quiet day would have to wait.


They arrived at a
small, run-down house on the outskirts of town. Shouts could be heard from
inside, punctuated by the sound of breaking glass. Rory and Evan exchanged a
look before approaching the front door, hands resting near their weapons.


“Sheriff’s
department,” Rory called out, rapping sharply on the door. “Open up, please.”


The shouting
stopped abruptly, followed by the sound of hurried footsteps. A moment later,
the door swung open to reveal a disheveled woman in her mid-thirties, a fresh
bruise blooming on her cheek.


“Oh, thank God you’re
here,” she said, her voice trembling. “It’s my husband. He’s drunk again, and
he—”


A crash from
inside the house cut her off. Rory gently but firmly moved the woman aside,
stepping into the cluttered living room with Evan close behind.


A burly man stood
swaying in the center of the room, a broken lamp at his feet. His bloodshot
eyes narrowed as he caught sight of the deputies.


“Get the hell out
of my house,” he slurred, taking an unsteady step forward.


“Sir, we’re just
here to make sure everyone’s safe,” Rory said, keeping her voice calm and
level. “Why don’t you have a seat and we can talk about what’s going on?”


For a tense
moment, Rory thought the man might lunge at them. But then his shoulders
sagged, and he collapsed heavily onto the couch. “I didn’t mean to,” he
mumbled, burying his face in his hands. “I just…I lost my job, and the bills
are piling up, and I don’t know what to do…”


As Evan began
taking the man’s statement, Rory stepped outside to speak with the wife. It was
a familiar story—good people pushed to their breaking point by circumstances
beyond their control. The vast, unforgiving beauty of Wyoming often came with
an equally harsh economic reality.


An hour later,
they were back in the patrol car. The husband had agreed to stay with a friend
to cool off, and Rory had given the wife information on local support services.
It wasn’t a perfect solution, but it was a start.


“You handled that
well,” Evan said as they drove to their next call. “The way you talked that guy
down…I don’t know if I could’ve done that.”


Rory shrugged,
uncomfortable with the praise. “It’s just experience. You learn to read people,
to find the right words to defuse a situation. You’ll get there.”


They spent the
rest of the morning following up on minor complaints and keeping an eye out for
any suspicious activity. As they patrolled the winding back roads of the
county, Rory found herself reflecting on the path that had led her here.


She’d never
planned on becoming a cop. Growing up, all she’d wanted was to follow in her
mother’s footsteps as a champion barrel racer. And for a while, she’d lived
that dream. The trophies gathering dust in her spare room were a testament to
her success.


But then came that
fateful night. The call about the accident. The long, agonizing hours in the
hospital. And finally, the devastating news—her mother was gone, and Ramona was…where?
The police had found no trace of her at the crash site, just an empty passenger
seat and a smear of blood on the window.


In the aftermath,
as her father retreated into a haze of grief and alcohol, Rory had found an
unexpected mentor in Frank McAllister, the sheriff at the time. “Old Ironsides,”
they called him, and it wasn’t just because of his steely demeanor. He’d seen
something in Rory—a determination, a need for answers—and he’d guided her
toward a new purpose.


Now, years later,
Rory couldn’t imagine doing anything else. The badge she wore wasn’t just a
job. It was a promise—to protect her community, to seek justice, and maybe,
someday, to uncover the truth about what happened to her sister.


The afternoon sun
was high in the sky when they stopped for a late lunch at Annie’s Diner. The
place was a local institution, its vinyl booths and chrome-edged tables
seemingly unchanged since the 1950s. A bell jingled as they entered, and the
rich smell of coffee and fresh-baked pie enveloped them.


“Well, if it isn’t
Bearclaw County’s finest,” Annie herself called from behind the counter. The
spry septuagenarian had been serving up home-cooked meals and local gossip for
as long as anyone could remember. “The usual for you two?”


Rory nodded
gratefully, sliding into their regular booth. A few minutes later, Annie set
down two steaming plates of her famous meatloaf, along with a slice of apple
pie “on the house.”


As they ate, Rory
and Evan discussed their remaining calls for the day. The easy camaraderie they
shared over work was a stark contrast to the awkward tension that sometimes
arose when things got more personal. Rory knew she’d have to address it
eventually, but for now, she was content to keep things professional.


They were just
finishing up when Rory’s radio crackled to life. “Assistant Sheriff Wood, come
in.”


Rory frowned at
the urgency in the dispatcher’s voice. “This is Wood. Go ahead.”


“We’ve got a
situation out at the Montero ranch. Sheriff Harlan wants you and Deputy Tate to
respond immediately.”


Evan was already
reaching for his hat, but Rory held up a hand, signaling him to wait. “What
kind of situation are we talking about?”


There was a pause,
and when the dispatcher spoke again, her voice was grim. “It’s…it’s bad, Rory.”


“How bad are we
talking?”


“I guess that
depends. How bad would you say murder is?”











CHAPTER TWO


 


 


The Montero ranch
materialized on the horizon, a sprawling property that stood in stark contrast
to the modest homesteads that dotted most of Bearclaw County. As Rory guided
the patrol car down the long, winding driveway, she couldn’t help but feel a
twinge of unease. The manicured lawns and gleaming fences seemed out of place
against the rugged Wyoming backdrop, a reminder that Talia Montero had been an
outsider in their tight-knit community.


“Quite a spread.”
Evan whistled, his eyes wide as he took in the expansive ranch house and
state-of-the-art barn. “Guess all that city money went to good use.”


Rory said nothing,
her jaw set as she parked behind a cluster of official vehicles. Sheriff Harlan’s
SUV was there, along with an ambulance and a couple of state police cruisers.
This was bigger than their usual fare, and she could feel Evan’s nervous energy
radiating beside her.


“Remember,” she
said, turning to her partner before they exited the car, “we follow protocol.
This isn’t like breaking up a bar fight or rounding up stray cattle. Every
detail matters.”


Evan nodded, his
expression serious. “Got it. I won’t let you down, Rory.”


They made their
way toward the barn, the center of activity. The air was thick with tension, a
stark contrast to the peaceful autumn day. A light breeze carried the scent of
hay and livestock, mingling with something sharper, metallic. Rory’s stomach
clenched. She knew that smell all too well.


Sheriff Harlan met
them at the barn door, his weathered face grim. “Wood, Tate,” he said with a
nod. “Brace yourselves. It’s not pretty in there.”


Rory steeled
herself as they stepped inside. The barn was a study in contrasts—gleaming
equipment and fresh paint juxtaposed against the horror at its center. Crime
scene technicians moved about with quiet efficiency, photographing and
cataloging evidence.


And there, in the
middle of it all, was Talia Montero.


The woman’s body
lay sprawled on the barn floor, limbs askew like a broken marionette. Her
unseeing eyes stared up at the rafters, a look of terror forever frozen on her
face.


Rory heard Evan’s
sharp intake of breath beside her. She kept her own expression neutral, even as
her mind raced to catalog every detail. Talia’s clothing, now torn and
bloodied. The angle of her body, suggesting she’d fallen or been thrown. And
around her neck…


“Is that rope?”
Rory asked, gesturing to the ligature marks visible on the victim’s throat.


Sheriff Harlan
nodded. “Looks like she was strangled. ME’s preliminary report suggests it was
the cause of death, but we’ll know more after the autopsy.”


Rory’s gaze swept
the scene, searching for the murder weapon. “No sign of the rope itself?”


“Not yet,” Harlan
replied. “But that’s not the strangest part. Take a look at this.”


He led them to a
spot near Talia’s body. There, burned into the wooden floor, was a symbol
unlike anything Rory had ever seen. It was an intricate design, all swirling
lines and sharp angles that seemed to writhe and shift the longer she stared at
it.


“What the hell is
that?” Evan murmured, voicing the question on Rory’s mind.


“Your guess is as
good as mine,” Harlan said. “But whatever it is, it was done recently. The wood’s
still got that freshly charred smell.”


Rory crouched
down, careful not to disturb any evidence as she examined the symbol more
closely. Something about it made her skin crawl, a visceral reaction she couldn’t
quite explain. “Could be some kind of signature,” she mused. “Or a message.”


“Either way,”
Harlan said, “it’s our best lead at the moment.”


“What about Mr.
Montero?” Rory asked, turning back to Harlan. “He’s the one who found her,
right?”


The sheriff’s
expression darkened. “Yeah, he’s up at the house now. Says he woke up this
morning and his wife was gone. Came out here looking for her and… well.” He
gestured to the grisly scene before them.


“We’ll need to
talk to him,” Rory said, already moving toward the barn door. She needed air,
needed to escape the oppressive atmosphere of death and mystery that hung over
the place.


Outside, the
Wyoming sun seemed almost obscenely bright. Rory took a deep breath, letting
the crisp autumn air clear her head. Evan joined her a moment later, his face
pale.


“You okay?” she
asked, genuine concern coloring her voice. It was easy to forget sometimes that
her partner was still relatively new to this, that he hadn’t seen the things
she had.


Evan nodded,
swallowing hard. “Yeah, just…it’s different when it’s someone you know. I mean,
I didn’t know Mrs. Montero well, but I’d seen her around town. Helped her with
directions once when she first moved here.”


Rory placed a hand
on his shoulder, a rare gesture of comfort. “I know. But right now, we need to
focus. We’ve got a job to do.”


They made their
way to the main house, a sprawling ranch-style home that looked like it had
been plucked from the pages of a high-end real estate magazine. On the porch, a
man sat with his head in his hands, his entire posture a study in grief and
shock.


“Mr. Montero?”
Rory called out as they approached. “I’m Assistant Sheriff Wood, and this is
Deputy Tate. We’re very sorry for your loss. We’d like to ask you a few
questions, if that’s alright.”


The man looked up,
his eyes red-rimmed and haunted. He was handsome in a polished, city-slicker
kind of way—all perfect teeth and manicured nails. But grief had ravaged his
features, leaving him looking hollow and lost.


“I’ve already told
the other officers everything,” he said, his voice hoarse. “I don’t…I can’t go
through it again.”


Rory kept her tone
gentle but firm. “I understand this is difficult, Mr. Montero. But every detail
could be important. Can you walk us through what happened last night?”


Marcus
Montero—that was his name, as Rory recalled from the initial report—ran a hand
through his disheveled hair. “It was a normal night. We had dinner, watched
some TV. Talia mentioned the cattle had been restless lately, said she might go
check on them in the night if she heard anything. I… I should have gone with
her.”


His voice broke on
the last words, and Evan shifted uncomfortably beside Rory. She pressed on, her
instincts on high alert. “So you went to bed together?”


Marcus nodded. “Around
eleven, I think. I fell asleep almost immediately. I didn’t…God, I slept
through the whole thing. My wife was being murdered, and I was sleeping soundly
in our bed.”


The raw anguish in
his voice was palpable, but Rory couldn’t afford to let empathy cloud her
judgment. She’d seen too many grieving spouses turn out to be clever actors.


“And you didn’t
hear anything during the night?” she asked. “No disturbances, no sounds from
outside?”


Marcus shook his
head miserably. “Nothing. I didn’t wake up until my alarm went off at
six-thirty. Talia’s side of the bed was empty, but that wasn’t unusual if she’d
gone to check on the animals. It wasn’t until I went looking for her that I…
that I found…”


He trailed off,
unable to finish the sentence. Rory gave him a moment before continuing her
questioning.


“Mr. Montero, I
have to ask—was there anyone who might have wanted to harm your wife? Any
threats, any conflicts?”


For a split
second, something flashed across Marcus’s face—anger? Fear? It was gone so
quickly Rory almost thought she’d imagined it.


“No, nothing like
that,” he said. “Talia was…she could be abrasive sometimes, especially when it
came to business. But everyone loved her once they got to know her.”


Rory made a mental
note to follow up on that “abrasive” comment later. For now, she had one more
question burning in her mind.


“The symbol in the
barn,” she said carefully, watching Marcus’s reaction. “Have you ever seen
anything like it before?”


The change was
subtle but unmistakable. Marcus’s posture stiffened, his eyes widening almost
imperceptibly before he schooled his features back into a mask of grief.


“No,” he said, a
little too quickly. “I’ve never seen anything like that. What…what does it
mean?”


Rory held his gaze
for a long moment, weighing his words against her instincts. “We’re not sure
yet,” she said finally. “But we intend to find out.”


She thanked Marcus
for his time and stepped away, gesturing for Evan to follow. As they walked
back toward their patrol car, her mind was whirring with possibilities.


“What do you
think?” Evan asked in a low voice.


Rory shook her
head slightly. “Too early to say. But something’s not adding up. The husband’s
story, that symbol…there’s more going on here than a simple murder.”


“Probably so. And
what Marcus said about the cattle being restless lately—what do you make of
that?”


“I think,” she
said, “that maybe the killer’s been here before, looking for his opportunity.
Then he found it last night. Either way, it looks like this isn’t a
spur-of-the-moment thing. Whoever did this…they’ve been planning it for a
while—which means we’re dealing with someone who is truly coldblooded. The kind
who doesn’t tend to make a lot of mistakes.”











CHAPTER THREE


 


 


The sun hung low
on the horizon, painting the Wyoming sky in hues of orange and pink as Rory and
Evan drove away from the Montero ranch. The picturesque view stood in stark
contrast to the grim scene they’d left behind. Rory’s knuckles were white on
the steering wheel, her mind replaying every detail of the crime scene.


“The question is,”
Rory said, “why would someone target Talia Montero? What was so special about
her that someone would go to such lengths to kill her?”


“Could be about
the ranch,” Evan suggested. “You know how some of the old-timers felt about her
buying up all that land, bringing in her city ideas.”


“Maybe,” Rory
conceded, but something about that theory didn’t sit right with her. “But if it
was just about the ranch, why the elaborate staging? Why the symbol?”


They drove in
silence for a few moments, each lost in their own thoughts. Finally, Evan spoke
up again. “What about the husband? Marcus Montero. He seemed pretty broken up,
but…”


“But he’s also our
prime suspect,” Rory finished. “It’s always the spouse until proven otherwise.
And his story about sleeping through the whole thing…”


“Seems convenient,”
Evan agreed. “Though if he did do it, why call it in? Why not try to cover it
up?”


Rory shrugged. “Could
be part of his plan. Play the grieving widower, throw suspicion off himself. We’ve
seen it before.”


As they discussed
the case, Rory found her mind drifting. The symbol burned into the barn floor
kept flashing in her mind’s eye, stirring up memories she’d long tried to bury.
Memories of another night, another loss that had never been fully explained.


She could still
hear the police officer’s voice, gentle but firm as he delivered the news that
had shattered her world. Her mother, dead in a car crash. Her sister, Ramona,
missing without a trace. And Rory, left behind to pick up the pieces.


The guilt hit her
anew, a familiar ache in her chest. She should have been there. If she hadn’t
been so focused on her rodeo career, if she’d just gone home that weekend like
her mother had asked…


Rory shook her
head, forcing the thoughts away. Now wasn’t the time for self-recrimination.
She had a job to do, a murderer to catch. She couldn’t let her personal demons
interfere with the investigation.


Evan’s voice cut
through her reverie. “You, okay? You got quiet there for a minute.”


Rory managed a
small smile. “Yeah, just thinking.”


Evan was quiet for
a moment, then said softly, “You know, it’s okay to still be affected by it.
What happened to your mom and sister…that’s not something you just get over.”


Rory’s grip on the
steering wheel tightened. “I’m fine,” she said, more sharply than she’d
intended. Then, softer, “But thanks, Evan. I appreciate it.”


They lapsed into
silence again as they approached the outskirts of town. The streets were quiet,
most of Bearclaw County’s residents already settled in for the evening. Rory
pulled the patrol car into the parking lot of Annie’s Diner, the neon OPEN sign
flickering in the growing darkness.


“What do you say
we grab some coffee and go over what we know so far?” she suggested. “I’ve got
a feeling it’s going to be a long night.”


Evan nodded,
relief evident on his face. He’d clearly been worried about pushing too far
with the personal stuff. “Sounds good to me. I could use some fuel for the old
brain cells.”


Inside, the diner
was nearly empty. A lone waitress, her gray hair pulled back in a tight bun,
nodded to them as they slid into a booth. “Evening, Officers. The usual?”


“Please, Marge,”
Rory replied with a tired smile. “And maybe a slice of that apple pie if you’ve
got any left.”


As Marge shuffled
off to get their order, Rory pulled out her notebook. “Alright, let’s break
this down. What do we know for sure?”


Evan leaned
forward, his brow furrowed in concentration. “Talia Montero, thirty-five, was
found dead in her barn this morning. Cause of death appears to be
strangulation, though we’re waiting on the ME’s report for confirmation.”


Rory nodded,
jotting down notes. “No signs of forced entry or struggle, suggesting Talia
either knew her killer or was taken by surprise.”


“And then there’s
the husband,” Evan added. “Marcus Montero claims he slept through the whole
thing, didn’t realize his wife was missing until he woke up this morning.”


“Which could be
true,” Rory mused, “or could be a convenient alibi. We’ll need to dig deeper
into his background, see if there’s any motive there.”


Marge returned
with their coffee and pie, eyeing them curiously. “You two working on that
Montero case?” At their nods, she clucked her tongue sympathetically. “Terrible
business, that. Poor Talia. She was in here just the other day, all smiles and
big plans for the ranch.”


Rory’s ears perked
up. “You knew her well, Marge?”


The older woman
shrugged. “As well as anyone in town, I suppose. She was a regular, always
chatting with the locals. Trying to fit in, you know?”


“And how about
Marcus?” Evan asked casually. “Did he come in often?”


“Oh, sure,” Marge
replied. “Those two were thick as thieves. Always holding hands across the
table, looking at each other like newlyweds. It was sweet, really.”


Rory and Evan
exchanged a look. This didn’t fit with the image of a husband who’d murder his
wife. “They seemed happy then?” Rory pressed. “No arguments, no tension?”


Marge shook her
head emphatically. “Not that I ever saw. In fact, just last week they were in
here talking about some big anniversary trip they had planned. Sounded really
excited about it.”


After Marge moved
on to tend to another customer, Rory sat back, frowning. “Well, that
complicates things.”


Evan nodded,
taking a sip of his coffee. “It’s not proof of Marcus’s innocence, but it sure
doesn’t make him sound like a killer either.”


“Unless it was all
an act,” Rory mused. “People can hide all sorts of things behind a smile.”


But even as she
said it, she felt her certainty waver. “I think we need to talk to more of the
neighbors,” she decided. “Get a better picture of the Monteros’ life here. And
we should look into Talia’s background, see if there’s anything in her past
that might have caught up with her.”


Evan nodded,
already pulling out his phone to make some calls. As he arranged to meet with
some of the neighboring ranchers, Rory found her gaze drawn to the window. The
street outside was dark now, the few streetlights casting long shadows across
the pavement.


For a moment, she
thought she saw a figure standing across the street, watching the diner. But
when she blinked, it was gone.


Just a
trick of the light, she told herself. Just a trick of the light.


 


***


 


An hour later,
they were pulling up to the Henderson ranch, the closest neighbor to the
Monteros. The old farmhouse was dark save for the porch light and a single
light burning in an upstairs window. As they approached the front porch, the
door swung open, revealing a weathered man in his sixties.


“Evening, Officers,”
he said, his voice gruff but not unfriendly. “Figured you’d be coming by sooner
or later. Come on in.”


Inside, the house
was cluttered but cozy, filled with the kind of knickknacks and family photos
that spoke of a life well-lived. Bob Henderson turned on a few lamps and
settled into a worn armchair, gesturing for Rory and Evan to take a seat on the
nearby couch.


“Poor Talia,” he
said, shaking his head sadly. “Damn shame, what happened to her. She was a good
woman, for all that she was a city slicker.”


“You knew her
well, then?” Rory asked.


Bob nodded. “As
well as any of us did, I suppose. She and Marcus, they made an effort to get to
know their neighbors. Wasn’t always easy for them, what with all the changes
they were making to the ranch, but they tried.”


“Did you ever
notice any tension between them?” Evan asked. “Any arguments or problems?”


Bob’s bushy
eyebrows rose in surprise. “Them two? Lord, no. If anything, they were too
lovey-dovey for my taste. Always finishing each other’s sentences, laughing at
private jokes. Made a man feel downright lonely just watching them.”


Rory leaned
forward, her elbows on her knees. “Mr. Henderson, have you noticed anything
unusual in the area recently? Any strangers hanging around, any changes in the
Monteros’ behavior?”


The old rancher
was quiet for a moment, his brow furrowed in thought. “Now that you mention it,”
he said slowly, “there was something odd a couple nights back. I was out
checking on my herd—they’ve been real skittish lately, don’t know why—and I saw
a car I didn’t recognize parked down by the Monteros’ south fence line.”


Rory’s pulse
quickened. “Did you get a good look at it?”


Bob shook his
head. “It was dark, and my eyes ain’t what they used to be. But it was a big
car, maybe an SUV. Dark-colored. And when I drove by to check it out, it took
off real quick-like.”


“Did you mention
this to the Monteros?” Evan asked.


“Meant to,” Bob
admitted, “but it slipped my mind. Figured it was probably nothing, maybe just
some kids looking for a place to park, if you know what I mean.”


Rory nodded,
making a note in her book. Inwardly, however, she suspected the driver may have
had much more sinister intentions.


Maybe even murder.











CHAPTER FOUR


 


 


Evan Tate drummed
his fingers nervously on the steering wheel as he pulled into the sheriff’s
office parking lot. The sun cast long shadows across the cracked asphalt, and a
chill hung in the air that had nothing to do with the crisp Wyoming autumn.


He glanced at Rory
in the passenger seat, marveling as always at her composure. Even after a
sleepless night poring over case files, she looked sharp and focused, her blue
eyes scanning the lot as if searching for clues in the most mundane details.


Sometimes, Evan
wondered if Rory ever truly relaxed. In the years he’d known her—from their
high school days when she was the untouchable rodeo queen to now, as his
partner and the department’s rising star—he’d never seen her let her guard down
completely.


“You ready for
this?” Rory asked, breaking into his thoughts.


Evan nodded,
trying to project more confidence than he felt. “Yeah, let’s do it.”


As they walked
into the station, Evan couldn’t help but feel a twinge of anxiety. Briefing the
sheriff on a case like this was a big deal, and he was acutely aware of his
relative inexperience. But Rory moved with purpose, her stride sure and steady,
and Evan found himself drawing strength from her certainty.


Sheriff Don Harlan
was waiting for them in his office, his craggy face set in grim lines. “Wood,
Tate,” he said with a nod. “Close the door and take a seat.”


Evan settled into
one of the chairs across from Harlan’s desk, hyperaware of Rory’s presence
beside him. She sat with her back straight, hands folded in her lap, the very
picture of professional composure.


“Alright,” Harlan
said, leaning forward. “Walk me through what you’ve got so far on the Montero
case.”


Rory took the
lead, as Evan knew she would. He listened as she laid out the facts of the
case—Talia’s body found in the barn, the strange symbol burned into the floor.
Her voice was steady, betraying none of the emotion Evan had glimpsed in rare,
unguarded moments.


“And what about
the husband?” Harlan asked when she finished. “Marcus Montero. Where does he
fit into all this?”


Evan cleared his
throat, seizing the opportunity to contribute. “We’ve interviewed Mr. Montero
and several neighbors. So far, everyone paints a picture of a happy couple. No
signs of marital trouble or financial stress.”


Harlan nodded, his
expression thoughtful. “That tracks with what I know of them. I’ve known the
Monteros since they moved here—good people, despite some of the grumblings from
the old-timers about their modern ideas.”


“With all due
respect, sir,” Rory interjected, a note of steel in her voice that made Evan
sit up straighter, “we can’t rule out the husband just because he seems like a
nice guy. Statistically speaking—”


“I know the
statistics, Wood,” Harlan said, cutting her off, but there was no heat in his
words. If anything, he looked almost proud of her tenacity. “And I’m not saying
to rule him out. But I am saying to keep an open mind. This case…something
about it feels different. We can’t make assumptions or run too quickly with the
most obvious explanations just because they fit our preconceptions.”


Evan watched as
Rory’s jaw tightened almost imperceptibly. He knew that look—she was biting
back an argument, forcing herself to consider all angles. It was one of the
things he admired most about her, that relentless pursuit of the truth, no
matter where it led.


“There is one more
thing, sir,” Evan said, drawing the attention of both of them. He hesitated for
a moment, then forged ahead. “One of the neighbors, Bob Henderson, reported
seeing an unfamiliar vehicle near the Montero property a couple nights before
the murder. Dark SUV, he said. Took off when he approached.”


Harlan’s eyebrows
rose. “That’s interesting. Could be nothing, but—”


He was cut off by
the shrill ring of Rory’s cell phone. She glanced at the screen, then back at
Harlan. “It’s the coroner, sir. Mind if I take this?”


At Harlan’s nod,
Rory stepped out of the office. Evan found himself alone with the sheriff,
fighting the urge to fidget under the older man’s appraising gaze.


“You’re doing good
work, Tate,” Harlan said suddenly. “I know it’s not easy being partnered with
someone like Wood. She casts a long shadow.”


Evan felt a flush
creep up his neck. Was he that transparent? “Rory’s…she’s a great partner,” he
managed. “I’m learning a lot from her.”


Harlan’s lips
quirked in what might have been a smile. “I’m sure you are. Just remember, you’ve
got good instincts, too. Don’t be afraid to trust them.”


Before Evan could
respond, Rory burst back into the office, her eyes alight with that fierce
intensity that always made his heart skip a beat.


“We need to get to
the coroner’s office,” she announced. “They’ve found something.”


 


***


 


The drive to the
county morgue was tense, filled with a nervous energy that had Evan’s stomach
in knots. He snuck glances at Rory as he drove, trying to read her expression,
but her face was a mask of concentration.


“What did the
coroner say?” he finally asked, unable to bear the silence any longer.


Rory shook her
head slightly. “Not much over the phone. Just that there were some ‘unusual
findings’ during the autopsy. Said we’d want to see for ourselves.”


Evan’s mind raced
with possibilities, each more gruesome than the last. By the time they pulled
up to the nondescript building housing the morgue, his palms were sweating.


Dr. Lydia Chen,
the county coroner, met them at the door. Her usually cheerful face was somber
as she led them to the autopsy room.


“I appreciate you
coming so quickly,” she said, her voice muffled slightly by her mask. “I’ve
never seen anything quite like this before.”


Evan steeled
himself as they approached the examination table where Talia Montero’s body
lay. He’d seen his share of corpses since joining the force, but it never got
any easier.


Dr. Chen pulled
back the sheet, revealing Talia’s pale form. The bruising around her neck stood
out starkly against her skin, a grim testament to her final moments.


“Cause of death is
definitely strangulation,” Dr. Chen began, “but it’s the manner that’s unusual.
Take a look at these marks.”


She pointed to the
bruises, and Evan leaned in for a closer look. The pattern was strange—not the
uniform line he’d expect from a rope or cord, but a series of interlocking
shapes.


“What am I looking
at?” he asked, glancing at Rory. Her brow was furrowed in concentration as she
studied the marks.


“The rope used to
strangle Mrs. Montero wasn’t ordinary,” Dr. Chen explained. “It appears to have
been braided or woven in a very specific pattern. And there’s more.”


She moved to a
nearby table and picked up a small evidence bag. Inside was a fragment of
fiber, dark and coarse.


“I found this
embedded in the skin of her neck,” Dr. Chen said. “I’ve sent samples to the lab
for analysis, but I wanted you to see it firsthand.”


Rory took the bag,
holding it up to the light. “It almost looks like…hair,” she murmured.


A chill ran down
Evan’s spine. “Human hair?”


“Could be,” Dr.
Chen said. “It’s definitely organic in nature.”


Evan watched as
Rory’s eyes narrowed, that look she got when pieces of a puzzle were starting
to come together in her mind. He wished, not for the first time, that he could
see inside her head, understand the connections she was making.


“Dr. Chen,” Rory
said slowly, “you said the rope was braided in a specific pattern. Could you
sketch it for me?”


The coroner
nodded, grabbing a nearby notepad. After a few moments, she held up the
notepad. The sketch showed a complex interlocking pattern, loops and whorls
that seemed to twist in on themselves.


Evan heard Rory’s
sharp intake of breath and turned to see her face had gone pale.


“Rory?” he said,
concern coloring his voice. “What is it?”


But Rory wasn’t
looking at him. Her eyes were fixed on the sketch.


“It’s the same,”
she whispered. “It’s the same as the symbol in the barn.”











CHAPTER FIVE


 


 


Rory’s fingers
flew across the keyboard, the gentle tapping a counterpoint to the whirring of
the ancient computer fan. The harsh fluorescent lights of the sheriff’s office
cast a sickly glow over the stack of files on her desk, each one a fragment of
Talia Montero’s life.


She blinked hard,
trying to focus on the screen. The image of the coroner’s sketch still burned
in her mind, overlaying everything she saw with its twisting, sinister pattern.
Her wrist throbbed with phantom pain, and she resisted the urge to rub it
again.


“Hey,” Evan said,
his voice cutting through her spiraling thoughts. He set a steaming mug of
coffee on her desk, the rich aroma momentarily drowning out the musty smell of
old paperwork. “Thought you could use this.”


Rory managed a
small smile, wrapping her hands around the warm mug. “Doesn’t have almond milk
by any chance, does it?”


Evan frowned,
surprised. “I thought you liked dairy.”


“Been drinking
almond lately. Watching calories, you know.”


“You want me to go
back and—”


Rory shook her
head. “Don’t worry about it. Any luck with Talia’s financials?”


Evan sighed,
dropping into the chair beside her desk. “Nothing out of the ordinary. No large
withdrawals, no suspicious transfers. If she was involved in something shady,
it doesn’t show in her bank records.”


Rory sighed,
taking a sip of the coffee. It was terrible—burnt and bitter—but the caffeine
hit was welcome. “There has to be something we’re missing. People don’t just
get murdered for no reason, especially not like that.”


She turned back to
her computer, pulling up Talia’s social media profiles. The smiling face of the
victim stared back at her from a dozen photos—Talia at charity galas, Talia on
horseback, Talia and Marcus looking disgustingly in love at various exotic
locations.


“Look at this,”
she said, gesturing to Evan closer. “Six months ago, Talia posted about a big
real estate deal she was working on. Said it was going to ‘change everything.’
But there’s no mention of it after that.”


Evan leaned in,
his shoulder brushing against hers. Rory ignored the brief flutter in her
stomach at the contact. “Could be the ranch purchase,” he suggested.


Rory shook her
head. “Timeline doesn’t fit. She bought the ranch almost a year ago. This is
something else.”


She clicked
through more photos, searching for any clue, any inconsistency. A group shot at
a business conference caught her eye. Talia stood front and center, her
million-dollar smile in place, surrounded by a group of men in expensive suits.


Just then the
phone on her desk rang. She picked it up, her eyes still on the photo. “Wood
here.”


“Rory, it’s Sarah
from dispatch,” came the voice on the other end. “We’ve got a request for a
wellness check out at the Harrow place. A neighbor called, said they haven’t
heard from him in days. Pretty unusual.”


“Has anyone been
sent out yet?” Rory asked. Beside her, Evan had stiffened as he stared at the
picture.


“No, I was about
to assign it to Deputy Miller.”


“No,” Evan said,
suddenly animated. “Tell her we’ll go.”


Rory frowned,
puzzled.


“Trust me,” Evan
said.


Rory cleared her
throat. “No, don’t bother Deputy Miller,” she said into the phone. “We’ll check
up on Clayton. Thanks, Sarah.”


She hung up the
phone and looked at Evan. “Want to fill me in?”


Evan pointed to
one of the men in the picture on Rory’s screen. “That’s Clayton Harrow right
there.”


 


***


 


The drive out to
the Harrow ranch was long and winding, the paved road giving way to gravel and
then to little more than a dirt track. Rory’s old truck bounced and rattled,
kicking up a cloud of dust behind them.


“You think this is
anything?” Evan asked as they crested a hill, the vast expanse of the Harrow
property spreading out before them.


Rory’s hands
tightened on the steering wheel. “I have a hunch it might be,” she said. But
deep down, she knew it was more than that. The same instinct that had served
her so well in the rodeo ring was screaming at her now, telling her that
something was very, very wrong.


The Harrow ranch
house loomed ahead, a sprawling log mansion that looked like it had been
plucked from the pages of a luxury real estate magazine. But as they drew
closer, Rory noticed details that set her nerves on edge. The flower beds were
overgrown, the normally immaculate lawn unkempt.


And parked
haphazardly near the front door was a sleek black SUV, its windshield coated in
a fine layer of dust.


“That’s not Harrow’s
car,” Evan said, echoing Rory’s thoughts. “He drives an old Cadillac, according
to his DMV records.”


Rory pulled up
beside the SUV, her hand instinctively checking her holster as she stepped out
of the truck. The air was eerily still, the only sound the crunch of gravel
under their boots as they approached the front door.


“Mr. Harrow?” Rory
called out, rapping sharply on the heavy wooden door. “Bearclaw County Sheriff’s
Office. We’re here to check on you, sir.”


Silence greeted
them. Rory tried the handle—locked. She glanced at Evan, saw the same unease
she felt reflected in his eyes.


“Around back,” she
said quietly. They moved in tandem, their partnership allowing them to
communicate without words. As they rounded the corner of the house, Rory caught
a whiff of something that made her stomach turn. Sweet, cloying, with an
underlying tang of copper.


The back door
stood slightly ajar.


Rory drew her
weapon, motioning for Evan to do the same. She approached the door cautiously,
using her free hand to push it open wider. “Mr. Harrow? It’s the sheriff’s
office. Is everything alright?”


The smell hit her
full force as she stepped inside, nearly making her gag. Flies buzzed lazily in
the stifling air. The kitchen was a mess—dirty dishes piled in the sink,
rotting food on the counter. But it was the dark smears on the floor that drew
Rory’s attention.


Footprints, she
realized with a sinking feeling. Bloody footprints.


She followed the
trail, her heart pounding in her ears. It led down a hallway toward what looked
like a study. The door was closed, but more bloody smears marred its surface.


Rory took a deep
breath, steeling herself. She nodded to Evan, who positioned himself on the
other side of the door. In one swift movement, she turned the handle and pushed
it open, her gun at the ready.


“Oh God,” Evan
breathed behind her.


The study was in
chaos. Books and papers littered the floor, shelves overturned. The heavy oak
desk had been pushed askew. And there, slumped in a leather armchair, was
Clayton Harrow.


Or what was left
of him.


The body was in an
advanced state of decomposition, the flesh mottled and sunken. But even through
the ravages of decay, Rory could see the bruise stretched across the throat.


And there, burned
into the hardwood floor at Harrow’s feet, was a familiar symbol. The same
intricate, twisting pattern that had been found in Talia Montero’s barn. The
same design that had been braided into the rope that took her life.


As Rory stared at
the gruesome scene, a sudden movement caught her eye. A shadow, fleeting and
indistinct, passed by the study’s window. She whirled, gun raised, but saw only
the overgrown lawn and the encroaching forest beyond.


For a moment, just
a moment, she could have sworn she saw a figure standing at the tree line.
Tall, broad-shouldered, watching. But when she blinked, it was gone.


Rory’s blood ran
cold as the realization hit her. This wasn’t just a murder investigation
anymore.


This was a hunt.











CHAPTER SIX


 


 


Rory stood on the
sprawling porch of the Harrow residence, her eyes scanning the tree line where
she’d seen the shadowy figure. The setting sun cast long, ominous shadows
across the unkempt lawn, and a chill wind rustled through the overgrown flower
beds. She suppressed a shiver, unsure if it was from the cold or the growing
sense of dread settling in her stomach.


Behind her, the
house buzzed with activity. Crime scene technicians moved in and out, their
cameras flashing as they documented every grisly detail of Clayton Harrow’s
final moments. Rory could hear Evan inside, coordinating with the techs and
securing the scene. He was good at that—the details, the procedures. It left
her free to focus on the bigger picture.


And right now,
that picture was looking increasingly sinister.


The sound of an
approaching vehicle drew her attention. A county coroner’s van pulled up,
parking next to the mysterious black SUV that still sat in the driveway. Dr.
Lydia Chen stepped out, her face grim as she surveyed the scene.


“Dr. Chen,” Rory
called out, descending the porch steps. “Thanks for coming out so quickly.”


The coroner
nodded, grabbing her kit from the passenger seat. “Of course. Though I have to
say, I wasn’t expecting to see you again so soon, Assistant Sheriff Wood. What
have we got?”


Rory led Dr. Chen
toward the house, filling her in on the basics. As they reached the porch, Rory
paused her hand on the door handle. “I should warn you, it’s…it’s not pretty in
there.”


Dr. Chen’s eyes
softened with understanding. “They never are, Sheriff. But that’s why we’re
here, isn’t it? To speak for those who no longer can.”


Inside, the
oppressive smell of decay hit them like a wall. Rory breathed through her
mouth, trying to ignore the way the sweetly fetid air seemed to cling to her
skin. She led Dr. Chen to the study, where Clayton Harrow’s body still sat in
macabre repose.


“Oh my,” Dr. Chen
murmured, her professional demeanor slipping for just a moment. She quickly
composed herself, moving to examine the body with practiced efficiency.


Rory stood back,
letting the coroner work. Her eyes were drawn once again to the symbol burned
into the floor. The intricate, twisting pattern seemed to mock her, a puzzle
she couldn’t solve.


“Sheriff Wood?”
Dr. Chen’s voice snapped Rory back to attention. “You’re going to want to see
this.”


Rory moved closer,
steeling herself against the gruesome sight. Dr. Chen had gently tilted Clayton’s
head, exposing his neck. Even through the advanced decomposition, Rory could
see the deep, ugly bruising.


“Ligature marks,”
Dr. Chen explained, her voice clinical. “Consistent with strangulation. And
look here—see these patterns in the bruising?”


Rory leaned in,
her heart rate quickening. The marks on Clayton’s neck formed a familiar
design—interlocking loops and whorls, mirroring the symbol on the floor.


“It’s the same,”
Rory said. “The same as Talia Montero.”


Dr. Chen nodded
grimly. “I’d stake my professional reputation on it. The rope used to strangle
Mr. Harrow was the same unique, braided design as the one used on Mrs. Montero.”


The implications
hit Rory like a physical blow. She shook her head, her mind reeling. “You’re
sure?”


“Positive,” Dr.
Chen affirmed. “And there’s more. Based on the state of decomposition and other
factors, I’d estimate Mr. Harrow has been dead for at least forty-eight hours.
Possibly longer.”


Rory’s blood ran
cold. “That’s before Talia was killed.”


Dr. Chen met her
eyes, the unspoken conclusion hanging heavy in the air between them. Rory
forced herself to say it out loud, to make it real.


“We’re dealing
with a serial killer.”


The words echoed
in the stuffy room, drowning out the bustling activity of the crime scene
techs. Rory felt the weight of them settle on her shoulders, a burden she wasn’t
sure she was ready to bear.


“Rory?” Evan’s
voice came from the doorway. He looked pale, his usual easygoing demeanor
replaced by tense concern. “Sheriff Harlan just arrived. He wants to speak with
us.”


Rory nodded,
grateful for the momentary distraction. She turned back to Dr. Chen. “Thank
you, Doctor. Please let me know if you find anything else.”


Outside, the night
had fully settled in. Floodlights illuminated the front of the house, casting
harsh shadows and giving the scene an otherworldly quality. Sheriff Harlan
stood by his vehicle, his craggy face set in grim lines.


“Wood, Tate,” he
greeted them as they approached. “Give me the rundown.”


Rory took a deep
breath, organizing her thoughts. She laid out the facts—Clayton Harrow’s body,
the matching ligature marks, the timeline that put his death before Talia’s.
With each detail, she watched Harlan’s expression grow darker.


When she finished,
silence hung heavy in the air. Harlan rubbed a hand over his face, suddenly
looking every one of his years.


“A serial killer,”
he said finally, his voice low. “In Bearclaw County. Shit.”


“Sir,” Evan spoke
up, “what about that black SUV? It doesn’t belong to Harrow, and it’s been here
at least as long as the body, based on the dust accumulation.”


Harlan nodded. “Good
catch, Tate. We’ve run the plates—they’re stolen. Whoever left it here didn’t
want it traced back to them.”


Rory’s mind raced
with possibilities. “Could be our killer’s vehicle. Maybe they swapped cars
here after murdering Harrow.”


“It’s a lead, at
least,” Harlan agreed. He was quiet for a moment, his gaze sweeping over the
chaotic scene before them. When he spoke again, his voice was heavy with
resignation. “You both know what this means, don’t you?”


Rory felt her
stomach clench. She knew exactly what it meant, but she wasn’t ready to hear
it. Not yet.


“Sir—” she began,
but Harlan cut her off with a raised hand.


“This is bigger
than us, Wood. A serial killer operating in our county…we’re not equipped for
this kind of investigation. We need to bring in the FBI.”


The words hit Rory
like a physical blow. “No,” she said, more forcefully than she’d intended. “Sheriff,
please. We can handle this. We know this county, these people, better than
anyone else does.”


Harlan’s eyes
softened with understanding, but his voice remained firm. “I know you do, Rory.
But this isn’t just about knowing the territory. We’re talking about resources,
manpower, expertise in profiling and tracking serial killers. Things we just
don’t have.”


Rory felt Evan
shift beside her, could sense his unease. The FBI certainly possessed resources
a county sheriff’s department did not, but Rory had seen firsthand the problems
that could come with having too many cooks in the kitchen—miscommunication, an
inconsistent approach to the case, jockeying for credit. Sometimes it was
better to have a small team, keep things simple.


“Give us a chance,
sir,” she said. “Evan and I, we’re close to something here. I can feel it. We
just need a little more time.”


Harlan was quiet
for a long moment, his gaze moving between Rory and Evan. Finally, he sighed. “Alright,
Wood. You’ve earned enough trust for me to give you some leeway here. But I’m
warning you—if we don’t make significant progress soon, I might not have a
choice. The brass in Cheyenne are already breathing down my neck about this
case.”


Relief flooded
through Rory, tempered by the weight of responsibility. “Thank you, sir. We won’t
let you down.”


Harlan nodded, his
expression grave. “See that you don’t. Because if we can’t crack this case
soon, I’ll have no choice but to turn it over to the FBI.”


As if to
underscore his words, a gust of wind swept across the property, rustling the
trees and carrying with it the faint, acrid smell of smoke. Rory turned, her
eyes scanning the darkened landscape. For a moment, she could have sworn she
saw a flicker of movement at the edge of the woods, a shadow darker than the
surrounding night.


But when she
blinked, it was gone, leaving her with nothing but the unsettling feeling that
they were being watched. That somewhere out there, hidden in the vast Wyoming
wilderness, a killer was plotting their next move.


And Rory knew,
with a certainty that chilled her to her core, that they were running out of
time.











CHAPTER SEVEN


 


 


The sun dipped
below the horizon, painting the Wyoming sky in hues of deep purple and crimson.
He watched from the edge of the forest, his broad frame concealed by the
lengthening shadows.


The ranch house in
the distance stood silent, warm light spilling from its windows. Soon, that
light would go out, and darkness would reign.


His time would
come.


He moved with
practiced stealth, years of traversing this rugged landscape evident in every
step. The cooling night air carried the scent of sage and pine, mingling with
the earthy aroma of cattle. His lips curled into a cold smile. The cattle would
play their part tonight, as they always did.


Reaching his
hidden cache, he retrieved the tools of his trade. The rope came first,
lovingly crafted and imbued with meaning beyond mere utility. He ran his
fingers over the intricate braids, feeling the coarse fibers catch on his
calloused skin. Each loop and whorl told a story, a history written in knots
and twists.


Next came the
branding iron. Its weight was familiar in his hand, the metal cool against his
palm. The symbol etched into its end was his signature, his mark upon the
world. He traced its outline with his thumb, feeling a thrill of anticipation
course through him.


This was more than
killing. This was art. This was justice.


He studied the
sky. A half hour or so left till total darkness. Time enough to prepare, to
savor the moments leading up to his performance. He settled back against a
tree, his dark clothing blending seamlessly with the night. From a pocket, he
withdrew a small leather-bound notebook and a pencil.


The notebook was
nearly full now, its pages filled with sketches, notes, and meticulous plans.
He flipped to a blank page and began to write, his handwriting neat and precise
despite the dim light.


The third
act begins tonight. The land remembers, even if THEY don’t. But they will. They’ll
all remember before the end.


He paused,
considering his next words carefully. This wasn’t mere ego or boasting. This
was a record, a testament to the importance of his work. Future generations
would study these pages, he was certain. They would understand the necessity of
what he was doing.


Talia
Montero and Clayton Harrow were just the opening notes. Tonight, the symphony
truly begins. And when it’s finished, this county—this whole damn state—will
never be the same.


A distant lowing
caught his attention. He cocked his head, listening intently. The cattle were
growing restless, sensing the change in the air. Good. Their unease would only
add to the atmosphere, heightening the tension that hung over the ranch like a
shroud.


He returned to his
writing, sketching out the symbol that had become his calling card. He drew
each line with reverence, an homage to powers beyond mortal understanding. When
he finished, he sat back, admiring his handiwork. 


The symbol seemed
to writhe on the page, alive with dark promise. He remembered the first time he’d
seen it, years ago. The revelation had hit him like a physical blow, setting
him on the path that had led to this moment. 


A cool breeze
rustled through the trees, carrying with it the faintest hint of wood smoke. He
froze, his senses on high alert. Had someone lit a fire nearby? Was his
carefully laid plan in jeopardy?


But no—the scent
was fleeting, gone as quickly as it had come. Just a trick of the wind,
perhaps, or a memory of fires long extinguished. He relaxed, but made a mental
note to be extra vigilant. The police would be on edge after the first two
kills. He couldn’t afford any mistakes.


Returning to his
notebook, he flipped to an earlier page. A list of names stared back at him,
the first two crossed out with bold strokes. His finger traced down to the
third name. Tonight’s target. 


He’d chosen them
carefully, each victim a piece in a larger puzzle. They were connected, though
they didn’t know it. Bound by sins of the past, by choices made and secrets
kept. He was merely the instrument of a long-overdue reckoning.


The irony wasn’t
lost on him. These wealthy ranchers, with their vast swaths of land and herds
of cattle, thought they owned this place. But the land owned them. And now, it
demanded payment.


He was simply the
collector.


A flicker of
movement caught his eye. A coyote slunk through the underbrush nearby, its lean
form barely visible in the gloom. Their eyes met for a brief moment, predator
recognizing predator. Then it was gone, disappearing into the night like a
ghost.


He smiled. Even
the wildlife seemed to approve of his mission.


As he waited, his
mind drifted to the young sheriff he’d glimpsed at the Harrow place. She’d been
sharp, alert, her eyes scanning the tree line as if she could sense his
presence. For a moment, he’d thought she’d spotted him. But no—he was too
careful, too skilled to be caught so easily.


Still, she bore
watching. There was something about her, a determination that set her apart
from the other local law enforcement. He made a mental note to look into her
background. Not that it would change anything. She was a minor player in a
drama far beyond her understanding.


Checking his watch
again, he decided it was time to begin the next phase of his plan. He stood,
stretching muscles that had grown stiff from sitting. There was no rush, no
frantic energy. Only calm purpose.


He made his way
toward the cattle pens, moving like a shadow through the darkness. The animals
grew more agitated as he approached, their restless movements and soft bellows
carrying clearly through the still night air.


From a pouch at
his belt, he withdrew a small device. With a flick of a switch, it emitted a
high-pitched tone, inaudible to human ears but maddening to cattle.


The effect was
immediate. The herd erupted into chaos, their panicked cries shattering the
night’s peace. He retreated to the cover of the trees. Soon, his target would
emerge, drawn out by concern for their precious livestock.


Soon. And he’d be
ready.


 











CHAPTER EIGHT


 


 


Rory rubbed her
eyes, willing them to focus on the jumble of papers spread across her desk. The
harsh fluorescent lights cast a sickly glow over everything, making the photos
of Clayton Harrow and Talia Montero seem even more ghastly than they already were.


“Earth to Rory,”
Evan said, his voice cutting through her foggy thoughts. She looked up to see
him holding out a steaming cup of coffee. “Thought you could use this. It’s
fresh…well, fresher than the sludge from this afternoon, anyway. And I used
almond milk.”


Rory managed a
weak smile as she accepted the cup. “Thanks, Evan. What would I do without you?”


“Probably solve
this case in half the time,” he joked, but Rory didn’t miss the flash of
insecurity in his eyes.


She shook her
head, taking a sip of the coffee. It was terrible, but the caffeine hit was
welcome. “You don’t give yourself enough credit.”


Evan’s answering
smile was warm, and Rory felt an odd flutter in her stomach that she quickly
tamped down. Now wasn’t the time for…whatever that was. They had a killer to
catch.


“So,” Evan said,
settling into the chair beside her desk. “Let’s review. What have we got?”


Rory sighed,
gesturing to the chaos before them. “Two victims, Clayton Harrow and Talia
Montero. Both successful ranchers, both relatively new to the area. Both killed
in the same distinctive manner.”


“And both with
that creepy symbol left at the scene,” Evan added, a shudder running through
him. “Any luck figuring out what it means?”


“Nothing concrete.
It’s not a known gang sign or occult symbol, at least not according to any
databases I’ve checked.”


Evan sighed,
sounding disappointed. “So we’ve got two victims with similar profiles. What
else connects them?”


Rory rifled
through some papers, pulling out a financial report. “They were both doing well
financially, but looking to expand.”


“Think that’s why
the killer targeted them? Because they were wealthy?”


“It’s a working
theory, but we still don’t know why the killer would do that. Harrow was in
talks to buy out his neighbor’s struggling ranch. Montero was planning to
modernize her operation, bring in some high-tech farming equipment.”


“Expansion plans,”
Evan mused. “That could ruffle some feathers in a traditional ranching
community like this. Any signs of pushback from the locals?”


Rory shook her
head. “Nothing overt. Some grumbling at town meetings, but nothing that screams
‘I’m going to murder you over this.’”


A knock at the
door interrupted their discussion. Deputy Sarah Lightfoot poked her head in,
her right hand holding a bag that smelled tantalizingly of grease and spices. “Thought
you two could use some fuel. Annie’s was closing up, but I convinced her to
whip up some of her famous chili cheese fries for you.”


“Sarah, you’re a
saint,” Evan said, reaching for the bag.


Rory smiled her
thanks, but her mind was still on the case. “Sarah, before you go—did you ever
finish that background check on Talia Montero’s finances?”


Sarah held up her
left hand, revealing a folder, which she tossed down on the desk. “Just came
through about an hour ago. Anything in particular you’re looking for?”


“Not sure yet,”
Rory admitted. “But thanks. We’ll let you know if we find anything.”


As Sarah left,
Evan began divvying up the fries, the rich aroma filling the small office. “Come
on, partner. Let’s refuel while we dig into these reports. I’ve got a feeling
it’s going to be another long night.”


Rory nodded,
reaching for a fry. As she bit into it, the familiar taste of Annie’s chili
brought back a flood of memories: late nights studying for the police academy
exam, her father’s rare sober moments sharing a meal with her, the day she’d
gotten her badge…


She shook off the
nostalgia, forcing herself to focus on the task at hand. “Okay, let’s start
with Montero’s financials. You take the bank statements, I’ll look at the loan
applications.”


They worked in
companionable silence for a while, the only sounds the rustle of papers and the
occasional murmur of discovery. Rory found herself sneaking glances at Evan,
watching the way his brow furrowed in concentration, the way he absently chewed
on his lower lip when he was puzzling something out.


Who are
you, Evan Tate? she wondered. They’d known each other since high
school, and yet she sometimes wondered if that familiarity caused her to
overlook him, to assume she knew him better than she really did.


What if he were a
suspect she was profiling? What would she learn?


Evan glanced up,
catching her eye, and Rory immediately glanced away.


“I think I found
something,” Evan said. “Look at this bank statement from three months ago.
There’s a large deposit, way out of line with Montero’s usual income.”


Rory leaned over. “You’re
right. That’s…that’s a lot of zeros. Any idea where it came from?”


Evan shook his
head. “Nothing in the notes. But it’s right around the time she started talking
about those expansion plans.”


“Interesting,”
Rory mused. “Maybe she found an investor? Or…” She trailed off, a new thought
occurring to her. “Evan, can you pull up Harrow’s financials? Look for any
unusual deposits around the same time.”


As Evan complied,
Rory turned back to the loan applications in front of her. Something was
nagging at her, a connection just out of reach. She flipped through the pages,
scanning for…there.


“Evan,” she said,
her voice tight with excitement. “Montero applied for a business loan to fund
her expansion. It was denied.”


“Okay,” Evan said
slowly. “That’s not uncommon, especially for newer ranchers looking to make big
changes.”


“True,” Rory
conceded. “But look at the reason for denial.”


Evan leaned in,
reading aloud. “‘Insufficient collateral and uncertain market conditions.’
Signed by…Victor Hamelin, Loan Officer.”


“Now look at this,”
Rory said, pulling out another document. “Harrow’s loan application from two
months ago. Also denied.”


Evan’s eyes
widened as he read. “Same reason. Same loan officer. Victor Hamelin. And I just
noticed a similar large deposit in Harrow’s account around the same time.”


“Okay,” Rory said,
the pieces starting to fall into place. “Both our victims were denied loans for
their expansion plans by the same person. And shortly after, they both come
into large sums of money from an unknown source.”


“You think Hamelin
had something against them?” Evan asked.


“I don’t know,”
Rory admitted. “But it’s a connection we can’t ignore. Two successful ranchers,
both looking to expand, both denied by Hamelin, both murdered in the same
distinctive way…”


“It’s thin,” Evan
cautioned. “Hamelin was just doing his job. And being denied a loan isn’t
exactly a rare occurrence.”


Rory nodded,
acknowledging the point. “You’re right. But it’s more than we had an hour ago.
And there’s something about this that doesn’t sit right with me.”


She turned back to
her computer, fingers flying across the keyboard as she dug deeper into Hamelin’s
background. Evan leaned in, his shoulder brushing against hers as he peered at
the screen. Rory ignored the warmth that spread through her at the contact,
focusing instead on the information unfolding before them.


“Look at this,”
she said, pointing to a news article from two years ago. “Hamelin was involved
in a scandal at his previous bank in Cheyenne. There were allegations of
fraudulent loan approvals, but nothing was ever proven.”


Evan’s eyebrows
shot up. “That’s interesting. Why would a bank hire someone with that kind of
history?”


“Good question,”
Rory mused. She clicked through a few more pages, her frown deepening. “And
here’s something else. In the six months since Hamelin started working at
Bearclaw County Bank, there’s been a significant increase in loan denials,
especially for agricultural businesses.”


“Could be a
coincidence,” Evan said, but his tone suggested he didn’t really believe it. “Maybe
the bank’s just tightening its lending policies.”


Rory shook her
head. “I don’t think so. Look at the pattern. The denials are concentrated in
specific areas of the county. Areas where land values have been increasing
rapidly.”


She pulled up a
map of Bearclaw County, overlaying it with data points representing the loan
denials. A clear pattern emerged, with clusters of denials in some of the most
desirable ranching areas.


“What if,” Rory
said slowly, the pieces starting to come together in her mind, “Hamelin isn’t
just denying loans? What if he’s targeting specific properties for some reason?”


Evan’s eyes
widened as he caught on to her train of thought. “You think he might be working
with someone to drive down property values? Force ranchers to sell?”


“It’s possible,”
Rory said. “We’ve seen it before in other parts of the state. Unscrupulous
developers using any means necessary to acquire prime land cheaply.”


She turned back to
the financial records spread across her desk, rifling through them with renewed
purpose. “Here,” she said, pulling out a document. “Remember that large deposit
we found in Montero’s account? Look at the date.”


Evan leaned in,
his brow furrowed in concentration. “It’s exactly one week after her loan was
denied.”


“And the similar
deposit in Harrow’s account,” Rory added, holding up another statement. “Also,
a week after his loan denial.”


“You think someone
was offering to buy them out?” Evan asked. “Maybe Hamelin’s working with a
developer, identifying potential targets?”


Rory nodded,
feeling a surge of excitement. This was more than just a hunch now. This was a
solid lead. “It would explain a lot. The loan denials, the mysterious deposits.
Maybe Harrow and Montero were holding out, refusing to sell despite the
pressure.”


“And someone
decided to take more drastic measures,” Evan finished grimly.


Rory stood,
needing to move, to think. She paced the small confines of her office, her mind
going into overdrive. “We need to be careful with this, Evan. If Hamelin is
involved with someone powerful enough to orchestrate multiple murders, he’s
very dangerous.”


Evan nodded, his
expression serious. “What’s our next move?”


“We need more
evidence,” Rory said. “We can’t go to Sheriff Harlan with just a theory and
some circumstantial financial records.”


She paused by the
window, looking out at the dark, quiet streets of Bearclaw. Somewhere out
there, a killer was watching, waiting. And now, it seemed, there might be an
even bigger threat lurking in the shadows.


“Let’s go talk to
Hamelin,” she said.


Evan looked
puzzled. “It’s almost eleven. You think he’s still up?”


“If he isn’t, we’ll
wake him up. If he’s as dangerous as he seems…then catching him off
guard—talking to him under our terms—might be our safest bet. Either
way, if we’re right about his involvement, then this isn’t just about two
murders. This is a conspiracy that could shake the very foundations of this
county.”











CHAPTER NINE


 


 


“You sure about
this, Rory?” Evan asked, his voice tinged with a mix of concern and excitement
as Rory’s truck rumbled down the quiet streets of Bearclaw, the headlights
cutting through the darkness. “Showing up at Hamelin’s house in the middle of
the night…it’s not exactly by the book.”


Rory’s grip
tightened on the steering wheel. “Nothing about this case is by the book, Evan.
If Hamelin’s involved, we can’t give him time to cover his tracks. And if he’s
not…” She trailed off, the unspoken possibility hanging in the air between
them.


They turned onto
Maple Street, a row of modest suburban homes stretching before them. Rory
slowed the truck, scanning the house numbers. “There,” she said, pointing to a
well-maintained Craftsman-style home. “Twelve-forty-two. That’s Hamelin’s
place.”


As they pulled up
to the curb, Rory noticed the lights were all off—no surprise there. A hybrid
sedan sat in the driveway, an odd sight compared to the pickup trucks that
dominated Bearclaw’s roads. Everything about the scene screamed normalcy, and
for a moment, Rory second-guessed her impulsive decision.


“Last chance to
turn back,” Evan said, reading her hesitation.


Rory shook her
head, steeling herself. “No, we’re doing this. Come on.”


They made their
way across the well-manicured front lawn to the door. Rory took a deep breath,
then pressed the doorbell. Its cheerful chime seemed almost obscene in the dead
of night.


Silence.


“Probably can’t
even hear it,” Evan said, shifting uncomfortably from one foot to the other.


Rory rang the
doorbell again.


For a long moment,
nothing happened. Then a light flickered on upstairs, followed by the sound of
muffled voices and footsteps. Rory straightened, adopting her professional
demeanor as the porch light blinked on.


The door opened to
reveal a disheveled man in his late forties, sleep still clouding his eyes.
Victor Hamelin looked nothing like the polished banker from his employee photo.
His salt-and-pepper hair stuck up at odd angles, and his rumpled pajamas were a
far cry from the crisp suits he wore at the bank.


“Wha—what’s going
on?” Hamelin mumbled, squinting against the porch light. His eyes widened as he
registered their uniforms. “Officers? Is everything alright?”


Rory stepped
forward, her badge catching the light. “Mr. Hamelin? I’m Assistant Sheriff
Wood, and this is Deputy Tate. We apologize for the late hour, but we need to
ask you a few questions. May we come in?”


Hamelin blinked,
confusion giving way to nervousness. “Questions? About what? It’s the middle of
the night!”


“Victor?” a woman
called from inside. “Who is it?” A moment later, Mrs. Hamelin appeared,
wrapping a robe tightly around herself.


“It’s the police,
dear,” Hamelin replied, his voice strained. He turned back to Rory and Evan,
hesitating for a moment before stepping aside. “I suppose you’d better come in.”


As they entered
the house, Rory’s trained eye took in every detail. Family photos lined the
walls, showing Hamelin, his wife, and two college-aged kids. A half-finished
puzzle sat on the coffee table, surrounded by mugs and a bowl of popcorn
kernels. Everything spoke of a normal, comfortable family life.


Mrs. Hamelin, her
face etched with worry, gestured to the living room. “Please, have a seat. Can
I get you some coffee?”


Evan opened his
mouth, likely to accept, but Rory cut him off with a subtle shake of her head. “No,
thank you, ma’am. This shouldn’t take long.”


They settled into
the plush sofas, the Hamelins perched nervously across from them. Victor ran a
hand through his disheveled hair, attempting to regain some composure. “What’s
this about, Officers? Has something happened?” He suddenly looked panicked. “Oh
my god, is it one of the kids?”


“No, no, nothing
like that,” Rory assured him. She leaned forward, her elbows on her knees. “Mr.
Hamelin, we’re investigating the murders of Clayton Harrow and Talia Montero. I
believe you knew them both?”


Hamelin’s face
paled, his eyes darting between Rory and Evan. “Knew them? I… I mean, yes, they
were clients at the bank. But murdered? When? How?”


“That’s what we’re
trying to figure out,” Evan said. “We understand you denied both Mr. Harrow and
Mrs. Montero loans recently. Can you tell us about that?”


Hamelin’s
nervousness increased, a bead of sweat forming on his brow despite the coolness
of the house. He glanced at his wife, then back at the officers. “I… I’m not
comfortable discussing client information without proper authorization. That
would be a breach of bank policy and possibly illegal.”


Rory’s eyes
narrowed. “Mr. Hamelin, we’re investigating multiple homicides. Surely you
understand the gravity of the situation.”


Hamelin wavered,
conflict clear on his face. “I… I want to help, truly. But I need to protect
myself, too. Can you come back with a warrant or subpoena? That would allow me
to speak freely without risking my position.”


Rory leaned
forward, her voice low and urgent. “Mr. Hamelin, we don’t have time for that.
Ranchers are dying. Right now, someone else could be in danger. Whatever you
know, however small it might seem, could save a life. Can you live with
yourself if another person dies because you were worried about bank policy?”


The room fell
silent, the weight of Rory’s words hanging heavy in the air. Mrs. Hamelin
looked at her husband, concern etched on her face.


Hamelin closed his
eyes, his shoulders sagging in defeat. When he opened them again, there was a
mix of fear and resignation in his gaze. “Alright,” he said softly. “Alright. I’ll
tell you what I know. But please, you have to understand…I never meant for
anyone to get hurt.”


Rory nodded
encouragingly. “Just tell us the truth, Mr. Hamelin. Start from the beginning.”


Hamelin took a
deep breath, then began to speak. “The truth is…I did deny their loans. And
yes, it was more personal than it should have been.”


Rory and Evan
exchanged a quick glance. This was the break they’d been looking for, but
something about Hamelin’s demeanor didn’t fit with their theory of a
cold-blooded killer.


“Go on,” Rory
said, keeping her voice neutral.


Hamelin sighed,
the words tumbling out in a rush. “You have to understand, I’ve spent my whole
career watching these wealthy ranchers throw their weight around. They come
into the bank, expecting preferential treatment, acting like they own the
place. Harrow, Montero…they were the worst of them. So entitled, so sure they’d
get whatever they wanted.”


He stood, pacing
the room as he continued. “When I saw their loan applications, something in me
just…snapped. I knew their expansion plans were solid. The loans should have
been approved. But I couldn’t bear the thought of them getting even richer,
even more powerful. So I denied them.”


The room fell
silent as the implications of Hamelin’s confession sank in. Mrs. Hamelin looked
shocked, her hand covering her mouth. Evan was scribbling furiously in his
notepad. Rory remained stoic, reassessing everything they thought they knew
about the case.


“Mr. Hamelin,” she
said slowly, “you understand that what you’ve just admitted to is a serious
breach of your professional duties, possibly even fraud?”


Hamelin nodded
miserably. “I know. God, I know. I’ve been sick about it ever since. But I
never…I never imagined it would lead to this. To murder. You don’t think I had
anything to do with that, do you?”


The raw fear in
his voice was genuine, Rory was sure of it. But they couldn’t afford to make
assumptions. “Where were you on the nights of October fifteenth and seventeenth?”


Hamelin’s brow
furrowed in concentration. “The fifteenth…that was last Thursday, right? I was
at my daughter’s college parents’ weekend in Laramie. We drove down Thursday
evening and came back Sunday afternoon.”


“Can anyone
confirm that?” Evan asked.


Mrs. Hamelin spoke
up, her voice steady despite the turmoil of the night. “I was with him the
whole time. So was our daughter, Sarah. The whole dorm floor can vouch for
Victor’s karaoke performance at the parents’ mixer.” A ghost of a smile crossed
her face. “It was memorable, to say the least.”


“And Sunday night?”
Rory pressed.


“I was here, at
home. We had our weekly dinner with the Petersons from next door. Stayed up
late playing bridge.” Hamelin looked at his wife for confirmation, and she
nodded.


Rory sat back, her
mind whirling. Hamelin’s alibi seemed solid, easily verifiable. And his
confession, while damning in its own right, didn’t fit with the brutal nature
of the murders. They were back to square one.


“Mr. Hamelin,” she
said, standing up, “I’m going to be blunt. What you’ve admitted to tonight is a
serious matter. There will be consequences. But right now, our priority is
solving these murders. Is there anything else you can tell us about Harrow or
Montero? Any conflicts they might have had, any suspicious behavior you noticed?”


Hamelin shook his
head, looking thoroughly deflated. “Nothing beyond the usual small-town
politics. They were both pushing for changes that ruffled some feathers, but
nothing that seemed…murderous.”


As they prepared
to leave, Rory noticed a framed photo on the mantel. It showed a younger
Hamelin standing proudly in front of a small bank, much more modest than the
Bearclaw County Bank. “Is that you in Cheyenne?” she asked, recalling the
scandal they’d uncovered earlier.


Hamelin followed
her gaze, a wistful expression crossing his face. “No, that’s from my first job
out of college. Tiny bank in Sheridan County. Feels like a lifetime ago.”


Rory froze her
hand on the doorknob. Sheridan County. The same place where… She shook off the
thought. It was a coincidence, nothing more. This case had nothing to do with
her past.


Outside, the night
air was crisp, carrying the scent of pine and sage. Rory and Evan walked to the
truck in silence, both lost in thought. It wasn’t until they were back on the
road that Evan spoke.


“So, not our
killer,” he said, his voice tinged with disappointment.


Rory nodded, her
eyes fixed on the dark road ahead. “No, but definitely hiding something. Those
loan denials, the pattern we found…there’s more to this story.”


“You think he’s
working with someone? Part of a larger conspiracy?”


“I don’t know,”
Rory admitted. “But I do know we’re missing something big. The murders, the
symbol, the strange deposits in Harrow’s and Montero’s accounts…it all has to
connect somehow.”


As they drove
through the sleeping town, Rory couldn’t shake the feeling that they were
running out of time. Somewhere out there, a killer was watching, planning their
next move. And now, with Hamelin’s revelation, the case had taken on a new
dimension of complexity.


“What’s our next
move?” Evan asked as they pulled into the sheriff’s office parking lot.


Rory killed the
engine, sitting for a moment in the darkness. “We need to dig deeper into
Harrow’s and Montero’s backgrounds. Find out where those deposits came from,
who might have had a motive to want them both dead. And we need to look into
any other big ranch sales or development plans in the area. If this is about
land, we need to know who stands to benefit.”


“We follow the
money trail,” Evan said, nodding.


“Exactly. This
case seems far too personal to be just about money…but I’ll bet money’s
involved somehow. It almost always is. And if there’s a paper trail, we’re
going to follow it—no matter where it leads.”











CHAPTER TEN


 


 


Wesley Kade’s eyes
snapped open in the darkness, his body tensing before his mind fully registered
what had awakened him. The mournful lowing of cattle in distress cut through
the still night air, a sound that had roused him from sleep countless times
over his seventy-two years.


He swung his legs
over the side of the bed, wincing as his joints protested the sudden movement.
Beside him, his wife, Martha, stirred. “Wes? What is it?”


“Cattle’re upset
about somethin’,” he muttered, already reaching for the jeans draped over a
nearby chair. “Gonna go check it out.”


Martha propped
herself up on an elbow, concern etching lines in her face. “Want me to call
Bobby?”


Wesley paused in
the act of pulling on his boots. Bobby, their eldest son, lived in the old
foreman’s house just down the road. Part of him wanted to handle this alone,
prove he could still manage the ranch he’d inherited from his own father. But
he wasn’t a young man anymore, and pride had no place in ranching.


“Yeah,” he said
with a nod. “Tell him to meet me by the north pasture gate.”


As Martha reached
for the phone, Wesley shrugged into his worn denim jacket and grabbed the
flashlight from the bedside table. The floorboards creaked under his feet as he
made his way through the house, a familiar symphony of settling wood that had
been the backdrop to his entire life.


Outside, the
October air bit at his exposed skin. Wesley tugged his hat lower, scanning the
darkness. The moon was a thin crescent, offering little illumination. In the
distance he could see the shadowy forms of his cattle, their agitated movements
visible even in the gloom.


As he waited for
Bobby to arrive, Wesley’s gaze swept across the land he’d called home for over
five decades. This ranch wasn’t just property; it was his legacy, a piece of
earth that had been in the Kade family for generations. Every fence post, every
blade of grass held a memory. He’d poured his sweat, blood, and tears into this
soil, nurturing it through droughts and harsh winters.


And those cattle
out there? They weren’t just livestock; they were the lifeblood of everything
he’d built.


A coyote’s howl
echoed in the distance, and Wesley’s jaw set with determination. He’d faced
down every kind of threat over the years—wolves, mountain lions, even the
occasional two-legged predator looking to rustle cattle. No matter what was out
there tonight, he’d protect his herd. That’s what a Kade did. That’s what this
land demanded of those who claimed to be its stewards.


The sound of an
approaching engine announced Bobby’s arrival. His son’s pickup pulled up,
headlights briefly illuminating the yard before going dark. Bobby stepped out,
casting a long shadow across the ground.


“What’s goin’ on,
Dad?” he asked.


Wesley gestured
toward the pasture. “Somethin’s got the herd all riled up. Coyotes, maybe. Or
that mountain lion folks’ve been talkin’ about.”


Bobby nodded,
falling into step beside his father as they made their way toward the gate.
There was an ease to their silence, born of years working side by side. But
Wesley could sense an undercurrent of tension in his son, a watchfulness that
went beyond the current situation.


“You hear about
Clayton Harrow?” Bobby asked suddenly, his voice low.


Wesley grunted an
affirmative. News traveled fast in Bearclaw County, especially news as shocking
as a murder. “Damn shame. Never much cared for his fancy ideas, but he didn’t
deserve what happened to him.”


“They’re sayin’ it
might be connected to that Montero woman’s death,” Bobby continued. “Some folks
are talkin’ about a serial killer.”


Wesley snorted,
though a chill that had nothing to do with the night air ran down his spine. “Lotta
wild talk goin’ around. Best to pay it no mind.”


They reached the
gate, the cattle’s distress more pronounced now. Wesley unhooked the latch,
years of practice allowing him to navigate the familiar mechanism even in the
dark. As they stepped into the pasture, he clicked on his flashlight, the beam
cutting through the darkness.


The cattle were
bunched tightly together, their eyes reflecting the light like dozens of eerie
beacons. Wesley frowned, noting their positioning. This wasn’t typical behavior
for a predator threat.


“Spread out,” he
told Bobby. “Nice and easy. Let ’em know we’re here.”


They moved in
opposite directions, Wesley to the left and Bobby to the right. Wesley kept his
movements slow and deliberate, his voice a low, soothing murmur. “Easy there,
girls. Ain’t nothin’ to fret about. Ol’ Wes is here.”


Gradually, the
cattle began to calm. A few of the bolder ones approached Wesley, their warm
breath fogging in the cold air as they snuffled at his familiar scent. He ran a
hand along their flanks, checking for any signs of injury.


“Anythin’ on your
side, Bobby?” he called out.


“All clear over
here, Dad,” came the reply, Bobby’s voice carrying easily in the still night.


Wesley nodded to
himself, relief mingling with confusion. No signs of predators, no injured
animals. So what had spooked them so badly?


A flicker of
movement caught his eye, just at the edge of his flashlight’s beam. Wesley
squinted, trying to make out details in the gloom. For a moment, he thought he
saw a figure standing at the tree line, tall and broad-shouldered.


“Bobby?” he called
out, a note of uncertainty in his voice. “That you over there?”


No response came.
Wesley took a step forward, his flashlight trained on the spot where he’d seen
the movement. The cattle, so recently calmed, began to shift nervously again.


“Bobby!” he
called, louder this time. “You see anythin’ over by the trees?”


A distant, “No,
what is it?” floated back to him, Bobby’s voice coming from much farther away
than Wesley had expected.


Unease settled in
Wesley’s stomach like a lead weight. If that wasn’t Bobby, he’d seen…


He turned,
intending to make his way back to his son, when a sound stopped him in his
tracks. It was faint, barely audible over the restless movements of the cattle,
but unmistakable: a low, rhythmic chanting in a language Wesley didn’t
recognize.


The hairs on the
back of his neck stood up. This was wrong. All wrong. He opened his mouth to
call out to Bobby again, but the words died in his throat as his flashlight
beam caught something on the ground.


A symbol, burned
into the grass. Intricate, swirling lines that seemed to writhe and shift the
longer Wesley stared at them. It was like nothing he’d ever seen before, and
yet…there was something hauntingly familiar about it.


The chanting grew
louder, seeming to come from all around him now. The cattle’s distress
increased, their lowing taking on a frantic edge. Wesley spun around, his
flashlight beam cutting wild arcs through the darkness.


“Bobby!” he shouted;
all pretense of calm abandoned. “Bobby, get back to the house! Call the
sheriff!”


Something moved in
the corner of his eye. Wesley whirled, bringing his flashlight up like a
weapon. For a split second, he caught sight of a figure. Tall,
broad-shouldered, wearing some kind of mask or headdress that glinted in the
light.


Then pain exploded
in the side of his head. The flashlight fell from Wesley’s grasp, its beam
spinning crazily as it hit the ground. He staggered, his vision swimming, the
taste of copper filling his mouth.


Strong hands
grabbed him, dragging him backward. Wesley struggled weakly, his mind reeling
from the blow and from the sheer impossibility of what was happening. This was
his land, his home. Things like this didn’t happen here.


He could hear
Bobby calling for him, his son’s voice seeming to come from very far away.
Wesley tried to respond, to warn his son, but a rough hand clamped over his
mouth. The last thing he saw before being pulled into the shadows was his
cattle, their eyes wide with renewed panic.


The chanting grew
louder, drowning out Bobby’s shouts and the frightened lowing of the cattle.
Wesley felt himself being lifted, carried away from everything he knew and
loved. He wanted to fight, to call out, to do something. But his limbs felt
leaden, his thoughts sluggish.


As consciousness
began to slip away, Wesley Kade had one last, terrifying thought: This must be
the same person who had come for Clayton Harrow and Talia Montero.


And now they had
come for him.











CHAPTER ELEVEN


 


 


The clock on the
wall of the sheriff’s office ticked relentlessly toward 3 a.m., each second
feeling like a hammer blow against Rory’s exhausted mind. She blinked hard,
willing her eyes to focus on the crime scene photos spread across her desk. The
harsh fluorescent lights cast an eerie glow over everything, making the images
of Clayton Harrow and Talia Montero seem even more grotesque.


Across from her,
Evan slouched in his chair, his usual neat appearance rumpled from hours of
work. His tie hung loosely around his neck, and his hair stuck up at odd angles
where he’d run his hands through it in frustration. Despite her own exhaustion,
Rory couldn’t help but find his appearance endearing.


“Anything?” she
asked, her voice rough from too much coffee and too little sleep.


Evan shook his
head, stifling a yawn. “Nothing we didn’t already know. Harrow and Montero were
both successful ranchers, both relatively new to the area, both looking to
expand their operations. But beyond that…” He trailed off, gesturing helplessly
at the stacks of files surrounding them.


Rory sighed,
leaning back in her chair. Her eyes burned, and a dull ache had settled at the
base of her skull. She knew they should call it a night, get some rest, and
come back at it with fresh eyes. But every time she closed her eyes, she saw
that symbol burned into the barn floor.


“There has to be
something we’re missing,” she muttered, more to herself than to Evan. “Some
connection we’re not seeing.”


Rory pulled the
files of Clayton Harrow and Talia Montero closer, spreading out the documents. “Let’s
go over their backgrounds again. Maybe we overlooked something.”


Evan nodded,
leaning in. “Okay, Clayton Harrow. Moved to Bearclaw County three years ago
from Colorado. Bought the old Peterson place and turned it into a successful
cattle operation pretty quickly.”


“Too quickly,
according to some,” Rory added, remembering the grumblings they’d heard from
other ranchers. “There were rumors he had outside investors, but we didn’t find
any proof of that.”


“Right,” Evan said.
“He was pushing for modernization, wasn’t he? Wanted to introduce new breeding
techniques, more efficient feed systems.”


Rory nodded. “Which
put him at odds with the old guard. But was it enough to get him killed?” She
sighed, turning to Talia Montero’s file. “And then we have Talia. Only been
here a year, but she was already making waves.”


“Former corporate
lawyer from Chicago,” Evan read. “Came here looking for a change of pace, ended
up buying one of the largest ranches in the county.”


“And immediately
started implementing sustainable ranching practices,” Rory mused. “Organic
feed, humane treatment standards. She was even talking about converting part of
her land into a wildlife sanctuary.”


Evan frowned. “Which
would have reduced grazing land in the county. I remember some of the other
ranchers weren’t too happy about that.”


Rory leaned back,
rubbing her temples. “So again, we have two victims, both relatively new to the
area, both pushing for changes that ruffled some feathers. But is that enough
of a connection?”


Evan had pulled
out his tablet and was studying it. Rory watched him, wondering what had
distracted him.


“Something
interesting?” she asked.


“Just looking up
that symbol,” he murmured. “It doesn’t match anything in law enforcement
databases, but… Hmm, that’s interesting.”


“What?”


He turned the
tablet toward her. “I just came across this old book on Native American
petroglyphs. It’s not an exact match, but look at these spiral patterns here
and here.”


Rory leaned in,
her exhaustion momentarily forgotten. “What does it mean?”


“According to
this, it’s associated with a legend about balance and retribution. Something
about the land taking back what was stolen from it.” Evan shrugged. “It’s
pretty vague, but it’s the closest match I’ve found.”


Rory stared at the
symbol, unsettled by the sight. Yes, the symbol did look remarkably similar.
But if it was the same, if this had been the killer’s inspiration, what was the
reasoning behind it?


“Why?” she
murmured. “What’s the connection?”


Evan scrolled
through a few more pages. One of them caught Rory’s eye.


“Stop,” she said. “Go
back.”


Evan did,
revealing an illustration of an ancient animal sacrifice ritual.


“What?” Evan
asked. “You think the killer’s sacrificing people somehow, maybe as part of
some superstitious beliefs?”


Rory shook her
head, her eyes fixed on the heifer. “The cattle,” she said. “Both Harrow and
Montero mentioned their cattle being agitated before they were killed. What if
that’s part of the killer’s MO?”


Evan nodded,
excitement breaking through his fatigue. “It could be a way to lure the victims
out. But why? And how is he riling up the cattle?”


Rory stood,
needing to move, to think. She paced the small confines of her office, her mind
racing despite her exhaustion. “We need to talk to other ranchers in the area.
See if anyone else has reported unusual behavior in their herds.”


As she turned, her
foot caught on the edge of the worn carpet. Rory stumbled, her tired reflexes
too slow to catch herself. But before she could fall, strong arms wrapped
around her waist, steadying her.


Rory found herself
pressed against Evan’s chest, his heart beating rapidly under her palm. She
looked up, meeting his concerned gaze. For a moment, the world seemed to narrow
to just the two of them.


“You okay?” Evan
asked softly, his breath warm on her cheek.


Rory nodded,
unable to find her voice. She knew she should step back, maintain that
professional distance they’d always kept between them. But her body seemed to
have other ideas, leaning into his warmth.


Evan’s hand came
up, gently tucking a stray strand of hair behind her ear. His touch sent a
shiver down her spine. “Rory, I…”


The shrill ring of
the office phone shattered the moment. Rory jerked back as if burned, her
cheeks flushing. Evan cleared his throat, looking anywhere but at her as he
reached for the phone.


“Bearclaw County
Sheriff’s Office, Deputy Tate speaking,” he said, his voice only slightly
unsteady.


Rory turned away,
trying to collect herself. What had just happened? What had she been thinking?
She couldn’t afford distractions, not with a killer on the loose. Not with so
much at stake.


Her gaze fell on a
photo pinned to her corkboard, half-hidden behind case notes and mugshots. Her
mother’s smile beamed back at her, arm slung around a teenage Rory’s shoulders.
Just out of frame, Rory knew, was Ramona.


The familiar ache
of loss washed over her, as fresh now as it had been ten years ago. She
remembered that day with painful clarity—the last photo they’d taken together
before the accident. Before her world had shattered.


Evan’s voice cut
through her spiraling thoughts. “Rory.” She turned to find him holding out the
phone, his face grim. “It’s Bobby Kade, Wesley Kade’s son. He says…he says his
father’s been murdered.”


The world seemed
to tilt on its axis. Rory grabbed the phone, her exhaustion forgotten in a
surge of adrenaline. “This is Assistant Sheriff Wood. Mr. Kade, what happened?”


Bobby Kade’s voice
came through the line, choked with grief and panic. “It’s Dad. He…we were
checking on the cattle. They were all riled up. I lost sight of him for a
minute, and then…oh God, there was a brand…”


Rory’s free hand
clenched into a fist, her nails digging into her palm. “Mr. Kade, I need you to
take a deep breath. Are you certain your father is… dead?”


“Y-yes,” Bobby
said, choking back a sob. “I found him by the tree line. His throat…it was like
something out of a nightmare. And there was this symbol… What the hell is going
on, Sheriff?”


Rory closed her
eyes, fighting back a wave of nausea. Another victim. Another family shattered.
And that damned symbol, mocking them with its presence.


“Mr. Kade, I need
you to listen carefully,” she said, forcing her voice to remain calm and
authoritative. “Don’t touch anything. Deputy Tate and I are on our way—we’ll be
there in twenty minutes.”


She hung up,
meeting Evan’s worried gaze. “Let’s get moving,” she said grimly. “And pray the
killer made a mistake this time.”











CHAPTER TWELVE


 


 


The Kade ranch
materialized out of the darkness, a scene of ordered chaos illuminated by the
harsh glare of floodlights. Rory’s truck crunched to a halt on the gravel
driveway, and for a moment, she sat still, steeling herself for what lay ahead.


The clock on the
dashboard read 3:47 a.m. Less than an hour since Bobby Kade’s frantic call. The
killer’s handiwork would be fresh, undisturbed by time or elements. This would
make it easier to gather evidence, but there was also something unsettling
about arriving at a recent crime scene, knowing the killer was just there.


And might still be
around.


“You ready for
this?” Evan asked softly from the passenger seat.


Rory nodded, not
trusting her voice. They’d seen their share of crime scenes, but this…this was
different. This was a killer escalating, growing bolder with each victim. And
they were always one step behind.


As they stepped
out of the truck, Rory caught a whiff of the acrid scent of fear and death. She
made her way toward the cluster of emergency vehicles. Their flashing lights
cast eerie, pulsing shadows across the landscape.


Bobby Kade stood
apart from the emergency personnel, his tall frame hunched as if under an
immense weight. When he saw Rory approaching, he straightened, revealing a face
etched with grief and shock.


“Bobby, I’m Assistant
Sheriff Wood,” Rory said. “This is Deputy Tate.”


Bobby nodded, his
eyes downcast. “I… I don’t understand. Why would anyone want to hurt my father?”


Rory placed a
gentle hand on his arm, feeling the tremors running through his body. “I’m so
sorry for your loss, Mr. Kade. We’re going to do everything in our power to
find who did this. Can you tell me exactly what happened?”


Bobby’s voice
trembled as he spoke, his words punctuated by the click of camera shutters and
the low murmur of crime scene technicians.


“Dad woke me up sometime
after two,” he said. “Said the cattle were acting strange.”


Rory nodded, her
eyes tracking the movement of a technician carefully bagging a soil sample near
the fence line. The acrid smell of luminol hung in the air.


“Normally I would’ve
called Jake to help out—Jake Boyer, he’s one of the hands—but he isn’t around,
off looking after his sister. Anyway, Dad and I split up to check the herd. I
went north, and Dad…”


His voice broke.
In the distance, a generator hummed to life, powering portable floodlights that
cast harsh shadows across the pasture. Rory squinted against the sudden glare,
noting the trampled grass and deep hoof prints that spoke of the cattle’s
earlier panic.


“I heard him yell,”
Bobby said, his hands shaking. “By the time I got there…”


A breeze picked
up, carrying with it a faint, acrid odor Rory couldn’t quite place.


“…And then I saw
that…that thing burned into his chest,” Bobby was saying, his voice breaking. “What
kind of monster would do something like that?”


Rory’s attention
snapped back to him. “Burned into his chest? Not on the ground?”


Bobby nodded
miserably. “Right over his heart. It looked like…like a brand or something. I’ve
never seen anything like it.”


A chill ran down
Rory’s spine. This was new. The killer was evolving, becoming more personal in
their violence. She exchanged a glance with Evan, seeing her own concern
mirrored in his eyes.


“We’re very sorry
you’re going through this,” Rory said. “Please stick around in case we have
more questions, alright?”


Bobby nodded and
swallowed hard. Then Rory and Evan stepped past him, heading toward the body.


Wesley Kade lay
spread-eagled on the damp earth, his unseeing eyes staring up at the night sky.
His throat was dark with bruises, a testament to the brutality of the attack.
But it was his chest that drew Rory’s attention. There, burned deep into the
flesh over his heart, was the same intricate symbol they’d found at the other
crime scenes.


Rory crouched
down, careful not to disturb any evidence. The brand was fresh, the skin around
it angry and blistered. This hadn’t been done postmortem—Wesley Kade had been
alive when the killer marked him.


“The cattle,” Rory
said suddenly, standing up. She retreated the short distance back to Bobby. “Bobby,
you said the cattle were agitated. When exactly did that start?”


Bobby frowned,
thinking. “Must’ve been around…two, little after? Dad heard them from the
house—that’s why we came out to check.”


Rory’s mind raced.
The timeline was tight. The killer had somehow agitated the cattle, lured
Wesley out, subdued him, and performed this elaborate, brutal ritual—all in the
space of about an hour.


“Evan,” she said, “we
need to talk to the neighbors, anyone who might have seen or heard anything
unusual tonight. And get me everything we have on local ranchers—big
operations, small family farms, everything. Our theory about the killer
targeting only wealthy newcomers just went out the window.”


As Evan moved off
to coordinate with the other deputies, Rory drifted through the crime scene
like a ghost, absorbing every detail: the position of the body, the pattern of
the symbol, the disturbed earth around the area. Each piece was a part of the
killer’s story, if only she could learn to read it correctly.


The sky was just
beginning to lighten with the first hints of dawn when Dr. Chen approached her.


“Preliminary
findings,” she said without preamble, her face grim. “Cause of death was
strangulation, same kind of rope used to kill the previous victims.”


“Time of death?”


“I’d estimate
between two and two-thirty. Whoever did this worked fast.”


“Yes,” Rory
murmured. “No hesitation, no uncertainty. This person is a pro.” She looked up,
meeting the coroner’s eyes. “Thank you, Dr. Chen. Let me know if you find
anything else.”


As Rory made her
way back to where Evan was coordinating with the other deputies, he glanced up,
his face drawn with fatigue and stress.


“What’ve we got?”
she asked.


Evan stepped away
from the other deputies and ran a hand through his hair, a gesture of
frustration she’d come to know well. “Not much. No one saw or heard anything
unusual, apart from the cattle. But I’ve got a list of all the ranches in the
county—big and small. There are dozens of potential targets, Rory. If the
killer keeps up this pace…”


He didn’t need to
finish the thought. If they didn’t catch this psychopath soon, Bearclaw County
would become a killing field. And then there was the effect of simply knowing
the killer was on the loose, targeting ranchers. Fear could spread like
wildfire, causing even longstanding neighbors to view one another with
suspicion.


Some tragedies
drew communities together. But they could just as easily drive them apart.


Still, it wasn’t
as if they could suppress this information even if they wanted to. Word would
get out, and the best they could do was to control the narrative, try to
prevent the spread of panic.


And, if possible,
prevent anyone else from dying.


“Alright,” Rory
said. “We need to warn every rancher in the county. Set up a buddy system, make
sure no one goes out alone to check on their herds. And I want patrols on all
the major ranch properties tonight.”


“Sheriff Harlan’s
not going to like that,” Evan said. “We don’t have the manpower for that kind
of coverage.”


Rory’s jaw set in
a hard line. “Then we’ll deputize civilians if we have to. I’m not letting
another family go through this.”


As the sun began
to peek over the horizon, casting long shadows across the crime scene, Rory’s
stomach churned. Three victims now. Three families shattered. And they were no
closer to catching the killer than they had been at the beginning.


She walked to the
edge of the property, needing a moment alone to think. The vast Wyoming
landscape stretched out before her, beautiful and indifferent to the human
tragedy unfolding in its midst.


As Rory scanned
the horizon, a figure in the distance caught her eye. Her heart leapt into her
throat. For a moment, just a moment, she could have sworn she saw Ramona
standing there, clear as day. A strange sense of hope surged through her,
defying all logic and reason.


“Ramona,” she
whispered, taking a step forward. “Ramon—”


But as she looked
more closely, her heart sank. It wasn’t a person at all, just a gnarled old
tree, its branches twisting in the wind in a vaguely human shape.


She stopped in her
tracks. What had she been thinking? That her sister would just show up out of
the blue after all these years?


Before she could
dwell any further on the illusion, Evan’s voice called her back to the present
reality. “Rory! We’ve got something!”


She jogged back to
the crime scene, where Evan was standing with one of the tech team. The tech
held up an evidence bag containing what looked like strands of coarse, dark
hair.


“Found these
caught on the victim’s clothing,” the tech explained. “Could be human.”


“Get these to the
lab immediately,” Rory said. “I want a full analysis, and I want it compared to
the fibers from the Montero case.”


As the tech
hurried off, Rory chewed her lip, thinking.


“What’s on your
mind?” Evan asked.


“That brand—why
did the killer brand Kade’s chest?”


“Maybe he had
something personal against Kade, something that made him hate Kade more than
the others.”


“Maybe,” Rory
murmured. “Or maybe his MO just evolved. And if that’s the case…then who knows
what he might do next?”











CHAPTER THIRTEEN


 


 


“Wood, Tate,”
Sheriff Harlan barked as Rory and Evan entered the building. “Please tell me
you’ve got something.”


It was just past
dawn, the sky painted in hues of pink and gold, and Rory was exhausted. She
knew Evan had to be feeling it, too. They’d spent a few more hours at the crime
scene, studying the area and speaking with the family, but they hadn’t come up
with any new leads.


And the boss wasn’t
going to be happy to hear that.


Sheriff Harlan’s
door was already open, the man himself pacing behind his desk like a caged
animal. Rory cast Evan a quick glance—he looked even more nervous than she
was—then swallowed hard and entered the office.


“Well?” Harlan
said. “What do you have?”


Rory took a deep
breath and began. “Sheriff, the scene at the Kade ranch was…it was bad. Worse
than the others.”


Harlan leaned
forward, his brow furrowed. “How so?”


“The killer’s
escalating. That strange symbol…it wasn’t just burned into the ground this
time. It was branded onto Kade’s chest.”


Harlan’s face
paled. “Holy hell.”


A heavy silence
fell over the room. Harlan ran a hand over his face, suddenly looking much
older. “Any leads? Anything at all?”


Evan shook his
head. “Nothing concrete. But we’re worried, sir. With the escalation in
violence…”


“You think he’s
building to something,” Harlan finished.


Rory nodded. “We
do. And sir, we’re concerned about potential targets. With Kade, it’s clear the
killer isn’t just after wealthy newcomers anymore. Any rancher could be next.”


Harlan sank
heavily into his chair, the weight of the situation visible in the slump of his
shoulders. “How many potential targets are we looking at?”


“Dozens, sir,”
Rory replied softly. “Maybe more.”


Harlan closed his
eyes for a moment. “So what you’re telling me,” he said slowly, “is that we’ve
got a serial killer on the loose, targeting ranchers seemingly at random, and
we’re no closer to catching them than we were at the start of this case.”


“Sir, we’re making
progress,” Rory argued. “We’ve identified patterns in the killer’s behavior, we’re
analyzing new physical evidence—”


“Patterns?” Harlan
interrupted, his voice rising. “Patterns won’t stop this maniac from killing
again tonight, Wood! We’ve got three dead bodies and a whole county full of
potential victims. This is spiraling out of control.”


Rory felt her own
temper flaring. “We’re doing everything we can, sir. If you’d just give us a
little more time—”


“Time?” Harlan
slammed his hand on the desk, making both Rory and Evan jump. “We don’t have
time! No, I’ve made my decision. I’m calling in the FBI.”


“With all due
respect, sir, we don’t need the feds coming in here and taking over our
investigation. We know this county, these people. We can—”


“This isn’t up for
debate, Wood,” Harlan said. “I’ve got the governor breathing down my neck, the
press circling like vultures, and a community on the verge of panic. We need
all the help we can get.”


Rory felt her
control slipping. “So you’re just going to hand over our case? Just like that?”


Harlan sighed as
he rose. “I don’t like this any more than you do, but it’s not your call to
make. Now, either you get on board with this, or I’ll have you removed from the
case entirely. Do I make myself clear?”


The office fell
silent, tension crackling in the air like electricity. Rory opened her mouth to
retort, but felt Evan’s hand on her arm, a gentle pressure urging restraint.


“Crystal clear,
sir,” Evan said, stepping forward. “We understand. If you’ll excuse us, we’ve
got some follow-up interviews to conduct.”


Before Rory could
protest, Evan was steering her out of the office. She shrugged off his hand as
soon as they were in the hallway, rounding on him with fire in her eyes.


“What the hell,
Evan? We can’t just let Harlan hand this case over to the feds!”


Evan held up his
hands in a placating gesture. “Take a breath, Rory. Think about this. Harlan’s
right—we need all the help we can get on this one.”


Rory paced the
narrow hallway, frustration and exhaustion warring within her. “When it comes
to the feds, ‘help’ is code for ‘take over,’ and they don’t know a damn thing
about this county or its people. We don’t need help, we need time. If we could
just—”


“Time isn’t on our
side right now,” Evan interrupted gently. “Look, I know how much this case
means to you. But maybe having some fresh eyes on it wouldn’t be the worst
thing.”


Rory stopped
pacing, leaning against the wall with a sigh. The fight drained out of her,
leaving only bone-deep weariness in its wake. “I just…I can’t shake the feeling
that we’re close to something, Evan. That the answer is right there, just out
of reach.”


Evan’s expression
softened. “I know. And we’re not giving up. FBI or no FBI, we’re seeing this
through. Partners, remember?”


Despite
everything, Rory felt a small smile tugging at her lips. “Okay, partner. What’s
our next move, then?”


“Well,” Evan said,
checking his watch, “Bobby Kade should be here by now to give his official
statement. Why don’t we start there?”


Rory nodded,
pushing herself off the wall. “Good idea. Maybe he remembered something else
that could help us.”


They made their
way to the interview room, where Bobby Kade sat hunched over a cup of coffee.
His eyes were red-rimmed, his face haggard with grief and shock. When he saw
Rory and Evan enter, he straightened, a flicker of hope crossing his features.


“Have you found
anything?” he asked, his voice hoarse. “Do you know who…who did this to my
father?”


Rory’s heart
clenched at the raw pain in his voice. “Not yet, Mr. Kade. But we’re working
around the clock to find them. We just need to go over a few more details with
you, if that’s alright.”


Bobby nodded
wearily. “Anything I can do to help. I just…I can’t believe this is happening.
Dad was always so careful, so strong. How could someone just…”


He trailed off,
unable to finish the thought. Rory sat across from him, her voice gentle but
firm. “Mr. Kade—Bobby—I know this is difficult, but I need you to focus. Can
you walk us through the night one more time? Any detail, no matter how small,
could be important.”


Bobby took a
shuddering breath, then began to recount the events of that terrible night. As
he spoke, Rory listened intently, jotting down notes. Evan stood by the door,
his own notebook in hand.


“…and that’s when
I heard the cattle getting restless,” Bobby was saying. “It was strange, you
know? They’re usually pretty calm at night, but they were really worked up.”


Rory’s pen paused
mid-sentence, thinking. “Tell me again, when exactly did the cattle start
getting agitated?”


Bobby frowned. “Must’ve
been around two or just after, I guess. That’s what woke Dad up. He always said
a rancher needs to listen to his herd, that they can sense things we can’t.”


Rory and Evan
exchanged a significant look. Distressed cattle appeared to be a firm connection
to the murders.


“And this wasn’t
normal behavior for them?” Rory pressed. “No coyotes or other predators that
might have spooked them?”


Bobby shook his
head. “Nothing like that. And it wasn’t just them being noisy. It was like…like
they were scared of something. Really scared.”


The agitated
cattle, present at all three crime scenes. It couldn’t be a coincidence.
Somehow, the killer was using the herds to lure their victims out into the
open.


But how? And, more
importantly, why? What was the significance of the cattle in the killer’s
twisted methodology?


After finishing
the interview and assuring Bobby they’d keep him updated on the investigation,
Rory and Evan retreated to their shared office. Rory immediately went to the
evidence board, adding notes about the cattle’s behavior at each crime scene.


“It’s got to be
connected,” she muttered, more to herself than to Evan. “The killer’s using the
cattle somehow, maybe as a way to draw the victims out.”


Evan nodded,
perching on the edge of his desk. “But how? And why go to all that trouble? Why
not just break in and kill them in their homes?”


“Because it’s not
just about the killing,” Rory said slowly, the pieces starting to come together
in her mind. “It’s…it’s a ritual. The symbol, the specific method of death, and
now this thing with the cattle. It all means something to our killer.”


Before Evan could
respond, a knock at the door interrupted them. Sheriff Harlan entered, his
expression unreadable.


“I’ve got news,”
he said without preamble. “I contacted the FBI office in Cheyenne.”


Rory swallowed
hard, waiting.


“Well…they’re
stretched thin right now,” Harlan said. “Covering all of Wyoming and part of
Colorado with limited manpower. They can’t send anyone immediately.”


Rory felt a
mixture of relief and disappointment—relief that she still had the opportunity
to lead this investigation, disappointment that they wouldn’t have additional
help and resources.


“So what does that
mean for us?” she asked.


Harlan sighed,
running a hand through his thinning hair. “It means, for now, we’re on our own.
They’ll send someone as soon as they can, but until then…” He shrugged, his
expression bleak. “I guess it’s up to us to stop this killer.”











CHAPTER FOURTEEN


 


 


Rory’s ancient
truck groaned in protest as she guided it up the steep, winding dirt road. The
midday sun beat down mercilessly, turning the vehicle’s interior into a
sweltering oven. She wiped sweat from her brow, squinting against the glare as
she navigated yet another hairpin turn.


“Come on, you old
beast,” she muttered, patting the dashboard encouragingly. “Just a little
farther.”


As she crested the
hill, a weathered sign came into view: PRITCHARD RANCH—NO TRESPASSING. Beyond
it, a ramshackle house perched on the edge of a cliff, overlooking a vast
expanse of rugged Wyoming wilderness.


Rory pulled up to
a rusty gate blocking the driveway. No intercom, no modern security system—just
a heavy chain and padlock that looked like they’d been there since the frontier
days. She sighed, climbing out of the truck.


The plan had
seemed simple enough when she and Evan had hatched it that morning. Split up,
cover more ground, warn as many ranchers as possible about the killer and his
methods. Evan had taken the more accessible properties in the valley, leaving
Rory to tackle the outlying areas—including the notoriously reclusive Hank
Pritchard.


Thus far, the
ranchers she’d spoken with had been curious about the murders, but she had the
distinct impression that if they noticed any unusual behavior in their cattle,
they were more likely to deal with the problem on their own than call for help.
This was Wyoming, after all—you didn’t survive here if you weren’t resourceful.


As she approached
the gate, a sign caught her eye: TRESPASSERS WILL BE SHOT—SURVIVORS WILL BE
SHOT AGAIN. Charming.


Rory cupped her
hands around her mouth. “Mr. Pritchard! This is Assistant Sheriff Wood from
Bearclaw County. I need to speak with you!”


Silence. Not even
a dog barking or a curtain twitching. She tried again, louder this time. Still
nothing.


Cursing under her
breath, Rory considered her options. She could leave a message, but that felt
woefully inadequate given the urgency of the situation. She could try to find
another way onto the property, but that risked antagonizing an already
uncooperative witness—not to mention the very real possibility of getting shot.


A glint of metal
caught her eye. Half-hidden in the scrub beside the gate was an ancient
intercom system, so weather-beaten she’d almost missed it. Rory pressed the
button, wincing at the ear-piercing squeal of feedback.


“Who’s there?” a
gruff voice barked through the static. “I told you solar panel salesmen to stay
the hell off my property!”


“Mr. Pritchard, I’m
not selling anything,” Rory said, fighting to keep her voice level. “I’m
Assistant Sheriff Wood. I need to talk to you about a serious matter affecting
ranchers in the area.”


A long pause.
Then: “You got a warrant?”


“No, sir. This isn’t
about—”


“Then we got
nothing to discuss. Good day, Officer.” The way he said it made it sound
like a curse.


Rory gritted her
teeth. “Mr. Pritchard, please. There’s been a series of murders targeting local
ranchers. I’m here to warn you and provide some safety recommendations.”


Another pause,
longer this time. Just as Rory was about to try again, the intercom crackled to
life. “Murders, you say?”


“Yes, sir. Three
so far. All ranchers.”


A heavy sigh came
through the speaker. “Alright. Come on up. But I’m warning you—any funny
business, and you’ll be leaving in a body bag.”


The gate swung
open with a protesting shriek of rusted metal. Rory got back in her truck, a
mix of relief and apprehension churning in her gut as she made her way up the
driveway.


Hank Pritchard was
waiting on his porch, a shotgun cradled in his arms. He was older than Rory had
expected, probably in his late seventies, with a scraggly white beard and eyes
sharp with suspicion.


“That’s far
enough,” he called as Rory parked. “State your business.”


Rory stepped out
of the truck slowly, hands visible. “Mr. Pritchard, I’m here to warn you about
a dangerous individual who’s been targeting ranchers in the area. We believe he
may strike again soon, and we want to make sure everyone is prepared.”


Pritchard’s eyes
narrowed. “And how exactly does this fella operate?”


Rory took a deep
breath. “The killer we’re dealing with…he has a specific method. First, he
agitates the cattle on the property.”


Pritchard’s bushy
eyebrows furrowed. “Agitates how?”


“We’re not sure
exactly,” Rory admitted. “But in each case, it appears the herd was in a state
of panic. Almost as if—”


“As if something
had spooked ’em real bad,” Pritchard finished, nodding slowly.


“Exactly,” Rory
continued. “Then, once the rancher comes out to check on the herd…” She
hesitated, choosing her words carefully. “The killer strikes. It’s…it’s not
quick, Mr. Pritchard.”


The old man’s
weathered face hardened. “How bad?”


“Bad enough that
we’re not sharing details with the press or the public. But there’s something
else. Something the killer leaves behind.”


Rory pulled out
her notebook, flipping to a sketch of the symbol. She held it up for Pritchard
to see. “Have you ever seen anything like this before?”


Pritchard leaned
in, squinting at the drawing. He shook his head. “I’ve no idea what that’s
supposed to be.”


Rory put the
notebook away and nodded to herself, not particularly surprised. Still, she had
to admit she was a bit disappointed.


“Let me get this
straight,” Pritchard said, his lip bulging as he worked a bit of food from
between his teeth. “You’re telling me that some psycho is out there killing
folks, and you lot haven’t caught him yet?”


“We’re doing
everything we can, sir. But in the meantime, we need everyone to be vigilant.
If you notice your cattle acting strangely, or see any unfamiliar vehicles in
the area—”


Pritchard cut her
off with a harsh laugh. “Let me tell you something, Assistant Sheriff. Folks
around here, we don’t much rely on the law. We take care of our own.”


He patted the
shotgun meaningfully. “Any son of a bitch comes sniffing around my property, he’ll
get a belly full of buckshot before he can say ‘boo.’”


Rory felt a
headache building behind her eyes. This was the attitude she’d been afraid
of—the frontier mentality that saw law enforcement as an inconvenience at best,
an enemy at worst.


“Mr. Pritchard, I
understand the desire to protect yourself. But this killer is dangerous and
cunning. We need everyone to work together, to share information—”


“Information?”
Pritchard scoffed. “Just what kind of information do you think I have?”


“I don’t know.
Anything you’ve seen or heard, no matter how small it might seem, could be
crucial. Have you noticed anything unusual lately? Any strangers around the
area?”


The old rancher
fell silent, his gaze distant. Rory could almost see the internal struggle
playing out on his weathered face.


“Mr. Pritchard,”
she said gently. “Please. If there’s anything…”


Pritchard sighed
heavily, seeming to deflate. “Ah, hell. Suppose there was something. Couple
nights back. Probably nothing, but…”


He trailed off,
shaking his head. Rory waited, knowing better than to interrupt.


Finally, Pritchard
spoke again, his voice low. “Heard a commotion out by the south pasture. Went
to check it out. Saw a big dark vehicle speeding away. Cattle were all riled up
something fierce.”


Rory’s exhaustion
evaporated in a surge of adrenaline. “Did you get a good look at the vehicle?
Any identifying features?”


Pritchard
shrugged. “Too dark. But it was big—one of them SUVs, maybe. Real quiet. And it
was going fast—like a bat out of hell.”


 


***


 


“How’d it go?”
Evan asked, straightening as Rory entered the sheriff’s office. He was at his
desk, surrounded by stacks of papers and empty coffee cups, looking every bit
as worn out as Rory felt.


Rory sank into her
chair with a groan. “About as well as you’d expect. They’re scared, angry, and
most of them seem more inclined to shoot first and ask questions later than to
actually work with us.”


She pressed a hand
to her forehead, trying to massage her headache away. “I did hear something
interesting from Hank Pritchard, though. Said he heard a commotion in the south
pasture a couple nights ago.”


Evan studied her
thoughtfully. “He see anything?”


“A vehicle,” Rory
said. “Big and dark. Probably an SUV. He couldn’t make out much else in the
darkness.”


“Could be our guy,”
Evan mused, tapping his pen against the notepad.


“What about you?
Learn anything from your interviews?”


“Not really,” he
said, rifling through some papers. “But I gave up about an hour ago and did
some digging, searching for any local groups or individuals with a history of
conflict with ranchers. I think I might have a lead.”


“Oh?” Rory said,
dropping her hand from her forehead.


He handed her a
file. “Liza Barrett. Animal rights activist, been causing trouble for cattle
ranchers in the area for years. Protests, sabotage, that sort of thing. But
here’s the kicker—six months ago, she was arrested for trespassing on the
Montero ranch. Talia Montero pressed charges.”


Rory flipped
through the file, her fatigue forgotten in a surge of excitement. “Any history
of violence?”


Evan shook his
head. “Nothing serious. Some scuffles at protests, but no felonies. Still, she’s
got motive, knowledge of the area, and a specific grudge against at least one
of our victims.”


“It’s worth
looking into,” Rory agreed. “What else do we know about her?”


“Lives off the
grid, about an hour outside of town. Runs some kind of animal sanctuary. And
get this—according to her arrest report, when they picked her up at the Montero
place, she was driving a black SUV. Electric engine.”


Rory’s pulse
quickened. A quiet engine, just like Pritchard had described. “We need to talk
to her. Any idea where she is?”


“Leading a protest
at a slaughterhouse,” Evan said. “Fitting place to find a suspect, don’t you
think?”











CHAPTER FIFTEEN


 


 


The acrid stench
of blood hit Rory like a physical blow as she stepped out of her truck. The
cacophony of angry shouts and terrified animal cries filled the air, a
discordant symphony of chaos.


Before her, the
Bearclaw County Slaughterhouse loomed, its stark concrete walls a backdrop to
the unfolding drama.


Dozens of
protesters swarmed the entrance, their picket signs bobbing like angry waves in
a human sea. Workers in bloodstained aprons huddled near the doors, shouting
back at the crowd. And somewhere in this maelstrom was Liza Barrett—animal
rights activist, ranch saboteur, and their newest lead in a string of brutal
murders.


Evan appeared at
her elbow, his usual easygoing demeanor replaced by tense alertness. “You know,”
he said, his voice low, “my granddad used to say places like this have a way of
bringing out the worst in people. On both sides.”


Rory nodded, her
eyes scanning the crowd. “And the best. Look at the conviction in their faces.
The protesters, the workers—they all believe they’re fighting for something
important.”


“Yeah, but at what
cost?” Evan muttered, his hand hovering near his holster. “You really think
Barrett could go from saving animals to killing people?”


Rory’s jaw
tightened. “Extremism has a way of warping even the noblest causes. Come on, we
can’t risk losing her in this chaos.”


They plunged into
the crowd, the noise and press of bodies instantly disorienting Rory. She
elbowed her way forward, eyes scanning for their target. A photo of Liza
Barrett was burned into her memory—mid-thirties, long dark hair, intense green
eyes that seemed to bore into the camera with fervent conviction.


A meaty hand
grabbed Rory’s shoulder, spinning her around. She found herself face-to-face
with a red-faced man in a hard hat, his breath reeking of cigarettes. “You with
them tree-huggers?” he said. “We got work to do here!”


Rory shrugged off
his grip, flashing her badge. “Assistant Sheriff Wood. We’re looking for
someone.”


The man’s anger
turned to confusion, then a spark of hope. “You here to clear out these
lunatics? They’re costing us money, blocking the entrance like this!”


“Sir, I need you
to step back,” Rory said firmly. “We’re conducting an investigation. Please
return to work or leave the premises.”


She turned away
before he could respond, catching Evan’s eye. He shook his head at her—no sign
of Barrett yet.


They pressed on,
deeper into the throng. The noise was deafening now, a wall of sound that made
communication nearly impossible. Rory’s head swam with exhaustion and sensory
overload. They’d been awake for over twenty-four hours now, running on nothing
but coffee and determination.


A scuffle broke
out nearby. Two protesters had linked arms, blocking a worker from entering the
building. The worker, a burly man with a shaved head, was shoving them roughly.


“Hey!” Rory
shouted, pushing her way toward them. “Break it up, now!”


The larger of the
two protesters turned, his face contorted with rage. “Stay out of this, pig!
You’re just as bad as them, protecting these murderers!”


He swung wildly,
his fist catching Rory on the cheek. Pain exploded across her face, momentarily
stunning her. She staggered back, tasting blood.


Evan was there in
an instant, wrestling the man to the ground. As he reached for his cuffs, Rory
grabbed his arm.


“We don’t have
time for that!” she said. “Bigger fish to fry!”


Evan hesitated,
clearly reluctant to let the man get away with assaulting an assistant sheriff.
Then, sighing, he rose.


“This is getting
out of control!” he said. “Maybe we should get out of here, wait till this is
all over.”


Rory shook her
head. “We’ll find her—she’s here somewhere.”


She moved deeper
into the crowd, trailed by Evan. Suddenly, a wall of bodies blocked their path.
A group of protesters had linked arms, forming a human chain to prevent anyone
from reaching the slaughterhouse doors.


“Murderers!” they
chanted. “Animal killers!”


Rory tried to push
through, but the line held firm. “Police!” she shouted, her voice barely
audible above the din. “Let us through!”


One of the
protesters, a young woman with a nose ring and vibrant green hair, sneered at
her. “Cops protect killers! You’re part of the problem!”


Before Rory could
respond, someone shoved her from behind. She stumbled forward, nearly losing
her balance. Evan caught her arm, steadying her.


“This is insane,”
he muttered. “We need to get above this crowd somehow, get a better view.”


Rory nodded, her
eyes darting around for a solution. She spotted a small rise to their left,
where the parking lot met a grassy hill. “There,” she said, pointing. “If we
can get up there, we might be able to spot Barrett.”


They began to edge
their way toward the hill, fighting against the surging crowd. Rory’s ribs
ached from the constant jostling, and sweat trickled down her back despite the
cool autumn air.


Halfway to their
goal, a commotion erupted nearby. Two burly slaughterhouse workers were trying
to force their way through the protest line. Fists were flying, and the angry
shouts grew louder.


Rory glanced at
Evan to see him veering toward the fight. Damn it, Evan, she thought. We
can’t solve every problem. Still, she had to back him up. She couldn’t
leave him on his own, not in a hostile crowd.


Reluctantly, she
changed course, pushing toward the fight. As she got closer, one of the workers
landed a solid punch on a protester’s jaw. The man went down hard, and the
crowd’s fury intensified.


“Police!” Evan
shouted, finally breaking through to the center of the melee. “Everyone back
up, now!”


For a moment, it
seemed to work. The combatants paused, surprised by the sudden appearance of
law enforcement. But then someone in the crowd yelled, “Police brutality!”


And all hell broke
loose.


A surge of bodies
slammed into Rory, separating her from Evan. She caught a glimpse of his
worried face before the crowd swallowed him up. Hands grabbed at her jacket,
her hair. Someone’s elbow caught her in the ribs, driving the air from her
lungs.


Fighting panic,
Rory struggled to stay on her feet. She’d lost all sense of direction, buffeted
by the angry mob. Her hand went to her hip, but she resisted the urge to draw
her weapon. That would only escalate things further.


A gap opened in
the crowd, and Rory lunged for it. She broke free, gasping for air, only to
find herself face-to-face with a massive man in a bloodstained apron. His meaty
fist was raised, ready to strike anyone in his path.


Acting on
instinct, Rory ducked under his swing and drove her shoulder into his
midsection. The man let out a surprised oof as they both went down. Rory
rolled clear, scrambling to her feet.


She was on the
edge of the crowd now, near a line of parked cars. Evan was nowhere in sight.
Rory’s heart pounded as she scanned the chaos, looking for any sign of her
partner.


That’s when she
saw her.


Liza Barrett stood
on the bed of a pickup truck about fifty yards away, megaphone in hand. Her
long dark hair whipped in the wind as she shouted, her words lost in the
general din but her passion unmistakable.


Rory started
toward her, trying to skirt the edge of the crowd. She had to get closer
without Barrett spotting her. If she could just get within earshot…


Then, still
speaking into the megaphone, Barrett turned and locked eyes with Rory. Time
seemed to pause. 


I’m
nobody, Rory
thought. I’m just like anybody else.


Her uniform,
however, said otherwise. Barrett’s words faltered, her face growing puzzled.
Then, without warning, she dropped the megaphone and jumped over the side of
the truck.
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“Police!” Rory
shouted as she hurried forward, fighting her way through the living, writhing
mass of bodies, ignoring the angry shouts and shoves.


A burly protester
stumbled into her path. Rory ducked under his arm, catching a glimpse of
Barrett’s dark hair disappearing around a corner.


“Evan!” she called
out, unsure if her partner was still behind her.


Finally breaking
free of the crowd, Rory sprinted down the alley Barrett had taken. Her boots
slapped against the pavement, echoing off the brick walls. Up ahead, Barrett
darted left.


Rory skidded
around the corner, nearly losing her footing on a pile of soggy cardboard. She
recovered, pushing herself harder. Barrett was fast, but Rory was gaining.


They burst out
onto an empty lot. Barrett, without breaking stride, vaulted over a chain-link
fence with surprising agility.


Rory gritted her
teeth, her lungs burning as she closed the distance. She reached the fence and
began to climb, ignoring the protest of her aching muscles. As she swung her
leg over the top, a sharp edge caught her jeans, tearing fabric and skin. Rory
hissed in pain but pushed through, dropping to the other side with a jarring
impact.


Barrett was still
in sight, her dark hair streaming behind her as she ran. Rory forced herself
forward, drawing on reserves of energy she hadn’t known she had. The gap
between them was closing, inch by agonizing inch.


They burst out
onto a busier street, Barrett weaving through startled pedestrians. A car
honked angrily as Rory darted across the road, narrowly avoiding becoming a
hood ornament. Her focus narrowed to a singular point: catch Barrett at any
cost.


The chase led them
into a small park, trees and benches blurring past. Barrett was tiring, her
steps becoming less sure. Rory sensed her opportunity approaching.


As they rounded a
corner, Barrett’s foot caught on an exposed root. She stumbled, her momentum
faltering for just a moment. But it was enough.


Rory launched
herself forward in a flying tackle, her arms wrapping around Barrett’s
midsection. They went down hard, rolling across damp grass and fallen leaves.


For a moment, they
lay there, both gasping for breath. Then Barrett began to struggle, twisting in
Rory’s grip like a wild animal.


“Stop…fighting,”
Rory panted, fumbling for her handcuffs. “You’re under…arrest.”


Barrett’s elbow
caught Rory in the ribs, driving the air from her lungs. Rory held on, however,
managing to secure the cuffs around Barrett’s wrists.


As the fight
drained out of her captive, Rory became aware of a crowd gathering around them.
Curious onlookers murmured and pointed, a few with phones out, undoubtedly
recording the scene.


“Evan,” Rory
wheezed into her radio. “Suspect…apprehended. Elwood Park.”


His reply was lost
in a burst of static, but moments later, Rory heard the blessed sound of
approaching sirens. She sagged in relief, the adrenaline fading and leaving her
acutely aware of every ache and pain.


Barrett had gone
still beneath her, her breath coming in ragged gasps. “You don’t understand,”
she muttered. “You have no idea what’s really going on.”


Before Rory could
respond, Evan burst onto the scene, followed closely by two uniformed officers.
He took in the tableau with a mixture of relief and concern.


“You okay,
partner?” he asked, helping Rory to her feet.


She nodded,
wincing as various injuries made themselves known. “Nothing a hot shower and
about twelve hours of sleep won’t fix.”


As the uniforms
took custody of Barrett, reading her rights and escorting her to a waiting
cruiser, Evan turned to Rory with a grin. “Guess those rodeo skills came in
handy after all, huh?”


Despite her
exhaustion, Rory felt a smile tugging at her lips. “Turns out chasing down a
calf isn’t so different from chasing an eco-terrorist. Who knew?”


 


***


 


“So,” Evan said,
studying Barrett through the one-way glass, “how do you want to play this?”


Rory rubbed her
bruised side as she considered the question. “Let’s start soft. She’s scared,
cornered. If we come on too strong, she’ll lawyer up and we’ll lose any chance
of getting answers.”


Evan nodded, and
they entered the room. Barrett’s gaze flickered between them, wary and
calculating.


“Ms. Barrett,”
Rory began, keeping her voice calm and neutral, “I’m Assistant Sheriff Wood,
and this is Deputy Tate. We’d like to ask you a few questions about—”


“I want a lawyer,”
Barrett interrupted. “I’m not saying anything without representation.”


Rory exchanged a
glance with Evan. This was going to be trickier than they’d hoped.


“You have that
right,” Evan said smoothly. “But before we go down that road, I think there are
some things you should know.”


Barrett’s eyes
narrowed suspiciously. “Like what?”


Rory leaned
forward, her voice low and intense. “Like the fact that we know about your
history with the Montero ranch. About the protests, the vandalism. And now we
have three dead ranchers and a whole lot of evidence pointing in your
direction.”


It was a bluff,
but Rory watched Barrett carefully, looking for any reaction. There was fear
there, certainly, but also…confusion?


“Three dead—”
Barrett shook her head. “What are you talking about? I haven’t killed anyone!”


“Then why did you
run?” Evan pressed. “Innocent people don’t usually flee from the police, Ms.
Barrett.”


Barrett’s eyes
narrowed, her posture stiffening. “I don’t have to explain myself to you. I
know my rights.”


“Look,” Rory said,
“we’re not here about petty vandalism or trespassing. This is about murder.
Three people are dead, Ms. Barrett. If you’re innocent, help us understand why
you ran.”


Barrett’s gaze
flicked between Rory and Evan, uncertainty replacing her defiance. She opened
her mouth, then closed it again, clearly wrestling with herself.


“My lawyer,” she
started, then stopped, shaking her head. “No, this is crazy. I can’t be a
suspect in a murder investigation.”


“Then talk to us,”
Rory said. “Help us clear your name.”


Barrett was silent
for a long moment, her fingers drumming nervously on the table. Finally, she
took a deep breath. “Okay. Okay, I ran because…because I thought you were there
about the spray paint. I didn’t…I never meant for anyone to get hurt. It was
just supposed to be a message.”


Rory and Evan
exchanged a quick glance. They were finally getting somewhere, but they had to
tread carefully to keep Barrett talking.


“Spray paint?”
Rory asked.


Barrett sighed,
seeming to deflate. “Last week. I… I tagged some of the Montero fences. Slogans
about animal cruelty, that sort of thing. It was stupid, I know, but I was
angry. They’d expanded their operation, were talking about doubling their herd
size. All those animals, suffering…”


She trailed off,
blinking back tears. Rory pushed a box of tissues across the table, her mind
working furiously. Could she believe Barrett? Or was this all an act?


“Liza,” Rory said
softly, using her first name to establish a connection. “I need you to listen
carefully. In the past week, three ranchers have been murdered: Clayton Harrow,
Talia Montero, and Wesley Kade. They were killed in a very specific way, with a
strange symbol left at each scene.”


Barrett’s eyes
widened in genuine shock. “Talia’s dead? But I just saw her at the feed store a
couple days ago! She was…oh, God.” She buried her face in her hands, shoulders
shaking.


Evan shot Rory a
questioning look. She gave a small nod—Barrett’s reaction seemed too raw, too
immediate to be faked.


“Liza,” Rory
continued gently. “I believe you when you say you didn’t kill anyone. But we
need your help. Is there anything you can tell us about Talia, about any of the
ranchers, that might help us understand why they were targeted?”


Barrett looked up,
her face tear-streaked but thoughtful. “I… I don’t know. Talia and I disagreed
on a lot of things, but she wasn’t a bad person. She was actually working on
more humane practices for her cattle. That’s part of why her expansion plans
made me so angry—I thought she was selling out.”


She paused, brow
furrowed in concentration. “There was something, though. Last time I saw her,
Talia seemed…distracted. Mentioned something about the cattle, how they’d been
restless for the past few nights.”


“Did she have any
idea why?” Rory asked.


Barrett shook her
head. “No, and that’s why she was so worried.”


“Thank you, Liza,”
Rory said, standing. “You’ve been incredibly helpful. We’re going to have an
officer take your official statement about the vandalism, but for now, I don’t
think we’ll be charging you with anything more serious than that.”


As they left the
interrogation room, Rory’s mind was racing. They’d been wrong about Barrett,
but in the process, they might have stumbled onto something far more sinister.


“Why would the
cattle have been restless days before Talia was killed?” Evan asked as they
walked back to their desks.


“I can think of
two reasons,” Rory said. “Either our killer kept trying to lure her out, and
the circumstances weren’t just right—maybe she wasn’t alone—or else he had to
work himself up to actually going through with the deed.”


“You think he
chickened out?”


Rory shrugged. “Taking
lives isn’t easy. But if that really is the reason behind the cattle’s
agitation…I have a feeling our killer has put his hesitation behind him now.”











CHAPTER SEVENTEEN


 


 


Rory stared at the
evidence board, her eyes burning from exhaustion and frustration. The faces of
their victims—Clayton Harrow, Talia Montero, Wesley Kade—seemed to stare back
at her accusingly. Red string connected crime scene photos, witness statements,
and potential leads, creating a web of information that, despite its
complexity, had led them exactly nowhere.


She glanced at the
clock on the wall, watching the second hand tick relentlessly forward. Four
thirty-seven p.m. In a few short hours, night would fall, bringing with it the
terrifying possibility of another victim.


“Damn it,” she
muttered, running a hand through her disheveled hair.


“Hey,” Evan said
from behind her, accompanied by the smell of fresh coffee. “Thought you could
use this. Even remembered the almond milk.”


Rory smiled as she
accepted the steaming mug. “You sure know the way to a woman’s heart,” she
said. “Coffee and thoughtfulness.”


Evan blushed and
glanced away. It was rather endearing how easily he got uncomfortable around
her.


“So,” she said
after taking a sip, “any word from the lab on those fibers we found at the Kade
scene?”


Evan shook his
head, his usual easy smile replaced by a grim line. “Nothing conclusive. They’re
still running tests, but so far, all they can tell us is that it’s not from any
domesticated animal they’re familiar with.”


Rory sighed,
turning back to the board. “So we’ve got mysterious animal fibers, a cryptic
symbol that may or may not be related to some kind of cult, and three dead
ranchers with seemingly nothing in common except their profession. Great.”


“Don’t forget the
agitated cattle,” Evan added, a weak attempt at humor that fell flat in the
tense atmosphere of the office.


Rory’s gaze fell
on a photo of Wesley Kade, his weathered face creased in a warm smile. It had
been taken at last year’s county fair, where Kade’s prized bull had won first
place. Now, that same face was cold and lifeless in the morgue, another victim
of a killer they seemed no closer to catching.


A thought niggled
at the back of Rory’s mind. “You know, we never did get a chance to do a
thorough interview with Kade’s ranch hand. What was his name again?”


Evan flipped
through his notes. “Uh, Jake Boyer. Been working for the Kades for over twenty
years, practically part of the family. Lives on the ranch, too.”


“So he might’ve
seen something.” Rory shook her head. “Why didn’t we speak with him before?”


“Because he wasn’t
there,” Evan said. “Officers checked out his house. Nobody was home.”


Rory frowned. “So
if he lives there, where was he last night?”


 


***


 


Jake Boyer was in
the barn, mucking out stalls with mechanical efficiency. He looked up as they
approached, his lined face a mask of grief and exhaustion.


“Officers,” he
said by way of greeting, leaning on his pitchfork. “You know I already spoke
with a couple of other officers, right?”


Rory didn’t know
this, but she nodded anyway. “We’re sorry to bother you, Mr. Boyer. We just
have a few more things we’d like to clear up, if you don’t mind.”


Jake sighed,
gesturing to a couple of overturned buckets. “Might as well sit. Cows won’t
mind waitin’ a bit longer.”


As they settled
onto the makeshift seats, Rory noticed the way Jake’s gaze kept drifting to an
empty stall at the end of the barn. Following his look, she saw a nameplate: “Thunderbolt.”


“Was that Mr. Kade’s
prize bull?” she asked.


Jake nodded, a
ghost of a smile crossing his face. “Yep. He loved that ornery bastard like he
was one of his own kids. Broke his heart when we had to put him down last
month. Hip injury, no coming back from it.”


Rory felt a pang
of empathy, memories of her own rodeo days flooding back. “I remember a bull
like that from my circuit days. Tornado. Mean as they come, but a champion
through and through. Losing an animal like that…it’s like losing a piece of
yourself.”


Jake’s eyes
widened slightly, a flicker of recognition crossing his weathered face. “You
rode rodeo? Wait a minute…Wood. You’re Raymond Wood’s girl, aren’t you? The
barrel racing phenom?”


Rory nodded, a mix
of pride and old pain tightening her chest. “That was a lifetime ago.”


“Your daddy used
to talk about you all the time at the stockyards,” Jake said, his tone
softening. “He was mighty proud.”


At the
bar, too, I’ll bet, Rory thought. When he was deep into his
cups and needed something to brag about.


She swallowed
hard, pushing back the complicated emotions Jake’s words stirred up. “Mr.
Boyer, we need to ask you about last night. Our officers reported that you
weren’t home.”


Jake’s posture
stiffened slightly. “That’s right. I was over in Rawlins, visiting my sister.
She just had surgery, needed some help around the house.”


“Can anyone
confirm that?” Evan asked, his tone carefully neutral.


Jake’s eyes
narrowed. “My sister can. And the night clerk at the Lazy J Motel where I
stayed. You think I had something to do with this?”


Rory held up a
placating hand. “We’re just trying to get all the facts straight, Mr. Boyer.
How long have you worked for the Kades?”


“Going on
twenty-three years now,” Jake replied, his voice softening. “Wes gave me a job
when nobody else would. I was fresh out of rehab, most folks wouldn’t give me
the time of day. But Wes…he saw something in me, I guess.”


“You must have
known him pretty well,” Rory said.


Jake nodded
slowly. “As well as anyone, I suppose. Wes was…complicated. Had his demons,
like we all do.”


“Did you notice
any changes in his behavior recently?” Rory asked. “Especially after losing
Thunderbolt?”


Jake’s brow
furrowed. “Now that you mention it, yeah. Wes was…I don’t know, distracted?
Kept muttering about ‘making things right’ and ‘settling old scores.’ I figured
he was just taking Thunderbolt’s loss hard, you know?”


Evan leaned
forward. “Did he mention any names? Anyone he might have had a grudge against?”


Jake was quiet for
a moment, clearly wrestling with something. Finally, he spoke, his voice low. “There
was one name he mentioned. Hadn’t heard it in years, thought all that bad blood
was water under the bridge. But a couple days before…before it happened, I
overheard Wes on the phone. He was arguing with someone, and he said, ‘You
listen here, Garrett. This ends now, one way or another.’”


Rory’s pulse
quickened. “Garrett? Do you have a last name?”


Jake nodded
slowly. “Sloan. Garrett Sloan. He and Wes used to ride the rodeo circuit
together back in the day. Had themselves a real fierce rivalry.”


Rory and Evan
exchanged a look.


“Can you tell us
more about this rivalry?” Rory asked. “Why would Mr. Kade still be upset about
it after all these years?”


Jake shifted
uncomfortably. “It’s ancient history, really. But…well, there was an incident.
Big rodeo in Cheyenne, must’ve been thirty years ago now. Wes was set to win it
all, had a real shot at going pro. But during his final ride, something spooked
his horse. Wes took a bad fall, shattered his knee. Never rode competitively
again.”


“And Sloan?” Evan
asked.


“He won,” Jake
said simply. “Went on to have a real successful career, too. But there were
rumors, you know? Whispers that maybe Garrett had something to do with Wes’s
accident. Nothing ever proven, mind you, but…”


Rory’s mind kicked
into overdrive. A long-standing grudge, a mysterious phone call just days
before the murder. It wasn’t much, but it was more than they’d had before.


“Mr. Boyer,” she
said carefully, “do you know where we might find Garrett Sloan now?”


Jake shrugged. “Last
I heard, he had a small spread out near the old Willow Creek Mine. Keeps to
himself mostly. But Officers,” he added, his voice taking on a note of urgency,
“I don’t think Garrett had anything to do with what happened to Wes. He may
have been a rival, but he wasn’t a killer.”


Rory nodded,
standing. “We’ll keep that in mind, Mr. Boyer. One last thing—did you notice
anything unusual on the ranch in the days leading up to Mr. Kade’s death? Any
strangers hanging around, anything out of place?”


Jake thought for a
moment. “Can’t say that I did. But I was in and out, getting ready for my trip
to Rawlins.”


“Thank you for
your time, Mr. Boyer. If you think of anything else, please don’t hesitate to
contact us.”


As they walked
back to their vehicle, Evan voiced what Rory was thinking. “It’s thin, isn’t
it? A thirty-year-old rodeo rivalry doesn’t exactly scream motive for serial
murder.”


“No,” Rory agreed,
her voice tight. “But it’s the best lead we’ve got.” She paused, a conflicted
look crossing her face.


Evan caught her
expression. “What is it? You know something about this Sloan character?”


Rory sighed,
leaning against the truck. “Yeah, you could say that. Garrett Sloan was still
competing when I was on the circuit. Real piece of work. Arrogant,
mean-spirited. Thought he was God’s gift to rodeo.”


“Sounds like a
charmer,” Evan said dryly. “You have run-ins with him?”


A humorless laugh
escaped Rory. “You could say that. Let’s just say he didn’t take kindly to a ‘little
girl’ outscoring him in roping events. Made it his mission to try and
intimidate me out of competing.”


Evan’s eyes
narrowed. “Rory, if you have a personal history with this guy, maybe we should—”


“No,” Rory cut him
off. “We follow this lead. Personal feelings aside, Sloan’s connection to Kade
is the first solid link we’ve had between the victims. And there’s something
else…”


“What?”


Rory’s gaze
drifted to the distant mountains. “Sloan always had it out for the wealthy
ranchers. Saw them as pretenders, city folk playing at being cowboys. He
especially hated the ones who came in and bought up big spreads without ‘earning
it,’ as he’d say.”


Evan nodded
slowly, understanding dawning. “Like the Monteros.”


“Exactly,” Rory
said.


“Well, if Sloan
really is our killer, he has one hell of a way of getting payback.”











CHAPTER EIGHTEEN


 


 


The neon sign of
the Bucking Bronco Diner buzzed and flickered in the growing darkness, casting
an eerie blue glow over the nearly empty parking lot. Rory killed the engine of
her truck, but made no move to get out. Her knuckles were white on the steering
wheel, tension radiating from every line of her body.


“You sure you’re
up for this?” Evan asked softly from the passenger seat.


Rory took a deep
breath, forcing her fingers to uncurl. “Before we go in there, there’s some
things you need to know about Sloan.”


She turned to face
her partner, her expression grave. “Garrett Sloan is a manipulator. He’ll try
to charm you, make you think he’s just a good ol’ boy spinning yarns. Don’t
fall for it. Every word out of his mouth is calculated.”


Evan nodded, his
usual easygoing demeanor replaced by focused attention. “Got it. What’s our
play?”


“We keep it
professional,” Rory said. “Stick to the facts, don’t let him derail the
conversation. And Evan,” she added, a note of vulnerability creeping into her
voice, “if he starts in on me…just, don’t react, okay? He’ll be trying to get a
rise out of us.”


“I’ve got your
back, partner,” Evan said. “Always.”


With a final nod,
they exited the vehicle and made their way to the diner’s entrance. As they
pushed through the door, a bell jingled cheerfully, as if mocking the simmering
unease Rory felt.


The diner was
nearly empty, save for a cluster of men at the far end of the counter. At the
center of the group, holding court with expansive gestures and a booming laugh,
was Garrett Sloan.


He looked older
than Rory remembered, his once jet-black hair now streaked with silver. But his
eyes were as sharp as ever, glinting with a dangerous intelligence.


For a moment, Rory
hoped they might be able to approach unnoticed. But then Sloan’s gaze locked
onto her, and a slow, predatory smile spread across his face.


“Well, I’ll be
damned,” he drawled, his voice carrying easily across the diner. “If it isn’t
little Rory Wood. Still playing cop, sweetheart?”


Rory felt Evan
tense beside her, but she kept her expression neutral as they approached the
group. “Mr. Sloan,” she said evenly. “We need to ask you a few questions.”


Sloan leaned back
on his stool, the picture of casual arrogance. “Questions, huh? Must be my
lucky day. What can I do for Bearclaw’s finest?”


The men around him
chuckled, clearly enjoying the show. Rory fought to keep her temper in check. “It’s
about the recent murders. We’d like to speak with you privately.”


“Murders?” Sloan’s
eyebrows shot up in mock surprise. “Now that does sound serious. Well,
boys,” he turned to his audience with a theatrical wink, “you know I can’t
resist a pretty face asking for my help.”


Another round of
laughter. Rory felt her cheeks burn, but she held her ground. “Mr. Sloan, this
isn’t a request. We can do this here, or we can do it down at the station. Your
choice.”


Sloan’s smile
never faltered, but something hardened in his eyes. “Now, now, no need to get
all official on me. I’m just having a bit of fun with my old rodeo buddy.
Speaking of which,” he leaned forward, his voice dripping with false concern, “how’ve
you been holding up, Rory? Must be tough, all these years later, still not
knowing what happened to your sister. And your poor mama…”


Rory’s vision went
red. Before she knew what she was doing, she had taken a step forward, her hand
curling into a fist. Evan managed to grab her arm and pull her back just before
she threw a punch.


Sloan’s eyes
sparkled with amusement. “Still got that fire in you. I like that.”


“Mr. Sloan,” Evan
said, his voice calm but with an edge of steel, “I couldn’t help but notice
that fine belt buckle you’re wearing. National Finals Rodeo, if I’m not
mistaken?”


Sloan blinked,
momentarily thrown by the change in subject. “That’s right,” he said slowly, a
hint of pride creeping into his voice. “Won it back in ninety-eight. Hell of a
ride.”


Evan nodded
appreciatively. “I bet. You know, my old man never stopped talking about that
final. Said it was the best bull riding he’d ever seen.”


A genuine smile
spread across Sloan’s face. “Your old man’s got good taste. That was one for
the books, alright.”


Rory wanted to
spit on that buckle, show him how she felt about it. She resisted the urge, but
barely.


“Listen,” Evan
said in a confidential voice, “the last thing I want to do is drag one of my
old man’s heroes through the mud. What do you say we step outside and get this
thing over with so we can get out of your hair?”


Sloan glanced at
Rory, who glared back, silent. After a few seconds, Sloan sighed. “I suppose I
could spare a minute, since you ask so nicely. See that, Rory? That’s
how you treat a man—with respect.” He finished his beer in one long gulp, then
rose.


As they moved
toward the door, Rory shot Evan a grateful look. As much as she hated the idea
of sucking up to someone like Sloan, in this case it had paid off. Evan gave
her a subtle nod in return, and together they followed Sloan out into the
parking lot.


Once outside,
Sloan’s demeanor changed. The jovial showman was gone, replaced by a wary,
calculating expression. “Alright,” he said, “you’ve got me out here. What’s
this really about?”


Rory took a deep
breath, pushing aside her personal feelings. “Mr. Sloan, we’re investigating
the murders of Clayton Harrow, Talia Montero, and Wesley Kade. We have reason
to believe you may have information relevant to the case.”


Sloan’s eyes
narrowed. “What kind of information?”


“We know about
your history with the Kade family,” Evan said. “And your…opinions on wealthy
ranchers like the Monteros.”


A bark of laughter
escaped Sloan. “So that’s it? You think I’m going around offing ranchers
because of some old rodeo beef? Come on, you can’t be serious.”


“Where were you on
the nights of October fifteenth and eighteenth?” Rory pressed. “And last
night.”


Sloan’s expression
darkened. “Now you listen here,” he growled, taking a step toward Rory. “I may
not be the nicest guy around, but I’m no killer. And I don’t appreciate being
accused of—”


“No one’s accusing
you of anything,” Evan interrupted smoothly, stepping between them. “We’re just
trying to establish the facts. If you can account for your whereabouts, we’ll
be on our way.”


For a long moment,
Sloan stood there, his jaw working as he glared at them. Then, abruptly, he
turned and strode toward a battered pickup truck parked nearby.


“Sloan!” Rory
called. “Don’t—”


But he wasn’t
running. Instead, he yanked open the passenger door and began rummaging through
the glove compartment. When he turned back, he was holding a handful of
crumpled papers.


“Here,” he said,
thrusting them at Evan. “Receipts. I was in Cheyenne those nights, at the
Stockman’s Inn. Business meeting with some investors. You can call the hotel,
check the security cameras, whatever you need to do. And last night I was right
here, parked on a booth bench with my buddies.”


Evan flipped
through the receipts, his expression carefully neutral. “These seem to be in
order,” he said finally. “We’ll need to verify them, of course.”


Sloan spread his
arms wide. “Verify away. I’ve got nothing to hide.”


Rory felt a wave
of frustration wash over her; it seemed they were back to square one.


“Mr. Sloan,” she
said, fighting to keep her voice professional, “if you’re not involved, maybe
you can help us. Have you noticed anything unusual lately? Anyone acting
strangely, asking questions about the victims?”


Sloan shook his
head. “Can’t say as I have. All quiet on the western front.”


Rory stared at him
for a few seconds, wondering if he was being honest or willfully refusing to
help them. She couldn’t decide which.


“Thank you for
your cooperation, Mr. Sloan,” she said, her tone neutral. “If you think of
anything else, please don’t hesitate to contact us.”


Sloan nodded. “Sure
thing, sweetheart.”


Rory and Evan
turned to leave.


“And Rory?” Sloan
said.


Rory turned
around. There was something else in his face now—remorse? Sympathy?


“For what it’s
worth,” he said, “I am sorry about your family. That was out of line,
bringing it up like that.”


Rory stared at him
for a long moment, searching his face for any sign of insincerity. Finding
none, she gave a nod and walked away.


Back in the truck,
the tension that had been building all evening finally broke. Rory slumped in
her seat, exhausted.


“You okay?” Evan
asked softly.


Rory nodded,
managing a weak smile. “Yeah. Thanks for having my back in there. That thing
with the belt buckle…that was quick thinking.”


Evan shrugged, a
hint of his usual grin returning. “What can I say? I’m more than just a pretty
face.”











CHAPTER NINETEEN


 


 


The ancient radio
crackled to life, its static-laced voice filling the small cabin with news of
terror and uncertainty. 


“…still no leads
in the recent string of murders that has rocked Bearclaw County,” the announcer’s
voice wavered through the interference. “Sheriff Harlan urges all residents,
especially those in rural areas, to remain vigilant and report any suspicious
activity.”


A slow smile
spread across the listener’s face, eyes still closed in quiet contemplation.
Let them search. Let them scurry about like ants, grasping at clues that led
nowhere. They couldn’t stop what was coming.


No one could.


Rising from the
worn armchair, they moved to the wooden table dominating the small space. Laid
out before them were the tools of their trade, each one cleaned and polished to
perfection. The rope, lovingly braided and so very, very personal. The knife, its
edge honed to razor sharpness. And the branding iron, its intricate symbol, a
promise of justice long delayed.


Their fingers
traced the symbol’s intertwining lines and curves. It was more than just a
mark—it was a key, unlocking forces beyond mortal comprehension. The design had
come to them years ago, in a dusty tome hidden in a tattered bag in the
closet—one of their mother’s books, no doubt. They had been forced in that
closet for long hours, with nothing to do but await further punishment. The
symbol, used by shamans to restore balance to a world out of alignment, had
promised hope.


Retribution.


Each curve of the
symbol represented the cyclical nature of the universe, each line the
unwavering course of cosmic law. It spoke of debts owed and payments due, of a
scale that must be balanced no matter the cost.


Closing their
eyes, they began to murmur words in a language few remembered. The cadences
were alien to modern ears, but they knew their power. Knew how they thinned the
veil between worlds, allowing the old magic to seep through.


As they chanted,
memories flickered behind closed eyelids. The Strickland ranch, bathed in
firelight. Jacob Strickland’s laughter, cruel and mocking.


Eyes snapped open,
burning with renewed purpose. Soon. Soon, Strickland would pay for his sins,
would face the reckoning that had been building for decades.


Moving to a
battered chest, they withdrew the clothes chosen for tonight’s work, each item
imbued with significance. The boots, taken from their father’s body. The
gloves, crafted from the hide of the first steer they’d ever branded. And the
coat, dark as night, that protected them from unwanted eyes.


As they dressed,
they recited the names of those who had already fallen to their justice.
Clayton Harrow, Talia Montero, Wesley Kade. Each death had been a step toward
the greater goal. Each symbol left behind, a piece of the larger pattern.


And tonight, with
Strickland’s demise, that pattern would near completion.


The drive to the
Strickland ranch was a journey through a land both familiar and alien. Rolling
hills gave way to vast prairies, the grass swaying like a golden sea under the
light of the waning moon. In the distance, the silhouette of mountains loomed, ancient
sentinels watching over a land in turmoil.


As they drove, a
complex mix of emotions churned within them. This land, so beautiful in its
wild expanse, had been tainted by the greed and shortsightedness of men like
Strickland. Part of them longed to see it all burn, to wipe the slate clean and
let nature reclaim what had been stolen. But another part recognized the
delicate balance, the need for a more surgical approach to justice.


They killed the
headlights as they approached, navigating the final stretch by moonlight alone.
No sense in alerting their prey too soon. Parking in a secluded grove, they
gathered their tools and began the trek to the ranch proper.


Each step was
placed with care, leaving no trace of their passage. The land seemed to welcome
them, the grass parting silently beneath their feet, the wind dying down to
mask their approach. They were its instrument, its avenging spirit.


As they neared the
fence line, they paused, crouching low to avoid detection. The Stricklands’
security was laughable. A few motion-activated lights, easily avoided. An
ancient alarm system they could disable in their sleep. Jacob had grown
complacent in his wealth, his power. He had forgotten the price of his
prosperity.


But they
remembered. Oh, how they remembered.


Slipping over the
fence with practiced ease, they made their way toward the barn. The cattle were
quiet for now, unaware of the storm about to break over them. A grim smile
played across their lips. Soon, those cries would shatter the night’s peace.
Soon, they would call Jacob Strickland to his doom.


Finding a secluded
spot near the cattle pen, they began to unpack their tools. From a pocket, they
withdrew a small device—a gift from a like-minded soul who understood the
importance of their work. With a flick of a switch, it emitted a high-pitched
tone, inaudible to human ears but maddening to cattle.


Closing their
eyes, they took a deep breath, centering themselves for what was to come. When
they opened them again, they burned with a terrible purpose. Tonight, justice
would be served. The scales would be balanced. And Jacob Strickland would
finally face the consequences of his actions.


It would be the
last thing he ever did.











CHAPTER TWENTY


 


 


Rory slammed her
hand on the desk, sending a stack of case files tumbling to the floor.


“Damn it,” she
muttered, running a hand through her disheveled hair. “We’re right back where
we started.”


Across the room,
Evan looked up from his computer, his face lined with fatigue and frustration. Dark circles under his eyes betrayed the long hours they’d
been putting in, fueled by nothing but coffee and determination.


“Maybe we’re
looking at this all wrong,” he suggested, not for the first time. His voice was
hoarse from too many late-night discussions, too many dead-end leads. “We’ve
chased down every lead, interviewed every person with a grudge against
ranchers. What if the motive is something we haven’t considered?”


Rory shook her
head, pacing the small confines of their shared office. Her boots scuffed
against the worn linoleum, each step a reminder of the miles they’d covered in
this investigation. “Like what? We’ve got three dead ranchers, all killed in
the same bizarre manner. The symbol, the rope, the agitated cattle. It all
points to someone with a vendetta against the ranching community. But who?”


The question hung
in the air, unanswered. They’d pursued every angle they could think of:
disgruntled former employees, animal rights activists, rival ranchers. Each
lead had fizzled out, leaving them no closer to catching the killer than they’d
been days ago.


Rory’s gaze fell
on the evidence board, a chaotic web of photos, notes, and red string. The
faces of their victims stared back at her—Clayton Harrow, Talia Montero, Wesley
Kade. Three lives cut short, three families shattered. And for what? What
possible reason could justify such brutality?


As the silence
stretched, a thought niggled at the back of Rory’s mind. A face, weathered by
time and experience, eyes still sharp with the intelligence that had made him a
legendary sheriff. Frank McAllister—Old Ironsides to those who knew him well.
If anyone could offer a fresh perspective on this case, it would be him.


“I need some air,”
she said abruptly, grabbing her jacket. The leather was soft and worn, a
comforting weight on her shoulders. “I gonna go see McAllister.”


Evan looked up,
surprise evident on his face. “Frank McAllister? The old sheriff?”


Rory nodded,
pausing at the door. “Yeah. He’s…he was more than just my boss, Evan. He taught
me everything I know about being a good cop. If anyone can help us see what we’re
missing, it’s him.”


“I’ve heard
stories about Old Ironsides,” Evan said, a note of admiration in his voice. “They
say he could smell a lie from a mile away.”


A small smile
tugged at Rory’s lips. “That’s not far from the truth. He’s the one who
encouraged me to join the force after…after what happened to my family. Said I
had the instincts for it.”


Evan nodded,
looking sobered by the mention of the tragedy that had befallen Rory’s family. “Want
me to come with you?”


Rory shook her
head. “No, you keep digging here. Maybe you’ll find something we’ve missed. I’ll
be back in a couple of hours.”


As she turned to
leave, Evan called out, “Rory?” She paused, looking back. “Whatever McAllister
says…we’re going to catch this bastard. Together.”


Rory felt a surge
of gratitude for her partner’s unwavering support. “Damn right we are,” she
said, her voice filled with renewed determination. “This killer’s been one step
ahead of us so far, but that ends now. It’s time we changed the game.”


With that, she
strode out of the office, leaving Evan to his work. As she climbed into her
truck, Rory couldn’t shake the feeling that this visit to McAllister might be
the turning point they’d been waiting for. One way or another, things had to
change.


 


***


 


“…And that’s when
we found the strange fibers at the Kade scene,” Rory finished, taking a sip of
her now-cold coffee. “Lab’s still running tests.”


McAllister leaned
back in his chair, his weathered face deep in thought. The kitchen was quiet
save for the ticking of an old clock on the wall, marking the passage of time
as Rory waited for her mentor’s insight.


The house was a
testament to a life well-lived. Photos of McAllister’s family shared space with
mementos from his long career in law enforcement. Rory’s gaze lingered on a
framed newspaper clipping—her own face, much younger, receiving her badge from
McAllister at her academy graduation. Had it really been that long ago?


“You know,” he
said finally, his voice low and contemplative, “when I was about your age, we
had a string of burglaries. Nice homes, all out in the country. Everyone
thought it was some city boys coming out to rob the wealthy folks. We spent
weeks chasing down every ex-con and known burglar in three counties.”


He paused, taking
a sip of his coffee. Rory waited, knowing there was more to the story.
McAllister had always had a knack for storytelling, for drawing out the
suspense until the perfect moment.


“Turned out it was
the local real estate agent. Fellow by the name of Thompson. He’d been casing
the houses he was supposed to be selling, learning all about their security
systems and valuables.”


Rory frowned as
she tried to connect this tale to their current case. “You think our killer
might be someone like that? Someone who works with ranchers?”


McAllister shook
his head, a wry smile playing at the corners of his mouth. “Not necessarily.
But it got me thinking. We were so focused on who might want to hurt those
families, we never stopped to consider who might want what they had.”


“You’re saying we
should be looking at who stands to benefit from these deaths, not just who
might have a grudge.”


“Exactly.”
McAllister nodded, leaning forward in his chair. His eyes were alight with the
spark that had made him such a formidable investigator. “In my experience,
greed is a far more common motive than revenge. And it’s often the quieter one,
harder to spot at first glance.”


Rory’s mind raced
with the implications. They’d been so focused on the obvious suspects—those
with open disdain for ranchers or the ranching lifestyle. But what if the
killer’s motive was more mundane? What if this was about land, or money, or
power?


“But the symbol,”
she mused aloud, her brow furrowed in concentration. “The ritualistic nature of
the killings. That all points to something personal, doesn’t it?”


McAllister
shrugged, his expression thoughtful. “Could be. Or it could be a smokescreen
designed to throw you off the real motive. Killers can be clever that way,
especially the ones who’ve planned things out.”


Rory considered
his words in silence.


McAllister leaned
forward, his eyes sharp. “What about the cattle, Rory? You said they were
agitated before each killing?”


Rory nodded,
running a hand through her hair. “Yeah, but we can’t figure out how the killer’s
doing it. No strange substances found, no evidence of any devices used to spook
them.”


“Hmm,” McAllister
mused, tapping his fingers on the table. “Could be infrasound—heard of rustlers
doing that to agitate herds. People can’t hear a thing, but the cattle sure do.”


Rory’s eyes
widened. “Infrasound? We didn’t even consider that. I’ll have to tell Evan to
look into it.”


McAllister nodded,
then fixed her with a penetrating stare. “Now, about this symbol you found. You
said it was left at all three crime scenes?”


Rory nodded,
pulling out her notebook and sketching the intricate design. “We’ve checked
databases, consulted experts…nothing.”


McAllister studied
the sketch, his brow furrowed in concentration. After a long moment, he spoke,
choosing his words carefully. “You know, this reminds me of something I saw
years ago. Not exactly the same, mind you, but similar enough to make me
wonder.”


Rory leaned in,
curious. “What was it?”


“It was during a
case back in the eighties,” McAllister said, his gaze distant with memory. “A
string of land disputes turned ugly. One of the ranchers involved, old fella
named Ezra, he had a brand that looked a bit like this. Said it was an ancient
symbol of the land, passed down through his family for generations.”


“A brand?” Rory
asked. “Like for cattle?”


McAllister nodded.
“Among other things. Ezra was…odd. Talked a lot about the land having a will of
its own, about debts that needed paying. Most folks wrote him off as a crazy
old coot, but…” He trailed off, shaking his head.


“But what?” Rory
pressed.


“But there was
something in his eyes when he talked about it. A conviction.” McAllister fixed
Rory with a penetrating stare. “I’m not saying this is connected, mind you. But
symbols like these, they often carry weight. History. Might be worth looking
into the older ranching families, see if anyone recognizes it.”


Rory jotted down
notes, a new avenue of investigation opening up before her. “Thanks, Frank.
This could be the lead we’ve been missing.”


McAllister nodded,
a hint of a smile on his weathered face. “Just remember, Rory. In cases like
these, the truth is often buried deep. You gotta be willing to dig, even if you
don’t like what you might uncover.”


As Rory gathered
her things to leave, she felt a renewed sense of purpose. The case was still a
maze of dead ends and false leads, but for the first time in days, she felt
like she had a direction to guide her through it.


“Thank you, Frank,”
she said as she stood to leave. “I don’t know if this will lead anywhere, but…”


McAllister cut her
off with a wave of his hand. “You’ll figure it out, kid. You always do.”


She nodded,
grateful for his confidence in her. “I sure hope so.”


“And get some
sleep, would you? You look exhausted.”


She smiled. “When
the killer sleeps, so will I.”


McAllister shook
his head disapprovingly. “Never play chicken with someone who has nothing to
lose.”


Rory paused to
consider that. “I’ll keep that in mind.”


“You do that.”


As Rory walked to
her truck, the night air crisp against her face, she felt a prickling sensation
on the back of her neck. She turned, scanning the darkness surrounding
McAllister’s property. For a moment, she could have sworn she saw a figure
standing at the edge of the tree line, watching.


But when she
blinked, it was gone.











CHAPTER TWENTY ONE


 


 


The drive back
from McAllister’s place was a blur of streetlights and swirling thoughts. Rory’s
mind raced with possibilities, McAllister’s words echoing in her head: In my
experience, greed is a far more common motive than revenge. And it’s often the
quieter one, harder to spot at first glance.


It was late in the
evening when she pulled into the sheriff’s office parking lot, but the lights
were still on inside. Evan would still be there, she knew. He was as committed
to this case as she was.


As she walked in,
the familiar smell of stale coffee greeted her. Evan looked up from his desk,
surprise and hope flickering across his exhausted face.


“Thought you’d
gone home,” he said, stifling a yawn.


Rory shook her
head, sliding into her chair. “Not yet. McAllister gave me some ideas. We need
to look at this from a different angle.”


She quickly filled
Evan in on her conversation with the former sheriff, watching as understanding
dawned in his eyes.


“So we’re not just
looking for someone who hates ranchers,” Evan mused, “but someone who might
want what they have. Someone who lost everything.”


“Exactly,” Rory
said with a nod. “Pull up the county records, will you? I want to look at
foreclosures, bankruptcies, any ranches that have gone under in the last
decade.”


For the next hour,
they pored over digital records, cross-referencing names and dates. The clock
ticked relentlessly toward morning, but Rory barely noticed, fueled by a
renewed sense of purpose.


“Here’s something,”
Evan said suddenly, turning his screen toward her. “Russell Brigham. Had one of
the biggest spreads in the county until about five years ago. Lost everything
in a bank scandal.”


Rory leaned in,
scanning the article. “Says here he accused the bank of fraud, claimed other
ranchers were in on it. But nothing was ever proven.”


“Yeah and look at
this.” Evan scrolled down. “Quote from Brigham: ‘They think they’ve won, but
this isn’t over. I’ll see justice done, one way or another.’”


A chill ran down
Rory’s spine. “Any connection to our victims?”


Evan typed
rapidly, pulling up more documents. “Clayton Harrow bought part of Brigham’s
old property in a foreclosure auction. And Talia Montero…looks like her law
firm represented the bank in the case against Brigham.”


“What about Kade?”
Rory asked, feeling the pieces start to click into place.


More typing, then
Evan sat back with a low whistle. “Wesley Kade was on the board of directors
for the bank that foreclosed on Brigham.”


Rory stood, unable
to contain her restless energy. “So we have a man who lost everything, blaming
the bank and other ranchers for his downfall. And now, years later, people
connected to that loss start dying.”


“It fits,” Evan
agreed. “But Rory, Brigham’s been a drunk for years. Half the time he’s
sleeping it off in our drunk tank. You really think he could pull off these
murders?”


Rory frowned,
pacing the small office. “When was the last time we brought Brigham in? Or had
any calls about him?”


Evan turned back
to his computer, pulling up arrest records. “Huh. That’s interesting.”


“What?”


“Nothing about him
in the past two months. Not even a noise complaint.”


Rory moved to the
evidence board, studying the crime scene photos with new eyes. “Brigham would
know these properties, know how to move around unseen. And he was a successful
rancher for years. He’d know how to handle cattle, how to agitate them.”


“But the symbol?”
Evan asked. “The ritualistic nature of the killings? That doesn’t seem like
Brigham’s style.”


Rory chewed her
lip, thinking. “Unless…unless it’s all part of the act. McAllister said it
could be a smokescreen, something to disguise his motive and make the case seem
more complicated than it really is.”


She turned back to
Evan. “Pull up Brigham’s file. I want to know everything about him.”


As Evan worked,
Rory’s mind raced. She remembered Brigham from her early days on the force—a
bitter, angry man drowning his sorrows at the local bars. She’d written him off
as a harmless drunk, but now…


If there’s
one thing this job has taught me, she thought, it’s that anyone is
capable of just about anything.


“Here we go,” Evan
said. “Russell Brigham, fifty-eight years old. Born and raised in Bearclaw
County. Took over his family’s ranch at twenty-five when his father died.
Expanded the operation, became one of the most successful ranchers in the area.”


“Until he lost it
all,” Rory murmured.


Evan nodded. “Bank
accused him of fraud, said he’d been cooking the books for years. Brigham
claimed he was set up, but the evidence was pretty damning. Lost the ranch, his
savings, everything.”


“What else?” Rory
pressed. “Any history of violence?”


“A few bar fights
over the years, nothing major. Oh, wait…” Evan leaned in, squinting at the
screen. “There’s a sealed juvenile record.”


Rory’s pulse
quickened. “Can you unseal it?”


Evan shook his
head. “Not without a court order. But the date…Rory, this was filed the same
year Brigham’s father died.”


“So something
happened, something bad enough to seal the record, and then a few years later Brigham
inherits the ranch,” Rory mused. “That’s…interesting.”


She moved back to
the evidence board, studying the photos of their victims. Harrow, Montero,
Kade. All successful ranchers, all with connections to Brigham’s downfall. And
now all dead, killed in a way that seemed designed to confuse and mislead.


It was at this
moment that Sheriff Harlan emerged from his office, a steaming cup of coffee in
hand. “You two still here? It’s past midnight.”


Rory took a deep
breath, organizing her thoughts. “I think we’ve been looking at this all wrong,”
she said. “We’ve been so focused on who might hate ranchers, who might have a
grudge. But what if it’s not about hate at all? What if it’s about envy?”


“Go on,” Harlan
said.


“The killer could
be someone who lost everything and blames the ranching community for their
downfall. Someone who knows the ins and outs of ranching, who would know how to
agitate cattle and navigate these properties unseen.”


Harlan’s eyes
narrowed, his coffee forgotten. “You have someone specific in mind, don’t you?”


Rory hesitated for
a moment, then plunged ahead. “Russell Brigham.”


The name hung in
the air, heavy with implication. Harlan’s face darkened with a mix of surprise
and skepticism.


“Brigham?” Harlan
repeated. “The drunk? Rory, that man can barely string two sentences together
most days, let alone plan and execute three elaborate murders.”


“Hear me out,”
Rory insisted. She moved to the evidence board, pointing to photos of the
victims. “Brigham used to be one of the biggest ranchers in the county. Old
money, generations of history. But he lost it all about five years ago.”


“I remember,”
Harlan said. “There was that scandal with the bank, accusations of fraud.
Brigham claimed he was set up.”


Rory nodded. “He
didn’t just claim it—he shouted it from the rooftops. Blamed everyone from the
bank to his fellow ranchers for not standing by him. Said the whole system was
corrupt and he’d see justice done.”


“That was years
ago,” Harlan said, but Rory could see a flicker of uncertainty in his eyes. “Since
then, he’s been nothing but a pathetic drunk. Half the time he’s in our drunk
tank, sleeping it off.”


“It’s been two
months since anyone saw him,” Rory said. “What’s been going on in his head
these past two months? What might he have been planning?”


A heavy silence
fell over the room as the implications sank in. Harlan frowned. “It’s thin,
Rory,” he warned, but she could see he was starting to consider the
possibility. “Circumstantial at best.”


“I know,” Rory
admitted, running a hand through her hair in frustration. “But it’s more than
we had yesterday. And if I’m right, if Brigham has sobered up and is behind
these killings, we need to move fast. He could be planning his next move as we
speak.”


Harlan rubbed his
chin, his expression thoughtful. The silence stretched, broken only by the soft
hum of the office equipment and the distant sound of a siren somewhere in town.


“Alright,” he said
finally, his voice gruff. “It’s worth looking into. But we do this by the book.
No cowboy stuff, understand?”


Rory nodded,
relief washing over her. “Understood, sir. We’ll head out to Brigham’s last
known address.”


“I hope you’re
right about this,” Harlan said, his voice low. “Because if you’re not, if we’re
chasing shadows while the real killer is out there…”


“I know,” Rory
replied, the weight of responsibility settling on her shoulders. “But my gut
tells me we’re on the right track. Brigham fits, sir. He has the knowledge, the
motive, and the opportunity.”


Harlan nodded
slowly. “Your gut’s been right more often than not. But Rory, be careful out
there. Brigham may be a drunk, but he was a hell of a rancher in his day. If he’s
cornered, if he’s really behind all this…” He sighed. “All I’m saying is, keep
your hand close to your holster.”


 











CHAPTER TWENTY TWO


 


 


“No lights,” Rory
murmured, her breath visible in the cold night air as she and Evan approached
Brigham’s cabin. “No movement.”


The structure was
little more than a dark silhouette against the star-studded sky. Beside her,
Evan crept quietly forward, his flashlight beam cutting through the darkness.
The air was crisp, carrying the scent of pine and the promise of an approaching
winter.


“Could be
sleeping,” Evan said. “Or he could be out…”


He didn’t need to
finish the thought. They both knew the other possibility—that Brigham wasn’t
here at all because he was out stalking his next victim.


As they neared the
front porch, Rory’s unease grew. The place had an abandoned feel to it, with
overgrown weeds pushing through cracks in the concrete and a stack of unopened
mail by the door. Yellowed newspapers littered the ground, their headlines
faded and irrelevant. She exchanged a glance with Evan, seeing her own concern
mirrored in his eyes.


“Russell Brigham!”
Rory called out, her voice carrying in the still night air. “This is the
sheriff’s department. We need to speak with you.”


Silence greeted
her words. No shuffling movement inside, no startled response. Just the soft
whisper of wind through the trees and the distant hoot of an owl. Somewhere in
the darkness, a coyote howled, the sound eerie and forlorn.


After a tense
moment, Rory nodded to Evan. They approached the door, weapons drawn. The wood
was weathered, paint peeling in long strips. It swung open at Evan’s touch,
creaking ominously on rusted hinges.


The cabin’s
interior was a study in neglect. A thick layer of dust covered every surface,
disturbed only by the scurrying of small animals. Cobwebs hung in corners and
across abandoned furniture, gossamer threads glinting in the beam of their
flashlights. The air was stale, tinged with the musty scent of abandonment and
something else—the sour remnants of spilled alcohol and unwashed clothes.


“He hasn’t been
here in weeks,” Evan said, his voice low. “Maybe months.”


Rory’s heart sank.
Another dead end. But as her flashlight beam swept across the room, something
caught her eye. On a cluttered desk, partially obscured by scattered papers and
empty bottles, was a framed photo. She moved closer, brushing aside the
detritus for a better look.


The image showed a
younger Brigham, his arm around a smiling woman Rory didn’t recognize. Behind
them stood a massive bull, its coat gleaming in the sun, a blue ribbon pinned
to its halter. A large trophy sat on a pedestal nearby, the gold finish now
tarnished with age.


“His glory days,”
Rory murmured, a pang of something like pity stirring in her chest. How far
Brigham had fallen, from celebrated rancher to…this. The woman in the photo,
her eyes bright with hope and love, seemed to stare accusingly at Rory from
across the years.


She set the photo
down, turning to survey the rest of the room. Empty liquor bottles littered
every surface, a silent testament to Brigham’s downward spiral. On the wall,
faded ribbons and photographs told the story of a once-successful rancher. But
among the memorabilia, something else caught Rory’s attention.


Pinned to a
corkboard were newspaper clippings, yellowed with age but carefully preserved.
Headlines screamed of bank foreclosures, accusations of fraud, the downfall of
one of Bearclaw County’s oldest ranching families. Rory leaned in, her eyes
narrowing as she read.


“Evan,” she called
softly. “Take a look at this.”


Her partner joined
her, his flashlight illuminating the wall of shame. “Looks like Brigham was
keeping tabs on his own downfall,” Evan said.


Rory nodded. “But
look at these notes in the margins. And the names circled, dates underlined. He
wasn’t just reminiscing. He was…”


“Planning,” Evan
finished, his voice grim.


Before Rory could
respond, a sudden noise behind them made them both freeze: the unmistakable
sound of a shotgun being racked. The floorboards creaked as they slowly turned
to face the intruder.


“Don’t move,” a
gruff voice commanded. “Hands where I can see ’em.”


In the doorway
stood a man in his sixties, weathered and lean, a shotgun trained on them. The
moonlight streaming through the window cast deep shadows across his face,
accentuating the lines etched by years of hard work and harder living. His
eyes, sharp despite his age, darted between them suspiciously.


Rory and Evan
exchanged a quick glance, both acutely aware of their weapons, now useless at
their hips.


“We’re police
officers,” Rory said calmly, keeping her hands visible. “I’m Assistant Sheriff
Wood, and this is Deputy Tate. We’re here on official business, looking for
Russell Brigham.”


“Yeah? Well, I’m
Earl Hawkins, and this is my property you’re trespassing on,” the man growled. “Now,
nice and easy, I want you both to take out your weapons and set them on the
floor. Any sudden moves, and we’re gonna have a problem.”


Slowly,
telegraphing their movements, Rory and Evan complied, placing their guns on the
worn floorboards.


“Kick ’em over
here,” Earl demanded. They did as instructed, the weapons sliding across the
floor to rest at his feet.


“Now, let’s see
some ID,” he said, the shotgun never wavering.


“I’m going to
reach into my jacket for my badge,” Rory said, her voice steady despite the
tension. “My partner will do the same.”


Earl grunted an
acknowledgment, watching intently as they produced their badges. After a tense
moment of scrutiny, he lowered the shotgun slightly, though his grip remained
firm.


“Alright,” he
said, his tone softening a bit. “Sorry for the suspicion. Can’t be too careful
these days. What’s the sheriff’s department want with Brigham?”


“We’re
investigating a series of incidents,” Rory explained, relaxing slightly but
remaining alert. “We need to speak with Mr. Brigham. When was the last time you
saw him?”


Earl scratched his
chin thoughtfully, the rasp of stubble audible in the quiet night. “Must be…hell,
going on couple months now. Used to see him stumbling home most nights, drunk
as a skunk. Then one day, poof. Gone.”


“Did you notice
anything unusual before he disappeared?” Evan asked. “Any visitors, strange
behavior?”


Earl shook his
head, then paused. “Well, now that you mention it… Day before I last saw him,
he was loading up his truck. Seemed in a right state, muttering to himself.
Said something about ‘making things right.’”


Rory felt a chill
that had nothing to do with the night air. “This truck,” she pressed, trying to
keep the urgency from her voice, “can you describe it?”


“Sure can,” Earl
replied, warming to his role as informant. “Old Ford F-150, blue. Dented to
hell and rusted worse. Had a big scratch down the passenger side where he
sideswiped a fence post last year. Oh, and a bumper sticker— ‘Cowboys Do It
Better’ or some such nonsense.”


As Earl continued
describing the vehicle, adding details about a cracked taillight and a
distinctive rattle in the engine, Evan stepped away to call in an APB. Rory’s
mind raced with possibilities.


“Mr. Hawkins,”
Rory said carefully, “did Brigham ever mention any grudges? Anyone he felt had
wronged him?”


Earl barked out a
harsh laugh. “Who didn’t he blame? The bank, other ranchers, the whole damn
system. The man was eaten up with bitterness. Used to go on and on about how he’d
show them all someday.”


It fit. God help
them, it all fit.


As they wrapped up
their conversation with Earl, picked up their weapons, and headed back to their
vehicle, Rory felt a growing sense of urgency. If Brigham was their killer, he
could be out there right now, hunting his next victim.


“We need to warn
the ranchers,” she said as they climbed into the car. “Set up patrols,
checkpoints. Maybe we can catch him before—”


“Rory,” Evan
interrupted gently. “We don’t know for sure it’s him. We can’t panic the whole
county based on a hunch.”


She knew he was
right, but the frustration was maddening. “Then what do we do? Sit around and
wait for another body to show up?”


Evan was quiet for
a moment, then said, “What about land records? If Brigham’s targeting specific
ranchers, maybe there’s a pattern in property sales or foreclosures.”


It was a long
shot, but it was something. They spent the next few hours poring over records
at the county clerk’s office, looking for any connection between Brigham and
the victims. The smell of dusty papers and strong coffee filled the air as they
searched, the tick of the wall clock a constant reminder of the passing time.


But as the night
wore on and their coffee grew cold, Rory had to admit defeat. There was
nothing—no clear pattern, no smoking gun. Just endless columns of numbers and
names that revealed nothing.


Her phone buzzed,
startling her from her gloomy thoughts. It was Harlan.


“Wood,” he said
without preamble, “we found Brigham.”


Rory’s heart
leapt, a surge of adrenaline chasing away her exhaustion. “Where? Do you need
backup?”


“Stand down,”
Harlan replied, his voice tinged with what sounded like…amusement? “He’s at the
Pinewood Recovery Center over in Johnson County.”











CHAPTER TWENTY THREE


 


 


The Pinewood
Recovery Center loomed before them, a sprawling complex of low buildings
nestled among towering pines. Rory glanced at her watch as she and Evan
approached the main entrance: 11:42 p.m.


“You think he’s
been sneaking out?” Evan asked, his breath visible in the cool night air.


“I think it’s a
possibility,” Rory answered. “It would make for a convenient alibi, wouldn’t
it?”


The main doors
were locked, a security measure Rory had expected but hoped to avoid. She
pressed the intercom button. After what felt like an eternity, a crackle of
static preceded a tired voice.


“Pinewood
Recovery, how can I help you?”


“This is Assistant
Sheriff Rory Wood and Deputy Evan Tate from Bearclaw County. We need to speak
with one of your patients, Russell Brigham. It’s an urgent matter.”


Another long
pause. Rory fought the urge to press the button again, to demand entry.
Finally, the voice replied.


“I’m sorry, but
visiting hours are long over. You’ll have to come back in the morning.”


Rory exchanged a
glance with Evan. They couldn’t wait until morning. Every instinct told her
they needed to see Brigham now.


“Ma’am,” Rory
said, leaning closer to the intercom, “I understand it’s late, but this is a
matter of public safety. We’re investigating a series of crimes, and we need to
confirm Mr. Brigham’s whereabouts. Please, can you get the night supervisor?”


The silence that
followed seemed interminable. Rory paced in front of the doors, thinking. What
if Brigham wasn’t here? Where might he be? Hunting down the next person he
blamed for his troubles?


Finally, the
intercom crackled to life again. A different voice, male this time, and
carrying an air of authority. “This is Dr. Reeves, the night supervisor.
Officers, I understand your urgency, but I’m sure you also understand our need
to protect our patients’ privacy and well-being.”


Rory took a deep
breath, forcing herself to sound calm and reasonable. “Dr. Reeves, I assure
you, we wouldn’t be here if it wasn’t absolutely necessary. We’re not here to
arrest Mr. Brigham or cause any disruption. We simply need to confirm his
presence and ask him a few questions. It’s crucial to our investigation.”


There was a long
pause, and Rory could almost hear the wheels turning in Dr. Reeves’s mind.
Finally, he spoke again. “Alright. I’ll let you in. But I’ll need to see your
credentials, and I’ll be present for any interaction with Mr. Brigham.”


The lock buzzed,
and Rory quickly pulled open the door, relief washing over her. They stepped
into a sterile lobby, the fluorescent lights harsh after the darkness outside.
Dr. Reeves, a tall man with salt-and-pepper hair and tired eyes, met them at
the reception desk.


After examining
their badges, he led them down a quiet hallway, their footsteps echoing in the
stillness. “Mr. Brigham is in our long-term care wing,” Dr. Reeves explained in
a low voice. “He’s been making excellent progress, but he’s still fragile. I
must insist that you keep this brief and non-confrontational.”


They reached a
locked door, and Dr. Reeves swiped his keycard. The door opened with a soft
click, revealing an empty common area. Dr. Reeves led them to a small meeting
room off to the side.


He paused,
hesitating. “You do realize how late it is, don’t you?”


“We do,” Rory
said. “We wouldn’t be here if this wasn’t of the utmost importance.”


Dr. Reeves gave
her a long look, as if considering changing his mind. Then he sighed. “Alright,
wait here. I’ll go get Mr. Brigham.”


As they waited,
Rory’s eyes darted around the room, taking in every detail. The windows were
reinforced, she noted, with no obvious way to open them from the inside. The
door they’d come through required a keycard. It seemed secure, but doubt still
nagged at her.


She was still
pondering the possibility of escape when Dr. Reeves entered, followed by a man
Rory almost didn’t recognize. Russell Brigham looked years older than his
mugshots, his once-imposing frame diminished by age and hard living. But his
eyes were clear, perhaps for the first time in years.


Brigham sat across
from her in the rehab center’s visitor room, his gaze wary. “What’s this about?”
he asked, his voice rough with disuse.


Rory leaned
forward, keeping her tone gentle but firm. “Mr. Brigham, we’re investigating a
series of incidents involving local ranchers. We need to ask you a few
questions about your recent whereabouts.”


Brigham’s eyes
narrowed, a flicker of fear crossing his face. “You trying to pin something on
me? Just like I got framed before? I’ve been here, getting clean, trying to put
my life back together. And now you show up in the middle of the night…” He
shook his head, his hands trembling slightly.


“Mr. Brigham,”
Evan interjected softly, “we’re not here to accuse you of anything. We just
want the truth. Can you tell us how long you’ve been here at Pinewood?”


Brigham seemed to
deflate a little, the anger leaving him. “Sixty-seven days,” he said quietly. “Longest
I’ve been sober in… hell, I don’t even know how long.”


“And you haven’t
left during that time for any reason?” Rory asked.


Brigham shook his
head adamantly. “I know what that outside world does to me, how
self-destructive I become. I’m staying here as long as they’ll keep me.”


Rory glanced at
Dr. Reeves to see his reaction to this. “Mr. Brigham is very committed to our
program,” he said. “And I can personally attest to the fact that he hasn’t left
this property since his arrival here. We also have surveillance footage that
will tell the same story.”


Rory nodded
thoughtfully. As disappointed as she was that this lead wasn’t panning out, she
couldn’t help but feel happy for Brigham that he was working on turning his
life around.


And maybe, even if
he wasn’t the killer, he could shed some light on this case, nonetheless.


“Mr. Brigham,” she
said, deciding to push a little further, “in your years of ranching, you must
have worked with a lot of different people. Did anyone strike you as
particularly… disgruntled? Maybe having an ax to grind?”


Brigham looked
surprised at the change in topic, but seemed to relax a bit. “An ax to grind?”
He took a deep breath and let it out slowly. “No individuals come to mind, but
there were a few seasonal workers I kept my eye on.”


“Seasonal workers?”
Evan asked.


“They’re the
lifeblood of ranching, especially during calving season or the big cattle
drives. Most are good folks, just looking for honest work. But sometimes…”


He trailed off, a
shadow crossing his face. Rory leaned forward, sensing something important.


“Sometimes what,
Mr. Brigham?” she asked.


“Sometimes you get
ones with chips on their shoulders. Angry at the world, at the ranchers with
their big spreads and comfortable lives.” Brigham shook his head.


Dr. Reeves cleared
his throat and made a show of checking his watch.


Rory took the
hint. “Thank you for your time, Mr. Brigham,” she said, standing. “We won’t
disturb you any further.”


Rory and Evan made
their way out, walking in companionable silence. As they stepped outside, Evan
let out a heavy sigh.


“What now?” he
asked. “We check the seasonal workers?”


“As best we can,”
Rory said. “Some ranchers like to pay in cash, which makes it a lot more
difficult to establish a paper trail. But maybe we’ll get lucky.”


“Worth a shot,”
Evan said.


“It had better be,”
Rory said. “Because right now, it’s the only one we’ve got.”











CHAPTER TWENTY FOUR


 


 


Rory’s head jerked
up and her eyes fluttered, studying the cluttered desk strewn with case
paperwork. How long had she been out? The clock on the wall read 4:44 a.m., so…


She nursed her
temples, trying to think of when she may have passed out. Everything was
blurring together. Last she knew, she was reading through lists of bank
statements, trying to figure out which seasonal workers had worked as
independent contractors for which ranchers and at which times. Then, before she
knew it, she was drifting off.


She glanced at
Evan, whose head was tipped back toward the ceiling as he slept. It was a rare
moment to study his face—the faint stubble shadowing his jaw, the tiny scar
near the left corner of his mouth, the cowlick at the front of his hairline
that gave him such a disarming, boyish look.


A commotion in the
hallway distracted her: the sound of approaching footsteps. She sat up
straighter, the fog of exhaustion lifting as adrenaline surged through her
veins. Rory nudged Evan’s foot under the desk, and he startled awake, blinking
rapidly as he tried to orient himself.


Sheriff Harlan’s
voice filtered through the thin walls of their office. Rory exchanged a worried
glance with Evan, who was now fully alert, his earlier fatigue replaced by
tense anticipation.


The door swung
open, revealing Harlan’s grim face. Behind him stood a man Rory didn’t
recognize. He was tall, with close-cropped gray hair and a crisp suit that
practically screamed federal agent. His piercing blue eyes swept the room,
taking in the chaos of scattered files and empty coffee cups with barely
concealed disdain.


“Wood, Tate,”
Harlan said, sounding unutterably weary. “This is Special Agent Browning from
the FBI. He’s here to…assist with the investigation.”


Rory’s stomach
squirmed. She studied Agent Browning, unsure what to make of him. “Well, we’re
happy to have all the help we can get,” she said, trying to be diplomatic. “I’m
happy to get you up to speed on the case.”


Agent Browning
moved further into the room, his gaze settling on the evidence board. “Walk me
through it,” he said.


Rory took a deep
breath, gathering her thoughts. “Three victims, all local ranchers: Clayton
Harrow, Talia Montero, and Wesley Kade. Each killed in their own home or on
their property. Cause of death in all cases was strangulation with an unusual
braided rope.”


As she spoke,
Browning examined the crime scene photos, his expression unreadable. “And this
symbol,” he said, pointing to a photo of the intricate design found at each
scene. “Any leads on its significance?”


“We’ve consulted
with experts in local Native American history and symbology,” Evan said. “No
exact matches, but there are some similarities to ancient justice symbols.”


Browning nodded,
his eyes never leaving the board. “What about suspects? Anyone stand out?”


Rory hesitated,
acutely aware of Harlan’s scrutiny. “We’ve interviewed several persons of
interest, but nothing concrete yet. We’re close to a breakthrough, I can feel
it. We just need a little more time.”


“Close to a
breakthrough?” Browning repeated, turning to face her with a raised eyebrow. “Care
to elaborate, Assistant Sheriff Wood?”


Rory opened her
mouth, then closed it again. The truth was, they had nothing solid. The killer
could be a seasonal worker, sure, but that was no more than one possibility
among many.


Harlan sighed, the
sound heavy with disappointment. “Do you have any new leads, Rory? Anything at
all?”


The silence that
followed was deafening. Rory felt the case slipping away from her, along with
any chance of finding justice for the victims. She looked to Evan for support,
but he could only offer a helpless shrug.


“I thought as
much,” Browning said, his tone softening slightly. “Look, I understand your
frustration. But this case has gone beyond local jurisdiction. We have
resources and expertise that can help catch this killer before anyone else
dies.”


Harlan nodded
wearily. “Agent Browning is right. We need to put aside our pride and do what’s
best for the investigation.” He turned to Rory and Evan. “I want you to
cooperate fully with Agent Browning and his team. Give them everything we
have—files, evidence logs, witness statements, all of it.”


Rory felt a surge
of desperation. “Sheriff, please. We’re so close, I know it. Just give us a
couple more days—”


“That’s enough,
Wood,” Harlan said, his tone brooking no argument. “You say you’re close, but
you’re out of leads. This isn’t a debate. The FBI is taking the lead on this
case, effective immediately.”


The finality in
his voice hit Rory like a physical blow. She slumped back into her chair, the
fight draining out of her. She had failed—failed her community, failed the
victims and their families. Evan placed a comforting hand on her shoulder, but
she barely felt it.


Agent Browning
cleared his throat. “My team will be arriving in the morning to set up a
command center. In the meantime, I’d like to review all your notes and
interview transcripts.”


He paused, his
gaze sweeping over the evidence board once more. “Based on what I was able to
gather on the drive here, we’ll be taking this investigation in a new
direction. I believe we’re dealing with a sophisticated organized crime
operation, possibly tied to land acquisition schemes. We’ll be focusing on
financial records and potential outside criminal elements.”


Rory felt her jaw
drop. “Organized crime? With all due respect, Agent Browning, that’s completely
off base. The evidence clearly points to a single perpetrator with a personal
vendetta against these ranchers. The symbol, the specific method of killing—it’s
too ritualistic for a criminal organization.”


Browning’s eyes
narrowed. “And where has that theory gotten you, Assistant Sheriff Wood? Three
dead bodies and no suspects. Sometimes, what looks like a personal vendetta is
just a smokescreen for more mundane motives like money and power.”


“But—” Rory
started to argue, only to be cut off by Harlan.


“Rory, enough,”
the sheriff said, his voice heavy with fatigue. “Agent Browning and his team
have experience with cases like this. We need to consider all possibilities.”


Browning nodded,
his expression softening slightly. “I understand your frustration, Sheriff Wood.
But your current direction hasn’t yielded results. It’s time to try something
new.”


Rory clenched her
fists. She knew in her gut that Browning was wrong, that he was about to lead
the investigation down a fruitless path. But as she looked around the room, she
realized with a sinking feeling that she was alone in her conviction. Maybe Evan
agreed with her, but he wasn’t speaking up.


There was nothing
she could do.


As Browning began
sifting through the paperwork, Harlan pulled Rory and Evan aside. “Listen,” he
said in a low voice, “I know this is hard. You’ve both put your hearts and
souls into this case. But we have to face facts—we’re out of our depth here.”


“So that’s it?”
Rory said, anger flaring anew. “We just hand everything over and watch from the
sidelines while the feds muck it up? He’s way off base.”


Harlan ran a weary
hand over his forehead. “Give them some credit, Rory. Agent Browning has
extensive investigative experience.”


“Not in Bearclaw
County, he doesn’t.”


“And that’s why
you’ll be assisting his team.”


“Organized crime?
That’s our working theory now?” She shook her head, frustrated. “It’s bullshit,
Harlan.”


“No, it’s your
job.” He stared at her, his expression stony.


“What do you want
us to do?” Evan asked, ever the peacemaker.


Harlan ran a hand
through his thinning hair. “For now, go home and get some sleep. You’re both
dead on your feet. Come back in the morning and we’ll figure out how you can
assist Agent Browning’s team.”


Rory wanted to
argue further, but the bone-deep exhaustion that had been held at bay by
adrenaline came crashing back. Besides, there was no point arguing anymore—he’d
made it clear he wasn’t going to change his mind.


As they left the
office, Rory cast one last look at the evidence board. The faces of the victims
seemed to stare back at her, pleading for help. She had promised them justice,
and now…


The cool night air
hit her like a slap as they stepped outside. Rory leaned against the wall of
the building, suddenly unsure if her legs would support her.


“Hey,” Evan said
softly, concern etched on his face. “You okay?”


Rory laughed
bitterly. “Okay? No, Evan, I’m not okay. We just got kicked off our own case.
How can you be so calm about this?”


Evan sighed,
leaning against the wall next to her. “I’m not happy about it either, Rory. But
maybe…maybe this is for the best. We’ve been running ourselves into the ground,
and we’re no closer to catching this guy.”


“So we should just
give up?” Rory asked, incredulous.


“No,” Evan said. “I’m
saying we need to be smart about this. We can still help with the
investigation, just…from a different angle.”


Rory wanted to
believe him, but the weight of failure pressed down on her. She thought of the
sleepless nights, the endless cups of coffee, the promising leads that had
fizzled out. Had it all been for nothing?


As if reading her
thoughts, Evan continued, “It wasn’t for nothing, Rory. We laid the groundwork.
Without our investigation, the FBI would be starting from scratch.”


“Ordinarily, I’d
agree with you, but the direction Browning’s taking this…” Rory shook her head.
“It’s all wrong, Evan. They’ll be wasting their time while the killer continues
his work.”


They stood in
silence for a moment, watching as the first hints of dawn began to lighten the
eastern sky. Rory felt hollowed out, as if something vital had been scooped
from her chest.


“Come on,” Evan
said eventually. “I’ll drive you home. You shouldn’t be behind the wheel in
this state.”


Too exhausted to
argue, Rory handed over her keys. As they drove through the quiet streets of
Bearclaw, she stared out the window, barely registering the familiar landmarks.


Evan pulled up in
front of her small house, killing the engine. “Try to get some sleep,” he said
gently. “Things will look better when you’ve had some shuteye.”


Rory doubted that,
but she nodded anyway. “Thanks, Evan. For everything.”


As she watched him
drive away in her truck, promising to pick her up later in the morning, Rory
felt a wave of desolation wash over her. She trudged up the walkway, each step
a monumental effort.


Her key scraped in
the lock, the sound unnaturally loud in the pre-dawn quiet. She stumbled
inside, fatigue making her movements clumsy. The familiar scent of leather and
pine enveloped her—home, but not comfort. Not tonight.


She flicked on the
lights, wincing at the sudden brightness. Her living room came into focus:
walls lined with bookshelves, a worn leather couch facing a rarely used TV, and
in the corner, her father’s old guitar gathering dust. Photos dotted the
shelves—Rory in her rodeo days, her academy graduation, her mother’s smiling
face frozen in time.


Rory shed her
jacket, draping it over a chair. She should sleep. Every cell in her body
screamed for rest. But her mind buzzed, replaying the night’s events on an
endless loop.


She lay on the
couch, staring at the ceiling. Minutes ticked by. Sleep remained elusive.


With a frustrated
groan, Rory reached for the remote. Maybe some mindless TV would quiet her
thoughts.


She flicked
through channels, barely registering the images. Infomercials, reruns, more
infomercials… She was about to give up when a familiar name caught her
attention.


“…Wesley Kade, the
third victim in what locals are calling the Rancher Murders,” a reporter was
saying. The scene shifted to an interview with a weather-beaten man in a cowboy
hat—Jake Boyer, Rory realized.


“Wes, he was…he
was a tough old bastard,” the man said, emotion thick in his voice. “Set in his
ways, you know? But honest. Hardworking. Didn’t deserve what happened to him.”


“You worked for
Mr. Kade?” the reporter asked off-screen.


The man nodded. “Twenty-three
years. He wasn’t always easy to work for, but he was fair. Treated his workers
right, as long as you did your job.”


The words brought
to mind what Brigham had said at the rehab center: Sometimes you get ones
with chips on their shoulders. Angry at the world, at the ranchers with their
big spreads and comfortable lives.


She’d spent hours
doing research on seasonal workers who’d been employed by local ranches, but
what if she’d missed something? What if she’d missed someone?


Give it
up, a
voice in the back of her head whispered. It’s not even your case anymore.


That might be
true, but she felt certain Agent Browning was taking the investigation in a
direction that wouldn’t lead to the killer. She couldn’t sit idly by and let
her community suffer because of an outsider’s misguided attempt to help.


She had to do something.


She grabbed her
laptop, fingers flying over the keys as she logged into the department’s
database. Lists of names filled her screen. Rory’s eyes darted back and forth,
searching for…what? She wasn’t sure yet, but something told her the answer was
here.


She started with
Kade’s ranch, cross-referencing former employees with criminal records. A few
names popped up: petty theft, drunk and disorderly, one assault charge from a
bar fight. Rory dug deeper, pulling up interview transcripts.


The first
ex-employee, Jim Callahan, had a solid alibi for two of the murders. Crossed
off the list.


Next, Tom Reeves.
History of violence, but he’d been in county lockup the night Talia Montero was
killed. Another dead end.


Rory’s eyes
burned, but she pressed on. She was missing something; she could feel it.


Then, buried in
Talia Montero’s records, a name caught her eye. Eli Morrow. Seasonal worker,
employed for three months last year. No criminal record, but…


Rory’s pulse
quickened as she pulled up his employee file. There, in his personnel photo,
she saw something that made her breath catch.


A pendant hung
around Morrow’s neck. The design was small, barely visible, but unmistakable.
It was the same symbol left at each crime scene.


How had she missed
it before?


Apparently Morrow’s
mother, Chenoa, had died in a “mysterious accident” when Morrow was only six,
and after that Morrow had been raised solely by his father, Gavin Morrow. Gavin
had passed away in his sleep a little over a month ago. There were no signs of
foul play, but there was a note from a neighbor expressing surprise at learning
that Eli Morrow had cut his hair, which he’d worn long for years.


Odd detail. Rory
mentally filed it away, unsure what to make of it.


She thought about
the younger Morrow, on his own now after the death of his father. Could Gavin’s
death have been the catalyst for Eli’s killings?


She was reaching
for her phone to call Evan when she noticed something else: a note in Morrow’s
file, a complaint from another worker. Apparently, Morrow had gotten into an
argument with Montero over “old ranch traditions” and “respecting the land.”


She pulled up
Clayton Harrow’s records, then Kade’s. There it was—Eli Morrow had worked short
stints at all three ranches over the past two years.


This was it. This
had to be their killer. The connection they’d been missing all along.


Rory sat back, a
mix of triumph and trepidation washing over her. They had a name. A face. A
motive, maybe.


Now, they just had
to find him before he struck again.











CHAPTER TWENTY FIVE


 


 


The night air was
crisp, carrying the scent of sage and cattle as Eli Morrow crouched at the edge
of the Strickland ranch.


Soon. So soon.


His heart thrummed
with anticipation, fingers tracing the familiar curves of the branding iron in
his hand. This was it. The final act in a play years in the making.


Eli allowed
himself a grim smile, remembering the fear in Clayton Harrow’s eyes, the
desperation in Talia Montero’s pleas, the resigned acceptance on Wesley Kade’s
face. Each death had been a step toward this moment, toward the man who truly
deserved his vengeance: Jacob Strickland.


As he settled into
his hiding spot, Eli’s mind drifted back to the meticulous preparations that
had led him to this moment. For weeks, he’d watched the Strickland ranch,
learning its rhythms, its vulnerabilities. He’d observed Jacob’s comings and
goings, noted the rotation of ranch hands, even timed the patrols of the local
sheriff’s department. He’d left nothing to chance.


The moon hung low
and heavy in the sky, casting long shadows across the sprawling ranch. Eli had
chosen his position carefully, hidden among a copse of trees with a clear view
of the main house and barn. The Strickland ranch was larger than the others, a
testament to Jacob’s success and, in Eli’s mind, his ruthlessness.


As he waited,
memories washed over him, as vivid and painful as the day they were formed. He
was eight years old again, cowering in the corner of their ramshackle cabin as
his father’s drunken rage shook the walls. The searing pain of the brand on his
skin, his father’s laughter mixing with his own screams. The pitying looks from
neighbors who did nothing to help, the averted gazes of the ranchers who
employed his father, turning a blind eye to the abuse as long as the work got
done.


Jacob Strickland’s
face swam into focus in Eli’s mind. He remembered the day the rancher had come
to their cabin, responding to yet another missed day of work by Eli’s father.
Eight-year-old Eli had been huddled on the porch, nursing fresh bruises and
burns, when Jacob pulled up in his truck.


Jacob had paused,
his eyes taking in Eli’s battered form. For a moment, something like concern
flickered across his face. “You okay, boy?” he asked gruffly.


Eli opened his
mouth, hope rising in his chest. This was his chance. Someone would finally
help him. But before he could speak, his father stumbled out of the cabin,
reeking of whiskey.


“Jacob! What
brings you out here?” his father slurred, his long dark hair swaying as he
placed a heavy hand on Eli’s shoulder. Eli flinched, a movement Jacob didn’t
fail to notice.


But instead of
saying anything, Jacob simply shook his head. “Missed another day of work, Gavin.
Can’t have that. We’ve got a ranch to run.”


As the adults
disappeared into the cabin to talk, Eli’s hope withered and died. The
incident—like so many others—taught him that no one was coming to save him. He’d
have to save himself—by any means necessary.


And so he had,
smothering his father years later while he slept.


Eli shook off the
memories, focusing on the task at hand. From his pocket, he withdrew a small
device, one of his treasured possessions. It emitted infrasound waves,
frequencies too low for human ears but deeply distressing to cattle.


With a flick of a
switch, Eli activated the device. The effect was almost immediate. In the
nearby pasture, the Strickland herd began to stir. Low, anxious moos carried
through the still night air, growing in volume and urgency. Eli watched, a
sense of satisfaction settling over him as the cattle’s distress escalated.


As he waited for
Jacob to emerge, Eli’s mind drifted to his previous victims. Clayton Harrow,
the first, had been almost too easy. The man had been so confident in his
security systems, never imagining that someone intimately familiar with ranch
life could bypass them effortlessly. Talia Montero had been more challenging,
her city instincts making her warier, but in the end, she too had fallen to Eli’s
carefully laid plans. And Wesley Kade…


Kade had known, in
those final moments, why he was dying. Which had made it all the more
satisfying.


Still, Jacob was
the real prize. He’d had a front row seat to the hell Eli went through, years
upon years of opportunities to stop it, and he’d never so much as challenged
Eli’s father once. Not once.


If only he’d had
the courage to do something. Everything could have been so different. Now,
however, it was too late for Eli.


Too late for
Jacob, as well.


Any minute now,
Jacob Strickland would emerge to check on his precious herd. And Eli would be
waiting.


Any minute now.


But when the door
opened and a figure emerged, it wasn’t the gruff patriarch who appeared. It was
instead a slender figure, a woman.


Jenna Strickland,
Jacob’s daughter.
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Rory’s truck
roared down the empty country road, headlights cutting through the predawn
darkness. Her hands gripped the steering wheel tightly, knuckles white with
tension. The quiet of the early morning was broken only by the rumble of the
engine and the occasional chirp of her phone as she tried, unsuccessfully, to
reach Evan.


“Come on, Evan,”
she muttered, glancing at the phone on the passenger seat. “Pick up, damn it.”


But the call went
to voicemail once again. Rory cursed under her breath. Evan was probably
asleep, dead to the world after their marathon investigation session. She
couldn’t blame him, but right now, she needed her partner.


With a sigh, Rory
made a decision. She dialed another number, praying he would answer.


After several
rings, a groggy voice picked up. “Wood? Do you have any idea what time it is?”


“I’m sorry to wake
you, Sheriff,” Rory said. “But I think I’ve found our killer.”


There was a moment
of silence on the other end, then the sound of rustling sheets. When Harlan
spoke again, his voice was clearer, the last vestiges of sleep gone. “What are
you talking about, Rory? You’re supposed to be following Agent Browning’s lead.”


“I know, I know,”
Rory said, frustration creeping into her tone. “But I couldn’t sleep, and I
started looking through the employee records of our victims. Sheriff, I found
something. Something big.”


Harlan sighed
heavily. “Alright, Wood. You’ve got my attention. What did you find?”


As Rory navigated
a sharp turn, she launched into her explanation. “There’s a man named Eli
Morrow. He worked for all three victims over the past couple of years. Short
stints, seasonal work. But here’s the kicker—in his employee photo from the
Montero ranch, he’s wearing a pendant. The symbol on it? It’s the same one left
at all our crime scenes.”


“That’s…interesting,”
Harlan said slowly. “But it’s not exactly a smoking gun.”


“There’s more,”
Rory continued. “There are notes in his files about arguments with the victims.
Something about ‘old ranch traditions’ and ‘respecting the land.’ And get
this—he has no criminal record, but his work history is spotty. Lots of gaps,
lots of moving around. It fits the profile we’ve been building.”


The line went
quiet for a long moment. When Harlan spoke again, his voice was heavy with an
emotion Rory couldn’t quite place. “Eli Morrow,” he said, as if testing the
name. “God, I haven’t heard that name in years. Not since…”


“Since what?” Rory
asked.


Harlan sighed
again, and when he spoke, his voice was distant, as if lost in memory. “It was
before your time, back when I was just a deputy. There was this family out on
the edge of the county, the Morrows. Real trouble. The father was a mean drunk,
always getting into fights.”


Rory swallowed
hard. She sensed where this was going.


“One night, we get
a call,” Harlan continued. “Neighbors heard screaming. When we got there, we
found the boy, Eli, cowering in his bedroom. Couldn’t have been more than ten.
His father was drunk, out of control. We took the boy to stay with a neighbor
while Gavin sobered up in the drunk tank. But the next day the neighbor told us
what they’d seen. A brand on the little boy. I took a look, couldn’t believe
it. It apparently had been there for a while. Gavin swore to us Eli did it to
himself. Always looking for attention, that’s what Gavin said about his boy.
And Eli agreed with him, that he’d done it to himself, but I always wondered…
did he say that because he was scared of his father, and his father actually
branded his own son? But there was never any proof, so…” 


Horror and rage
warred within Rory. “The symbol,” she whispered. “The one left at each crime
scene. Was that…?”


“No, it was
nothing so elaborate,” Harlan said. “Anyway, I never forgot the look in that
boy’s eyes. It was like something broke inside him. I always regretted not
doing more for him, but like I said, there was no proof…”


Rory’s mind worked
feverishly to fit the pieces of the puzzle together. “That explains the
branding. This is personal—revenge for what was done to him.”


“Where are you
now, Rory?” Harlan asked, a note of concern in his voice.


Rory hesitated for
a split second before answering. “I’m on my way to Morrow’s last known address.
I need to check it out, see if he’s there.”


“Damn it, Wood!”
Harlan said. “You can’t go in there alone. This man is dangerous. Wait for
backup. I’ll call Evan, get a team together—”


“There’s no time,”
Rory said, cutting him off. “If Morrow realizes we’re onto him, he could run.
Or worse, he could accelerate his plans—kill again before we can stop him.”


“Rory, listen to
me—”


“I’m already
there,” Rory said, spotting a mailbox with “MORROW” painted on the side. “I
have to go. I’ll call you back.”


She ended the call
over Harlan’s protests, tossing the phone aside as she pulled up to a small,
dilapidated house set back from the road. The place looked abandoned, with
peeling paint and overgrown weeds in the yard. But a faint light flickered in
one of the windows, suggesting recent occupancy.


Rory drew her
weapon as she approached the house, every sense on high alert. The porch steps
creaked under her weight, the sound unnaturally loud in the pre-dawn quiet. She
paused at the front door, listening intently for any sound of movement inside.


Silence.


Taking a deep
breath, Rory tried the doorknob. Locked. She hesitated for a moment, weighing
her options. Procedure dictated that she should wait for backup, get a warrant.
But something told her they were running out of time.


With a silent
apology to Harlan and department regulations, Rory stepped back and kicked the
door open.


The hinges gave
way with a splintering crack, and Rory surged inside, gun at the ready. “Eli
Morrow!” she shouted. “Bearclaw County Sheriff’s Department! Show yourself!”


No response.


Rory moved through
the house methodically, her heart thundering in her chest as she cleared each
room. The place was a mess—dirty dishes piled in the sink, clothes strewn
about, papers scattered everywhere.


But no sign of Eli
Morrow.


In what appeared
to be the bedroom, Rory found a wall covered in newspaper clippings and
photographs. Her breath caught as she recognized the faces of the
victims—Clayton Harrow, Talia Montero, Wesley Kade. Red strings connected the
photos to maps of their properties, to other faces Rory didn’t recognize.


“What the hell
were you planning, Morrow?” Rory muttered, studying the wall.


A sound from
outside made her freeze—footsteps on the porch. Rory spun, gun raised, heart
pounding.


“Wood!” Evan
called out. “You in there?”


Rory lowered her
weapon, relief washing over her. “In here!”


Moments later,
Evan appeared in the doorway, his own gun drawn. He took in the scene with
wide, troubled eyes. “Shit, Rory. What is all this?”


“Evidence,” Rory
said grimly. “Morrow’s been planning this for a long time. But he’s not here.
We must have just missed him.”


Evan holstered his
weapon, moving to examine the wall of photos and clippings. “Harlan called me,
filled me in on what you found. You really think this Morrow guy is our killer?”


“I’m sure of it,”
Rory said with a nod. “But where the hell is he? And who’s his next target?”


They began
searching the house more thoroughly, looking for any clue that might point to
Morrow’s current whereabouts or his next move. Rory rifled through papers on a
cluttered desk while Evan checked the kitchen.


“Hey, Rory?” Evan
called out. “You might want to see this.”


Rory joined him in
the kitchen. Evan was holding a faded photograph, the edges worn and creased
with age. It showed a group of men standing in front of a large barn. Rory
recognized the Strickland ranch logo on the barn door.


“Look.” Evan
pointed to one of the men. “That’s got to be Morrow’s father. The resemblance
is uncanny.”


Rory studied the
photo, noticing the long, black hair. “He worked for the Stricklands.”


“Think Jacob
Strickland is next?”


“Maybe, but we
need more evidence before making that leap. There’s got to be something more
here that can tell us what Morrow’s planning.”


They continued
searching, tension building with each passing minute. Rory felt like they were
missing something crucial, something right under their noses.


“Rory, over here,”
Evan called from the bedroom. He was kneeling by a loose floorboard, pulling
out a small, battered notebook.


As Evan flipped
through it, his expression grew grim. “It’s some kind of journal. Eli Morrow’s,
I think. Listen to this. I’m reading word for word, grammar isn’t great, just
so you know. ‘Mister Strickland came by. Saw my arm—it was almost break—I know
he did. Just saw it and looked away like it was nothing. He went inside with
Dad and they talked and I listened to Mister Strickland and he says to Dad, got
to make that boy tougher. Make him strong or he can’t work. Well, how can I
work with only one good arm? I scared if Dad figures out how bad my arm is, he’ll
get real angry and hurt me again.’”


“My God,” Rory
murmured. “Strickland didn’t just turn a blind eye—he actually encouraged Eli’s
father to commit the abuse.”


Rory felt sick.
The pieces were falling into place, painting a horrific picture. “Jacob
Strickland is the root of it all. He’s not just another target—he’s the main
one. The others were practice, or…or a way to build up to this.”


“But why wait so
long?” Evan asked. “Why not go after Strickland first?”


Rory’s mind raced.
“The symbol. The rope. The specific way he kills. Morrow’s been perfecting his
method, making sure that when he finally gets to Strickland, it’ll be exactly
how he’s planned it all these years.”


She grabbed the
journal from Evan, scanning the pages frantically. Near the back, a loose paper
fell out. Rory unfolded it, her heart pounding.


It was a crude map
of the Strickland ranch, with notes scribbled in the margins detailing where
the herds were kept, the rotating schedule, and so on. These notes appeared to
be more recent.


“He’s planned
everything,” Rory said. “The only question is when is he—” She stopped, falling
silent. There in the corner of the journal was today’s date.


“He’s doing it
today,” she said, her mouth going dry. “He might even be there right now.”











CHAPTER TWENTY SEVEN


 


 


Eli Morrow’s heart
raced as he watched Jenna Strickland move toward the agitated cattle. This wasn’t
part of the plan. Where was Jacob? He had waited years for this moment, planned
every detail meticulously.


And now, at the
crucial moment, his target was nowhere to be seen.


For a split
second, Eli considered aborting the mission. But the familiar rage that had
fueled him for so long surged through his veins. No. He had come too far to
turn back now.


Moving stealthily,
Eli crept closer to where Jenna stood, trying to calm the cattle. His hand
tightened on the rope at his belt, the braided strands rough against his
calloused skin.


Just a few feet
away now. Eli took a deep breath, steadying himself for what was to come. This
wasn’t the plan, but plans could change. Adaptation was key to survival—he’d
learned that lesson well.


In one fluid
motion, Eli lunged forward, clamping a hand over Jenna’s mouth to stifle her
scream. She thrashed against him, but years of hard labor had made him strong.
He held firm, speaking low and urgent in her ear.


“Don’t fight. I
don’t want to hurt you, but I will if I have to. Understand?”


Jenna stilled, her
body trembling against his. Slowly, Eli removed his hand from her mouth.


“Who…who are you?”
Jenna’s voice shook, but there was steel beneath the fear. “What do you want?”


“Your father,” Eli
said. “Where is Jacob Strickland?”


A flicker of
confusion crossed Jenna’s face. “My father? He’s…he’s dead. Has been for
months.”


Eli’s grip
tightened, anger flaring. “Don’t lie to me.”


“I’m not lying,”
Jenna insisted, her voice rising with panic. “Please, you’re hurting me. My
father had a heart attack last winter. He’s gone.”


Doubt crept into
Eli’s mind. Could she be telling the truth? Had all his planning, all his
patience, been for nothing? No. It couldn’t be. Jacob Strickland had to pay for
what he’d done.


“You’re protecting
him,” Eli said. “Tell me where he is, or I swear I’ll—”


He broke off,
realizing he didn’t know how to finish that threat. This wasn’t how it was
supposed to go. Jenna wasn’t supposed to be here. He wasn’t prepared to hurt
her, not really. She hadn’t been there—she hadn’t seen, hadn’t ignored the
signs.


Jenna must have
sensed his hesitation. “Listen,” she said, her voice steadier now. “I don’t
know who you are or what you want with my father. But I’m telling you the
truth. He’s gone.”


Eli swallowed
hard. If Jacob was really dead, then all of this—the murders, the planning, the
years of nursing his hatred—it was all for nothing. He couldn’t accept that.


“You’re still
lying to me,” he said, his arm tightening around her throat. “I know he’s
alive—I would have heard if he’d died. It would’ve made the news.”


Jenna went silent,
a tacit admission that Eli was right.


“Where is he?” Eli
demanded, tightening his grip further.


“Okay, okay,” she
said, fighting to loosen his hold. “He’s still alive…but he’s not here.”


“Bullshit.”


“No, I mean it! He
moved out after my mother passed—too many bad memories. I can call him.” As
soon as the words had escaped her lips, she fell silent, as if regretting the
offer.


Is she
lying to me again? Eli didn’t like the thought of waiting for Jacob to
drive here from wherever Jenna claimed he was now living. Then again, Jacob
would have to spend that whole drive stewing in fear, afraid for his daughter’s
life.


He deserved that,
and worse.


“Okay,” Eli said
slowly, releasing Jenna but keeping a close eye on her. “Call him.”


Jenna hesitated. “He’s
probably sleeping. I don’t know if he’ll even answer.”


Eli stepped
closer, glaring at Jenna. “I don’t care if you have to raise him from the dead.
Get him here, or I swear I’ll burn this whole place to the ground—with you in
it.”


Jenna was quiet
for a moment, then nodded slowly. “Okay. Okay, I’ll call. My phone’s in my
pocket. I’m going to reach for it now.”


Eli watched
closely as she reached into her jacket pocket, every muscle tensed and ready. A
warning voice in Eli’s mind told him that she was giving in too easily, that
she would never lure her father here to his death willingly. But it was too
late to react.


Jenna’s hand
emerged from her pocket, clutching not a phone but a small canister. Before Eli
could react, she had raised the canister and sprayed him directly in the face.


The pain was
immediate and intense. Eli howled, stumbling backward as his eyes burned and
his lungs seized. Through watering eyes, he saw Jenna’s blurred figure
sprinting away into the darkness.


Rage and pain
warred within him as he gasped for breath. He took several steps after her,
then stopped. Part of him wanted to chase after her, to finish what he’d
started. But a smaller, more rational part of his mind held him back.


Why hadn’t she run
toward the house? Why would she run off into the darkness, unless…


Unless Jacob was
in the house after all. And Jenna was leading him away to protect her father.


The thought
crystallized in Eli’s mind, pushing through the haze of pain. Of course. It all
made sense now. The lying, the misdirection—Jenna was buying time, keeping him
away from the house. Away from Jacob.


Ignoring the
burning in his eyes and throat, Eli moved toward the ranch house. He had come
too far, endured too much, to fail now.


The front door was
unlocked. Eli slipped inside, blinking rapidly to clear his vision. The
interior was dark, but he could make out the shapes of furniture, family photos
on the walls. And there, on a side table—a collection of pill bottles and a
walking cane.


You’ve
gotten old and feeble, Jacob, he thought with relish.


He moved deeper
into the house, his footsteps muffled by thick carpeting. He passed a kitchen,
a living room, alert for any sound that might betray Jacob’s presence.


At the end of the
hallway, a sliver of light spilled from beneath a closed door. Eli approached
cautiously, his hand moving to the rope at his belt. This was it. After all
these years, all the planning and pain, he was finally going to come face to
face with the man who had ruined his life.


Slowly, silently,
Eli turned the doorknob and eased the door open.


The room beyond
was lit by a single lamp. There, silhouetted against the warm glow, was the
back of a man’s head. Gray hair, thinning on top. Broad shoulders, slightly
stooped with age.


Jacob Strickland.


Eli’s breath
caught in his throat. For a moment he was eight years old again, cowering as
Jacob’s voice boomed through the thin walls of his childhood home. Toughen
the boy up, he had said. Can’t have him missing work because of a few
bumps and bruises.


Those words had
sealed Eli’s fate, condemning him to years of more abuse. But they had also set
him on this path, leading inexorably to this moment.


With trembling
hands, Eli uncoiled the rope from his belt. The braided strands seemed to come
alive in his grasp, eager for their grim purpose. He’d left the brand outside,
but that was alright. He wasn’t about to leave the house and risk losing this
opportunity for good.


He took a step
forward, then another.


Jacob hadn’t
moved, hadn’t noticed his presence. It would be so easy. Just a few more steps,
a quick loop around the neck, and it would all be over. All the pain, all the
anger—it could finally have its release.


Eli raised the
rope, his heart pounding in his ears. This was it. The moment he had dreamed of
for so long.


Justice was at
hand.











CHAPTER TWENTY EIGHT


 


 


The first hint of
dawn was growing in the east as Rory guided her truck down the winding dirt
road leading to the Strickland ranch. Her shoulders were tense, her toes curled
in her boots in anticipation. Beside her, Evan scanned the surroundings
intently, his posture erect.


“Any sign of the
main house?” Rory asked, her eyes darting between the road and the sprawling
fields on either side. The Strickland property seemed to stretch endlessly, a
patchwork of pastures and wooded areas that could hide any number of secrets—or
dangers.


Evan shook his
head, his lips pressed together into a tight, thin line. “Not yet. This place
is huge. Morrow could be anywhere.”


The air was crisp
and cool, carrying the scent of sage and dew-damp earth. In the distance, a
coyote’s mournful howl echoed across the empty fields, a haunting reminder of
the wilderness that surrounded them.


As if on cue, Evan
suddenly straightened in his seat. “Wait a minute! Over there!”


Rory followed his
gaze to see a figure running through a distant field, a phantom in the gray
twilight.


“That’s gotta be
him,” she said, already pulling the truck over. “Let’s go!”


They leapt from
the vehicle, hands on their holstered weapons as they sprinted toward the
fleeing figure. The dew-soaked grass whipped at Rory’s legs as she ran, her
heart pounding in her ears.


“Stop! Police!”
Rory shouted, her voice carrying across the open field.


To her surprise,
the figure skidded to a halt, turning to face them with hands raised. As they
drew closer, Rory realized with a jolt that it wasn’t Morrow at all, but a
young woman with long dark hair, her face streaked with tears and dirt.


“Please,” the
woman gasped, her voice trembling. She swayed slightly on her feet, as if the
sudden stop had left her dizzy. “You have to help. There’s a man…he attacked
me. My father…he’s still in the house. Oh God, please, you have to do
something!”


“Jenna Strickland?”
Evan asked, recognition dawning on his face.


Jenna nodded
frantically, her whole body seeming to vibrate with nervous energy. “Yes, that’s
me. Please, you have to go back to the house. My father…I’m afraid of what that
man might do to him. He was so angry, so…so cold.”


Rory held up a
hand, both to reassure Jenna and to signal Evan to stand down. “Jenna, I need
you to take a deep breath and try to calm down. Can you do that for me?”


Jenna nodded,
making a visible effort to steady herself. Rory watched as the young woman
closed her eyes for a moment, her chest rising and falling with deliberate
slowness.


“Good,” Rory said
softly. “Now, I need you to tell us exactly what happened. Where is this man
now? Did you see which way he went after you got away?”


Jenna shook her
head. “I just…I just ran. I assumed he was following me, but maybe…” She
swallowed hard, horror dawning on her face. “What if he went to the house
instead? Please, we have to check on my father!”


“Alright,” Rory
said, making a quick decision. She placed a hand on Jenna’s shoulder, both to
comfort and to ground the distraught woman. “Jenna, I need you to come with us.
You can direct us to the house, and then we’ll deal with your attacker. Okay?”


Jenna nodded,
still shaking but seeming to draw strength from Rory’s calm demeanor. There was
a flash of steel in her eyes, a resilience that spoke of the strength hidden
beneath her fear. “Yes,” she said, her voice steadier now. “Yes, I can do that.
Please, let’s hurry.”


They hurried back
to the truck, Rory and Evan flanking Jenna protectively, their eyes constantly
scanning the surrounding fields for any sign of movement. The morning air
seemed charged with tension.


As they sped
toward the main house, Jenna giving directions in a voice that trembled but
never faltered, Rory’s mind whirled with possible scenarios. Would Morrow still
be there? Had he already…


No, she couldn’t
think like that. They had to believe they weren’t too late. The alternative was
unthinkable.


The house came
into view, a sprawling ranch-style structure that spoke of generations of
prosperity. Its weathered wood and wide porches seemed to grow organically from
the landscape, a testament to the Strickland family’s deep roots in this land.
Rory pulled up in front, the truck’s engine falling silent as she turned the
key.


“Evan,” she said,
turning to her partner. Her voice was low, urgent. “I need you to stay here
with Jenna.”


“What?” Evan
protested, frowning in disbelief. “Rory, you can’t go in there alone. This isn’t
just some drunk and disorderly—Morrow’s dangerous, and he’s got nothing left to
lose.”


“Exactly,” Rory
said, her tone brooking no argument. “We can’t leave Jenna alone, and we can’t
bring her into a potentially dangerous situation. I’ll be fine. Just be ready
to call for backup if you hear anything. Anything at all, you understand?”


Evan looked like
he wanted to argue further, his jaw clenching with the effort of holding back
his objections. But a muffled crash from inside the house cut him off, the
sound shattering the morning quiet like a gunshot.


Rory was already
moving, her body operating on instinct honed by years of training. She drew her
weapon in one smooth motion, the familiar weight of the gun a cold comfort in
her hand. “Stay here,” she said again, not looking back as she approached the
front door.


“Be careful,” Evan
called after her, his voice tight with worry. “Don’t be a hero, Rory. You hear
me?”


Rory nodded, not
trusting herself to speak. She knew the risks, but she also knew she might be
the only thing standing between Jacob Strickland and Eli Morrow’s twisted
version of justice.


The front door of
the house was ajar, swinging slightly in the morning breeze. Rory could hear
muffled shouts coming from inside, punctuated by the sound of breaking glass
and the dull thud of bodies impacting furniture.


Taking a deep
breath, Rory pushed the door open with her foot, her gun at the ready. The
hinges creaked ominously, the sound echoing through the house. “Bearclaw County
Sheriff’s Department!” she called out. “Eli Morrow, if you’re in here, come out
with your hands up!”


Another crash,
louder this time, came from deeper in the house. It was followed by a muffled
curse and the sound of something heavy falling. Rory hurried forward, her
senses on high alert.


She passed through
a well-appointed living room, noting signs of a struggle—an overturned lamp,
its shade cracked and askew; a shattered vase, water and wilted flowers strewn
across an expensive-looking rug; a family portrait hanging crookedly on the wall,
the smiling faces a striking contrast to the violence that had invaded this
home.


As she approached
a closed door at the end of a hallway, the sounds of a scuffle became clearer.
She could make out two male voices—one younger and filled with rage, the other
older but no less furious. The words were indistinct, but the emotions behind them
were crystal clear: hatred, fear, and a burning desire for retribution.


Rory took position
beside the door, her back pressed against the wall. She could feel her heart
pounding, hear the rush of blood in her ears. This was it.


Taking one final,
steadying breath, she gathered herself. Then, in one swift movement, she shoved
the door open. “Freeze!” she shouted as she entered, her gun sweeping the room,
searching for targets.


The scene before
her was chaos incarnate. Two men grappled in the center of what appeared to be
a study, surrounded by overturned furniture, scattered papers, and a number of
wine bottles. One of the men was clearly Eli Morrow, his face a mask of pain and
hatred, eyes burning with a fervor that bordered on madness. The other, to Rory’s
surprise, was not the frail old man she had expected, but a robust older
gentleman who was giving as good as he got.


“Eli Morrow!” Rory
shouted. “Put your hands up!”


Morrow shot her a
fierce glance, which was all the distraction Strickland needed. He barreled
into Morrow, driving him into a bookshelf—and preventing Rory from getting a
clear shot.


“Mr. Strickland!”
Rory shouted. “I need you to step away, now!”


But Jacob seemed
beyond reason, his face purple with rage as he grappled with Morrow. His fist
connected with Morrow’s jaw with a meaty thud.


“You little
bastard!” he roared, spittle flying from his lips. “Think you can come into my
house? I’ll teach you a lesson you won’t forget!”


Rory’s mind raced,
trying to make sense of the scene unfolding before her. This wasn’t how she had
expected this confrontation to go. Jacob was supposed to be the victim here, a
helpless old man at the mercy of a deranged killer. Instead, he was acting like
the aggressor, his attacks fueled by a rage that seemed to go beyond simple
self-defense.


Morrow, for his
part, seemed almost reluctant to fight back. He focused more on defending
himself than attacking, his movements speaking more of desperation than the
cold calculation Rory had expected. There was more fear than fury in his eyes.


“Both of you, stop
right now!” Rory shouted, trying to be heard over the scuffle. Her gun tracked
back and forth between the two men, searching for a clear shot that never
materialized. “Mr. Strickland, I need you to back away so I can apprehend this
man! This is your last warning!”


But Jacob wasn’t
listening. He had Morrow pinned against a desk now, one gnarled hand gripping
the younger man’s throat. His other fist rose and fell in a brutal rhythm,
connecting with Morrow’s face again and again. “You’re just like your worthless
father!” Jacob snarled, his words dripping with a lifetime of bitterness and
contempt. “Never could take a bit of discipline without whining. Pathetic, the
lot of you.”


Something in
Morrow’s eyes changed at those words. The fear and hesitation vanished, burned
away by a cold, hard fury that made Rory’s blood run cold. It was as if a
switch had been flipped, transforming the defensive, almost pitiful figure into
something altogether more dangerous.


In a burst of
strength that seemed to catch Jacob off guard, Morrow shoved the older man
back. Jacob stumbled, his back hitting a framed picture and causing it to crash
to the floor. For a moment, surprise replaced the rage on his face—surprise and
perhaps a flicker of fear as he realized he might have pushed Morrow too far.


Before Rory could
react, could do anything to regain control of the situation, Morrow had seized
a broken wine bottle from the floor. The jagged edge glinted in the early
morning light that streamed through the windows. In one fluid motion, born of
desperation and years of pent-up anger, Morrow spun Jacob around and pressed
the makeshift weapon to the older man’s throat.


“Drop your weapon,”
Morrow said, his voice eerily calm as he addressed Rory. Gone was the fear, the
hesitation. His eyes, when they met Rory’s, were cold and determined. “Drop it,
or I’ll finish what I came here to do. I swear to God, I’ll do it.”











CHAPTER TWENTY NINE


 


 


Rory’s aim didn’t
waver, but her mind was working overtime. She could see the wild look in Morrow’s
eyes, the slight trembling of his hand as he held the bottle to Jacob’s throat.
He was on the edge, teetering between surrender and an act of violence that
would forever alter the course of his life.


One wrong move,
one misplaced word, could send him over that edge.


“You don’t want to
do this, Eli,” she said, keeping her voice steady and calm. “Think about what
happens next. You kill him, you’ll spend the rest of your life in prison. Is
that what you want? To let him win by throwing your life away?”


A bitter laugh
escaped Morrow’s lips, the sound devoid of any real humor. “You think I care
about that? About my life?” He shook his head, his grip on Jacob tightening. “You
have no idea what this man has done, what he allowed to happen. He deserves
this. They all do.”


Jacob, for his
part, had gone still in Morrow’s grasp. His earlier bravado seemed to have
evaporated, replaced by a fear that made him look every one of his years. The
transformation was startling—from raging bull to frightened old man in the
space of heartbeats.


“Eli, please,”
Jacob wheezed. “I didn’t know. I swear to God, I didn’t know how bad it was.
Your father, he…he said it was just discipline. I never meant for—”


“Liar!” Morrow
snarled, pressing the bottle closer. A thin line of blood appeared on Jacob’s
neck, bright red against his pale skin. “You knew. You all knew, and you did
nothing. Hell, you encouraged it!”


Rory could see the
situation was spiraling out of control. The tension in the room was palpable, a
living thing that threatened to explode into violence at any moment. She needed
to de-escalate this and fast.


“Eli, listen to
me,” she said, taking a small step forward. “I know about your father, about
what happened to you. What was done to you was unforgivable. No child should
ever have to endure that kind of pain, that kind of betrayal.”


Morrow’s eyes
flickered to her, a hint of surprise breaking through his mask of cold
determination. Rory pressed on, seizing the moment of connection.


“But this? This
isn’t justice, Eli. This is revenge. And I promise you, it won’t make the pain
go away.”


Morrow’s grip on
Jacob tightened, but something flickered in his eyes. “You don’t know anything
about my pain,” he said, but there was a tremor in his voice that hadn’t been
there before.


Rory seized on
that moment of vulnerability. “The symbol, Eli. I know what it means.”


Morrow’s eyes
widened, surprise momentarily overriding his rage. “How could you possibly—”


“It’s an ancient
symbol of justice, isn’t it?” Rory continued, taking a cautious step forward. “Found
in some Native American cultures. It represents balance, the settling of debts.”


For a moment
Morrow seemed to forget about Jacob, his focus entirely on Rory. “How do you
know that?”


“We did our
research,” Rory said. “Your mother was Native American, wasn’t she?”


Morrow just stared
at her, saying nothing.


“You must miss her
a great deal.”


“He…he took her
from me.” Morrow’s voice was hoarse and low. “The bastard took her away because
she tried to protect me.”


Rory nodded. “I
know. And I know about the rope, too. It’s made from hair, isn’t it? Your
father’s hair.”


Morrow’s hand
trembled, the bottle wavering against Jacob’s throat. “Shut up,” he whispered,
but the words lacked conviction.


“You took it after
he died,” Rory continued, mentally piecing together the story. “A final act of
defiance. Turning the source of your pain into a tool for your revenge.”


Tears welled up in
Morrow’s eyes, but his grip on Jacob didn’t loosen. “You don’t understand—none
of you do. This has to end. Here. Now.”


“And it will,”
Rory said. “But not like this. Give me the bottle, Eli. Let’s end this the
right way.”


Time seemed to
stretch as Rory waited, her heart thundering in her chest. She could hear Evan
calling to her from outside, his voice muffled by distance and the pounding of
blood in her ears. She saw the terror in Jacob’s eyes, the trembling of his
aged body.


Suddenly, a noise
from outside broke the tension. A door slammed, followed by Jenna’s voice, high
and panicked. “Dad! Dad, are you okay?”


The momentary
distraction was all Rory needed. In a flash, she lunged forward, her hand
closing around Eli’s wrist. She twisted, using a move she’d learned in the
academy, and the bottle clattered to the floor.


Jacob stumbled
away, gasping for air. Eli struggled against Rory’s grip, his face a mask of
fury and desperation. “No!” he shouted. “You don’t understand! He has to pay!”


With a sudden
burst of strength, he wrenched free from Rory’s grasp. He dove for the broken
bottle, his fingers closing around it just as Rory tackled him.


They went down in
a tangle of limbs, grappling on the floor. Rory felt the sting of the bottle’s
edge slicing her arm, but she didn’t let go. She couldn’t let go.


“Evan!” she
shouted, hoping her partner could hear her. “I need backup!”


As they struggled,
Eli’s shirt rode up, revealing a scar on his lower back. Rory gasped. The brand
was a large uppercase letter G. Eli’s father branded him with his own initial.
The ultimate symbol of control.


Eli, noticing what
she was looking at, stumbled away and pulled his shirt down, hiding the scar.
His face was red, and Rory didn’t think it was entirely from the fight.


“Your father,” she
panted. “He branded you, didn’t he?”


Eli stared at her,
his eyes going wide. In that brief instant, she saw the scared, abused child he
had once been. “He said it would make me strong like him,” Eli whispered, his
voice cracking. “That pain was the only way to learn.”


Before Rory could
respond, the sound of running footsteps echoed through the house. Eli, hearing
this, seemed to realize his time was up. He turned to run.


Rory lunged for
him, her hand closing around something as Eli pulled away—a length of braided
rope that had been hidden in his jacket. As it unraveled, she saw the
unmistakable glint of human hair woven into its strands.


Then Eli was at
the window. He looked back once, his eyes meeting Rory’s. Then he was gone,
leaping through the glass in a shower of shards.


Rory raced to the
window, ignoring the burning in her arm as she watched Eli sprinting across the
field, heading for the tree line at the edge of the property.


“Evan!” she
yelled, already moving toward the door. “He’s heading east, toward the woods!
Cut him off if you can!”


She paused only
long enough to make sure Jacob was okay. The old man was slumped in a chair,
his daughter hovering over him anxiously.


“Are you alright?”
Rory asked quickly.


Jacob nodded, his
hand at his throat where a thin line of blood was visible. “I’m fine,” he
rasped. “But that boy…what happened to him…I should have known. I should have
done something.”


Rory wanted to
press further, to understand Jacob’s role in Eli’s tragic past, but there was
no time. “We’ll talk later,” she said. “Right now, I need to catch him.”


With that, she was
out the door, her feet pounding against the earth as she gave chase.











CHAPTER THIRTY


 


 


Rory’s lungs
burned as she ran, her feet pounding against the uneven ground. The early
morning dew soaked through her pants as she pushed through tall grass, her eyes
scanning the landscape for any sign of Eli Morrow. She was kicking herself for
not telling Evan to call for backup immediately. The sun was peeping over the
horizon, burning off the morning mist and casting long shadows across the
Wyoming wilderness.


Where had he gone?


In the distance,
she could hear the rumble of Evan’s truck as he patrolled the nearby roads.
They had agreed to split up—Rory on foot, following Morrow’s trail across the
fields, while Evan covered more ground in the vehicle. But as the minutes
ticked by with no sign of their quarry, doubt began to creep into Rory’s mind.


She slowed to a
jog, then stopped, bending over with her hands on her knees as she caught her
breath. The adrenaline that had fueled her initial pursuit was fading, replaced
by a gnawing worry.


What if Morrow had
slipped past them? What if he had found a vehicle and was already miles away,
planning his next move?


She straightened,
wiping sweat from her brow. Her free hand clutched the rope she had taken from
Morrow—the rope made from his father’s hair. Its rough texture against her palm
was a constant reminder of the tragedy that had led to this moment.


“Where are you,
Eli?” she muttered, her eyes scanning the horizon.


As if in answer, a
flock of birds suddenly took flight from a copse of trees to her right. Rory’s
head snapped toward the movement, her body tensing. It could be nothing—a
coyote, maybe, or just the wind. But her instincts, honed by years on the
force, told her otherwise.


She moved
cautiously toward the trees, drawing her weapon as she walked. As she neared
the edge of the small wooded area, something caught her eye. There, in a patch
of soft earth—footprints.


Rory crouched
down, examining the impressions. They were fresh, the edges still sharp and
undisturbed by wind or wildlife. And they were heading away from the trees,
toward a small rise in the landscape.


Her heart
quickening, Rory followed the trail. She moved as quietly as she could, aware
that Morrow could be lying in wait, ready to ambush her. But as she crested the
rise, what she saw made her pause.


Nestled in a small
valley, partially hidden by overgrown vegetation, stood an old, dilapidated
shack. Its weathered wood was gray with age, the roof sagging dangerously. It
looked like it hadn’t been inhabited in years.


But there, leading
right up to the crooked front door, were the footprints.


Rory reached for
her radio. “Evan,” she said quietly, “I’ve found something. An old shack about
two miles east of the Strickland place. I think Morrow might be inside.”


Evan’s voice
crackled back, tense with concern. “Wait for backup, Rory. I’m on my way.”


But Rory knew she couldn’t
wait. If Morrow was in there, he might already be planning his escape. And if
he got away now, there was no telling what he might do—or who else might get
hurt.


“No time,” she
replied. “I’m going in. Just get here as fast as you can.”


Ignoring Evan’s
protests, Rory clicked off the radio. Clutching her weapon in both hands, she
approached the shack with cautious steps. The old boards of the porch creaked
under her weight as she reached the door.


Taking a deep
breath, Rory kicked the door open, her gun at the ready. “Eli Morrow!” she
shouted. “Bearclaw County Sheriff’s Department! Come out with your hands up!”


Silence greeted
her words. Rory entered slowly, her eyes adjusting to the dim interior. The
shack was a single room, sparsely furnished with a rusted bed frame, a rickety
table, and a few broken chairs. Dust covered everything, disturbed only by a
set of fresh footprints that led further into the room.


As Rory moved
deeper into the shack, details began to emerge from the gloom. Faded posters of
rodeo stars clung to the walls, their edges curled and yellow with age. A child’s
drawing was pinned next to them, a crude depiction of a cowboy on a bucking
bronco.


And there, carved
into one of the wooden support beams, were the words “Eli Morrow, Age 8.”


Rory’s breath
caught in her throat. This wasn’t just some random abandoned building—this was
Eli’s childhood home. The place where he had suffered, where the seeds of his
pain and anger had first taken root.


She ran her
fingers over the carved name, feeling the rough edges of each letter. How many
times had young Eli traced these same grooves, dreaming of escape, of a better
life?


Rory’s eyes darted
around the room, following the trail of footprints to a narrow door in the far
corner, almost hidden in the shadows. A closet, perhaps, or a small storage
space.


Her instincts on
high alert, Rory approached the door cautiously, her gun trained on its
weathered surface. Just as she reached out with her free hand, however, she
heard a rustle behind her.


“Don’t move if you
value your life,” a voice said.


Rory resisted the
instinctive urge to spin around. Something in the man’s voice convinced her he
wasn’t bluffing.


The rustling
continued, along with the creak of bedsprings—he must’ve been hiding beneath
it. Had he deliberately made a trail to the closet door just to fool her?


“I wondered if it
would still be in the same place,” Eli said, and Rory could tell from the sound
of his voice that he was now standing behind her. “Figured old Jacob would’ve
taken it after my father died. But then again, my father was always good at
hiding things.”


What was he
talking about? Then she heard the click of a safety being flipped, and she
understood. He must’ve come to this room looking for his father’s gun.


“Eli,” she said,
keeping her voice calm, “you don’t want to do this. Think about what happens
next.”


“Shut up,” Eli
said, but there was a tremor in his voice that hadn’t been there before. “Just…just
shut up and drop your gun. Slowly.”


Rory complied,
carefully lowering her weapon to the floor. As she straightened, she kept her
body loose, ready to move. “Eli,” she tried again, “I know about this place. I
know what happened to you here.”


“You don’t know
anything,” Eli said, but the words lacked conviction.


“I know your
father hurt you,” Rory continued. “I know—”


“Enough!” he
shouted. “You weren’t there! Nobody was except that monster who beat me!”


Rory slowly began
to turn, telegraphing her movements. “Eli, look at me. Please.”


For a long moment,
Rory thought he might pull the trigger. But then, slowly, the pressure of the
gun eased. As Rory fully faced Eli, she saw a man on the brink—his eyes wild
with a mixture of rage and despair, his hand shaking as he pointed the gun at
her chest.


“Eli,” she said, “I
think there’s a reason you came here, back to the place where it all began, and
it wasn’t just to get that gun.”


He stared at her,
saying nothing.


“You’re still
trying to make it right,” she continued. “Your father’s death didn’t make it
right, and neither would Jacob’s.”


“So, what?” Eli
sneered. “I should just get over it? Let it all go?”


“There are people
who can help you, resources.”


Eli laughed. “You
want to put me in an asylum, don’t you? No, it’s too late for me. I didn’t want
to hurt anyone else, but since it seems you’re determined to stop me from
getting justice…” Eli’s voice hardened, his grip on the gun tightening. “I don’t
have a choice.”


Rory’s mind raced,
searching for a way to de-escalate the situation. “Eli, please. There’s always
a choice. It’s not too late to—”


“Enough!” Eli
shouted, his face contorting with a mixture of pain and anger. “Move over
there.” He gestured with the gun toward the far wall. “Now.”


Rory hesitated,
her hand unconsciously tightening around the rope she still held. “Eli, think
about what you’re doing. This isn’t you. This isn’t what you really want.”


“You don’t know
what I want!” Eli’s voice cracked, betraying the turmoil beneath his anger. “Nobody
does. Now move!”


Slowly, carefully,
Rory began to edge toward the wall. Her eyes never left Eli’s face, searching
for any sign of hesitation, any opening she could exploit. But his expression
remained a mask of grim determination.


As she reached the
wall, Rory felt the rough wood against her back. The rope hung loosely in her
hand, hidden partially behind her leg. She took a deep breath, steeling herself
for what might come next.


“You know,” Eli
said, his voice suddenly quiet, almost contemplative, “I used to stand in that
very spot. When my father…when he’d come home drunk and angry. I’d press myself
against that wall, wishing I could just disappear into it.”


He shook his head,
as if willing the memories away. “But I’m done running, done wishing. This was
the only way it was ever going to end.”


Just as Eli seemed
about to pull the trigger, a sound broke through the tense silence—the distant
rumble of an approaching vehicle. Eli’s head snapped toward the noise, his
concentration broken for a split second.


It was all the
opening Rory needed.


In one fluid
motion, she whipped the rope out, years of rodeo training taking over. The
braided hair whistled through the air, striking Eli’s hand. The gun went
flying, clattering to the floor several feet away.


Eli let out a cry
of surprise and pain, stumbling backward. His eyes darted between Rory and the
fallen weapon, clearly torn between fight and flight.


“Don’t,” Rory
warned, the rope now coiled and ready in her hands.


For a heartbeat,
Eli stood frozen. Then, with a sudden burst of desperation, he turned and
bolted for the door.


But Rory was
ready. The rope uncoiled again, spinning through the air with practiced ease.
It settled around Eli’s shoulders just as he reached the threshold, pulling
taut as Rory gave it a sharp yank.


Eli went down
hard, the breath knocked out of him as he hit the wooden floor. He struggled
against the rope, twisting and turning, but Rory quickly moved in, securing his
hands behind his back.


“It’s over, Eli,”
she said, her voice a mixture of relief and sadness. “It’s over.”


As the sound of
the approaching vehicle grew louder, Rory leaned her head back against the
wall. Eli began to weep softly.


Moments later,
Evan burst through the door, his gun drawn. He took in the scene with wide
eyes—Rory standing over the bound Eli, the old shack with its faded posters and
carved names.


“Are you okay?”
Evan asked, moving to Rory’s side.


Rory nodded,
suddenly feeling the weight of everything that had happened. “Yeah,” she said. “I’m
okay.”


As Evan began to
read Eli his rights, Rory looked around the shack one last time. This place,
with its ghosts and painful memories, had shaped Eli Morrow into the man he
became. But as she watched Evan help Eli to his feet, she couldn’t help but
hope that maybe, just maybe, this could be the start of a new chapter.


The rope made from
Eli’s father’s hair lay on the floor, its dark strands catching the early
morning light that streamed through the cracks in the walls. Rory picked it up,
feeling its weight in her hands. It was a reminder of how the past could shape people,
haunt them, drive them to desperate acts.


But as she
followed Evan and Eli out of the shack and into the bright Wyoming morning,
Rory felt a glimmer of hope. The cycle of violence and pain that had led them
all to this moment could be broken. It wouldn’t be easy, and the road ahead
would be long and difficult.


But for now, as
the sun climbed higher in the sky and the world slowly came to life around
them, it was enough that the chase was over. Justice, in whatever form it might
take, could finally begin.











EPILOGUE


 


 


The late afternoon
sun cast long shadows across the lonely stretch of highway where Rory stood,
her eyes fixed on a point in the distance only she could see. A gentle breeze
rustled through the nearby trees, carrying with it the scent of pine and wild
sage.


To any passerby,
it might have seemed like just another beautiful Wyoming afternoon. But for
Rory, this place was haunted by memories and unanswered questions.


This was where it
had happened. Where her mother’s life had ended and her sister’s had…what?
Disappeared? Been stolen away? Even after all these years, Rory still didn’t
know.


She came here
sometimes, when the weight of not knowing became too much to bear. Standing
here, she could almost feel the echoes of that night—the screech of tires, the
shattering of glass, the deafening silence that followed. She hadn’t been in
the car when it happened, but she’d imagined it so many times that the idea of
it felt almost like a memory.


The crunch of
gravel announced another presence, pulling Rory from her reverie. She didn’t
need to turn to know who it was.


“Thought I might
find you here,” Evan said softly, coming to stand beside her.


Rory nodded, not
trusting her voice just yet. They stood in companionable silence for a moment,
both gazing out at the road that had changed everything.


“How are the
Stricklands doing?” Rory asked finally, her voice rough with unshed tears.


Evan sighed. “As
well as can be expected. Jacob’s shaken up, but he’ll recover. Jenna’s trying
to convince him they should go on a vacation, take some time away from the
ranch. I have my doubts she’ll convince the stubborn old man, but she’s doing
her best.”


Rory nodded. “And
Morrow?”


“He’s been
transferred to a secure psychiatric facility for evaluation. The DA’s office is
still deciding how to proceed, given the…unique circumstances of the case.”


“Unique,” Rory
echoed with a bitter laugh. “That’s one way to put it.”


Evan turned to
face her, his expression serious. “Rory, what Morrow did was unforgivable. But
you gave him a chance at redemption. That’s more than most people would have
done.”


Rory shook her
head. “I just did my job.”


“No,” Evan said. “You
did more than that. You saw the humanity in him, even after everything he’d
done. That’s…that’s one of the things I’ve always admired about you.”


There was
something in his voice that made Rory look up, meeting his gaze. What she saw
there made her heart skip a beat.


“Evan,” she
started, but he held up a hand.


“I know, I know.
This probably isn’t the time or place, but—”


“But you’ve had a
crush on me since high school, is that it?”


He stared at her,
blinking rapidly. “Uh…yeah, I guess.” He blushed, scratching at the back of his
neck. “How’d you know?”


“Reading people is
part of the job. Plus, I’ve known you forever. You haven’t exactly been subtle.”


He cleared his
throat and glanced away, looking tongue-tied.


“For what it’s
worth,” Rory said gently, “I care about you too. I’m just not sure I’m ready
for…for anything more right now.”


A shadow passed
over Evan’s face—then it was gone. “I get it. You’ve got a lot on your plate.”


They lapsed into
silence again, both lost in thought. After a while, Evan spoke again.


“Do you want to
talk about it?” he asked. “About what happened here?”


Rory hesitated.
She didn’t like talking about that night, not even with those closest to her.
But something about the moment—the fading sunlight, the quiet understanding in
Evan’s eyes—made her want to open up.


“I keep wondering
what happened to Ramona,” she said. “Was she…was she taken? Did she somehow
survive and wander off? And if so, how is it possible she hasn’t turned up? I’ve
gone over it a thousand times in my head, and I still can’t make sense of it.”


Evan listened
quietly, letting her get it all out.


“And my dad,” Rory
continued, the words coming faster now. “He just…checked out after it happened.
As if Mom and Ramona weren’t the only ones we lost that night.”


“Have you talked
to him recently?” Evan asked carefully.


Rory shook her
head. “Not in years. Not since…”


She trailed off.
Her parents had gotten divorced when she was only twelve, and she had a vague
recollection of her father showing up at the house one night, drunk out of his
wits, shouting about alimony and how Rory’s mother wasn’t going to get a “single
damned cent”—she remembered that phrase in particular.


Years later, she’d
seen him at the funeral. He’d been sober then, to Rory’s surprise and relief,
but he’d slipped out as soon as the service was over—probably sneaking off to
drown his sorrows.


Or celebrate. It
was a terrible thought, but maybe that was the kind of man he was. Rory couldn’t
say—she hardly even knew him.


“Maybe,” Evan said
gently, “it’s time to reach out. Not for him, but for you. Sometimes, facing
the past is the only way to move forward.”


Rory was quiet for
a long moment, considering his words. “I wouldn’t even know where to find him.”


“You might try
Rocky Auto.”


Rory stared at her
partner. “Did you look him up? Have you been keeping tabs on my family?”


Evan shrugged,
looking embarrassed. “I had my truck worked on there about a month ago, and I
thought one of the mechanics looked familiar. So I looked him up.”


Rory sighed. “You’re
not going to leave me any excuses, are you?”


“Hey.” He smiled
gently. “It’s your choice. I’m not trying to tell you what to do.”


She nodded. “It
wouldn’t matter anyway, I suppose. I already know what I have to do.”


 


***


 


Rory’s truck
rumbled to a stop in front of Rocky Auto, the faded sign creaking slightly in
the afternoon breeze. The once-bright letters were now chipped and weathered,
much like the relationship she was about to confront.


She sat for a
moment, hands gripping the steering wheel so tightly her knuckles turned white,
her heart pounding an erratic rhythm against her ribs.


Am I
really going to do this? she thought.


It had been years
since she’d last seen her father. What would he look like now? Was he still the
man who used to push her in the tire swing by the river, laughing as she
squealed with delight? Would he even recognize her, the little girl now grown
into a woman with lines of her own etched by time and hardship?


Taking a deep
breath that did little to calm her nerves, Rory stepped out of the truck. The
familiar sounds and smells of an auto shop immediately enveloped her—the
rhythmic clang of tools against metal, the hiss of pneumatic equipment, the
sharp, acrid scent of oil and grease that seemed to permeate everything. It
reminded her of summers long ago, watching her father work on the tractor, his
strong hands sure and capable before the bottle had stolen their steadiness.


She scanned the
open garage bays, searching for a familiar face among the mechanics bent over
engines and peering under lifted vehicles. The noise was almost
overwhelming—the screech of metal, the roar of an engine being tested, the
staccato beat of an air wrench.


“Can I help you?”
a young mechanic asked, approaching her as he wiped his grease-stained hands on
an equally dirty rag. His face was open, friendly.


“I’m looking for
Raymond Wood,” Rory said, surprised at how steady her voice sounded despite the
fact that everything inside her was trembling.


The mechanic
pointed toward the back of the shop, past a line of cars in various states of
repair. “Should be in the office. Last door on the left.”


Rory nodded her
thanks and made her way through the organized chaos of the shop floor. She
sidestepped puddles of oil, ducked under a partially dismantled engine
suspended from a chain, and avoided the sparks flying from a welding job in the
corner. With each step, her apprehension grew.


She paused at the
office door, her hand raised to knock, when doubt suddenly overwhelmed her like
a tidal wave.


What was she doing
here? This man had walked out of her life years ago. He’d chosen the bottle
over his family time and time again. Maybe this was a mistake, reopening old
wounds that had never truly healed.


Maybe it would be
better just to leave. If he wanted to make things right, he could reach out to
her. Communication was a two-way street, after all, and his silence said a lot.


Still, she
hesitated. I’ve come this far, she thought. Am I really going to walk
away without even seeing him? No matter what he’s done, he’s still my father.
Nothing can change that.


Steeling herself,
she raised her fist to knock. Before she could do so, however, she was
distracted by the sound of someone calling her name.


“Rory?”


She turned slowly,
as if moving through molasses. There he was—Raymond Wood, older now, his hair
more gray than the rich brown she remembered. Deep lines creased his face,
telling stories of hardship and regret. But his eyes—they were the same
startling blue she saw every time she looked in the mirror.


He stared at her,
wide-eyed with surprise, a wrench forgotten in his hand.


“Hi, Dad,” Rory
said, her voice nearly lost in the cacophony of the shop.


Raymond stepped
toward her, perhaps intending to wrap her in his arms, then hesitated, as if
unsure of his welcome. He set the wrench down on a nearby toolbox with a
metallic clunk. “I, uh… it’s good to see you. What brings you by?”


The words sounded
tentative. He was just as uncertain about how to do this as she was.


Rory had prepared
a whole story about needing brake work. But now, reading the hope and fear
warring in her father’s eyes, the lie stuck in her throat.


“I… I wanted to
see you,” she admitted, the words feeling foreign on her tongue. “It’s been a
long time.”


Raymond nodded, a
flicker of something—hope? relief? —crossing his weathered face. “It has.”


For a moment,
neither of them spoke. Rory looked down at the floor, unsure where to go from
here. There was no script to follow, no plan. She felt like she was feeling her
way through a dark room.


“Listen,” Raymond
said, “it’s pretty noisy in here. Hard to hear yourself think, let alone have a
conversation. There’s a park just down the street. Maybe we could talk there?”


Rory nodded.
Raymond nodded back, looking relieved.


“Come on,” he
said. “It’s just this way.”


Rory followed her
father out of the shop, ignoring the curious glances of the other workers.
Then, they were walking side by side down the cracked sidewalk. The silence
between them was deafening, filled with years of unspoken words and regrets.
Their footsteps seemed unnaturally loud, the syncopated rhythm of two people
trying to find their way back to each other.


The park was
small, just a patch of green in the middle of town, but it was quiet. A few
ancient oak trees provided shade, their red, brown, and gold leaves rustling
gently in the breeze. Rory and her father sat on a bench, the peeling green
paint a testament to the passage of time.


The silence
stretched between them. Rory found herself studying her father’s profile while
he stared off into the distance, noting the new creases around his eyes, the
slight stoop to his shoulders that hadn’t been there before.


Finally she broke
the silence, the question that had burned in her for years finally spilling
out. “Why did you leave?” she asked, her voice cracking slightly. “After the
funeral. You just…disappeared.”


Raymond’s
shoulders slumped, as if the weight of his past sins was physically pressing
down on him. “I thought…I figured you wouldn’t want to see me. After everything
I’d put you and your mother and sister through. I was ashamed, Rory. Of who I
was, of what I’d done.”


He took a deep
breath before continuing, his eyes fixed on a distant point. “That day—the day
of the accident—it was like a bucket of ice water to the face. A wake-up call.
I haven’t had a drink since then. Not one drop.”


Rory stared at
him, a mix of emotions swirling inside her like a tornado. Disbelief, hope,
anger, relief—they all warred for dominance. “You’ve been sober all this time?”


Raymond nodded,
finally meeting her gaze. The pain in his eyes was raw, unfiltered. “It doesn’t
make up for the years I wasted, for the pain I caused. But I’m trying to be a
better man. The man you and your mother and sister deserved all along.”


Rory didn’t know
what to say. Part of her wanted to believe him, to embrace this changed version
of her father. But another part, the part that remembered the shouting, the
broken promises, the nights spent wondering if he’d come home at all—that part
held her back.


He left
you, a
voice in her head whispered. You, Mom, Ramona. He left you guys to fend for
yourselves. If he hadn’t done that, he might’ve been in that car that night,
and maybe…


“I know I have no
right to ask for your forgiveness,” Raymond continued, his voice thick with
emotion. “But I want you to know how sorry I am for everything. And if there’s
any way I can make amends…”


Rory was quiet for
a long moment, processing his words. She watched a pair of squirrels chase each
other up a nearby tree. Then, almost without meaning to, she found herself
speaking.


“I’m going to
start looking into Ramona’s disappearance again,” she said, the words hanging
in the air between them.


Raymond’s eyebrows
shot up in surprise, his weathered hands clenching reflexively. “After all this
time? What changed?”


Rory shrugged,
trying to put her feelings into words. “I’ve spent years running from it,
trying to pretend it didn’t happen. Throwing myself into work, into other
cases. But I can’t anymore. I need to know the truth, whatever it is. Even if
it’s…even if it’s not what we hope for.”


To her surprise,
Raymond nodded, a look of understanding crossing his face. “I get that. The not
knowing…it eats at you. And I…I want to help, if you’ll let me.”


Rory looked at
him, really looked at him. She saw the regret etched deep in the lines around
his eyes, the hope flickering tentatively in their blue depths, the sincere
offer of support in the set of his jaw. She couldn’t forget what he’d done, not
yet. The wounds were too deep, the history too painful for that.


But maybe…maybe it
was a step in the right direction.


“Okay,” she said
softly, the word feeling like a monumental step. “Maybe you can help. But I
need you to know something.”


“Yes?” he replied,
his voice cautious but eager.


“This doesn’t fix
everything. What you did to our family…” She shook her head and clenched her
jaw.


“I know,” Raymond
said. “I’m just asking for you to give me a chance. I want to be in your life
again, Rory. I can’t tell you how happy I am that you came here.”


She stared off
into the distance, saying nothing. She wanted desperately to believe him, and
yet…


Coming to a
decision, she rose. “I’m going to go through the police report, see what I can
dig up,” she said. “I’ll call you after that. I want to go over everything you
remember about that night.”


He nodded, staring
at her with an expression of tentative hope. “I’ll be here.”


She lingered,
sensing she should say something. No words came, however. Finally she met his
eyes one last time, then looked away, unsure what to make of her conflicted
emotions.


“Okay,” she said,
and turned away.


“Hey, Rory?” her
father called after her.


Rory stopped and
looked back.


“I’m glad you
came,” he said again.


Rory nodded and
then kept walking.


Me, too,
Dad, she
thought. Me, too.
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PRONE TO MURDER


(A Rory Wood Suspense Thriller—Book 2)


 


“A well written
mystery with vivid descriptions, complex characters and realistic
investigations into multiple suspects. Fast paced, heart pounding action!”


—Reader review
(Empty Soul)


 


When Wyoming’s
open plains become an arena for murder, it’s up to Assistant Sheriff Rory Wood
to stop a serial killer cloaked in cowboy bravado.


 


As the body count
rises with each performance, former rodeo star Rory must dust off her boots,
saddle up, and face her own fears to ensure that this rodeo season isn't her
last roundup.


 


PRONE TO MURDER,
the second novel in a new series by mystery and suspense author Laura Rise,
will enthrall readers with a riveting crime story revolving around a complex
yet relatable female protagonist. Packed with edge-of-your-seat tension, clever
plot twists, and a rapid tempo, this series will grab you and keep you absorbed
in its pages well past bedtime. Fans of Teresa Driscoll, Rachel Caine, and Mary
Burton are sure to fall in love. 


 


Future books in
the series are also available!


 


“Good writing and
believable characters. Intriguing story line. Would like to read more from
Laura Rise. I recommend this book.”


—Reader review
(Empty Soul)


 


“A well written,
suspenseful, fast pasted murder mystery with the unique complication of a
hurricane. I loved the vivid descriptions stimulating a sensory or emotional
response…A strong, haunted, intelligent female protagonist who is reckless at
times. Her partner is equally competent and supportive.”


—Reader review
(Amidst the Darkness)
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Laura
Rise


 


Laura Rise is
author of the IVY PANE mystery series, comprising five books (and counting); of
the BREE NOBLE mystery series, comprising five books (and counting); of the
TORI SPARK mystery series, comprising five books (and counting), and of the
RORY WOOD suspense series, comprising five books (and counting). 


An avid reader and
lifelong fan of the mystery and thriller genres, Laura loves to hear from you,
so please feel free to visit laurarise.com to learn more and
stay in touch
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